1

1

2
3
4

5
6

7
8
9

10

MIN UTE S

11

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

12

Council of the County of Maui

13

Council Chamber

14

March 10, 2004

15

16
17
18

19
20
21
22

APPROVED:

23

24
25

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.

BF 3/10/04

2

1

CONVENE:

9:02 a.m.

2

PRESENT:

Councilmember G. Riki Hokama, Chair
Councilmember Wayne K. Nishiki, Vice-Chair
(Ou t 7: 2 5 p. m. )
Councilmember Robert Carroll, Member
Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, Member
(In 9:14 a.m.)
Councilmember Dain P. Kane, Member
Councilmember Danny A. Mateo, Member
Councilmember Michael J. Molina, Member
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, Member
Councilmember Charmaine Tavares, Member

STAFF:

Tamara R. Koller, Legislative Analyst
Camille Sakamoto, Committee Secretary

3
4
5
6
7
8
9

Michele Yoshimura Executive Assistant to
councilmember Joseph Pontanilla
Arthur Suyama, Executive Assistant to
Councilmember Danny Mateo
Kelly McGinnis l Executive Assistant to
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla
Morris Haole, Executive Assistant to
Councilmember Robert Carroll
I

10
11

12
13
14

ADMIN. :

Danilo Agsalog, Budget Director,
Office of the Mayor
Lynn Araki Regan, Coordinator, Office of
Economic Development, Office of the
Mayor (Item No. 14)
Agnes M. Hayashi, Coordinator, Community
Block Development Grant,
Office of the Mayor (Item 2 and 37)
Tessa Tanaka, Program Specialist, Community
Block Development Grant,
Office of the Mayor (Item 2 and 37)
Alice Lee, Director, Department of Housing
and Human Concerns (Item No.2)
Carl Kaupololo, Chief, Department of Fire and
Public Safety (Item 2)
Brian T. Moto l Corporation Counsel,
Department of the Corporation Counsel
(Ou t 10: 4 3 a. m. )
Traci Fujita-Villarosa, First Deputy
Corporation Counsell Department of the
Corporation Counsel (In 10:43 a.m.)

OTHERS:

Item 14:

15
16
17

18
19
20
21
22

23
24
25

Ray Henderson

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/10/04

3

Sandy Baz
Benjamin Reed
John Blumer-Buell
Colin Hanlon
Stacey Moniz
Diana Hutchinson
Glenn Abe
Tony Krieg
Additional attendees (11)

1

2
3
4
5

Item 2:

6
7

8
9

10
11

12
13
14

Sandy Baz,
Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
Benjamin Reed
John Blumer-Buell
Colin Hanlon,
Boys & Girls Club of Maui, Inc.
Stacey Moniz, Executive Director,
Women Helping Women
Diana Hutchinson, Executive
Assistant, Hale Makua
Samuel Kalalau,
Hana Community Health Clinic
Harry Hasegawa,
Hana Community Health Clinic
Glenn Abe, Chief Financial Officer,
Hale Makua
Judd Cunningham,
Maui Family Recovery Center, Inc.

15
Verdine Kong,
Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
Additional attendees (9)

16
17

None

PRESS:

18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel) Council's Committee on Budget and

20

Finance will come to order.

21

10th of March, 2004.

22

Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina,

23

Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla, and Ms. Tavares.

24

excuses Ms. Johnson.

This is the meeting of

In attendance we have

25
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4

ITEM NO. 14:

2

PROPOSED BILL AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2004
BUDGET RELATING TO THE OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
(EAST MAUl CULTURAL/ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
PROGRAM) (C.C. No. 04-59)

3

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You have three items before you on the

5

agenda this morning/ Members.

6

you is Item 14/ the proposed bill amending the

7

Fiscal Year 2004 Budget relating to the Office of

8

the Mayor.

9

the Budget Director/ Mr. Agsalog/ whereby you have a

10

This is through Communication 04-59 from

proposed ordinance for consideration this morning.
Do we have anyone requesting testimony on

11

12

First item up before

this item?

13

MS. SAKAMOTO:

No.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay/ we have no one requesting to provide

15

testimony/ Members.

16

Economic Development Lynn Regan to give us her

17

comments/ please.

18

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

We will ask from the Office of

Good morning/ Chair and Members.

This

19

is regarding the budget ordinance for Fiscal Year

20

2004/ which provides for $50/000 for grants and

21

disbursements for East Maui Cultural Economic

22

Development/ and there is proviso, which is stated

23

in -- on page 2, that says that it's provided that

24

$50/000 shall be for the Kipahulu community kitchen

25

and the hot dip treatment for cut flowers.
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1

letter to Vice-Chair Robert Carroll dated January

2

5th, 2004 I made reference to a letter that our

3

office received on December 22nd, 2003 indicating

4

that although the proviso provided for monies to be

5

provided for this hot water treatment facility in

6

Hana, that Stacy, who is the Executive Director of

7

the Maui Flower Growers Association, indicated that

8

because they have not been able to secure location

9

for the treatment facility, that funds will not be

10

needed for this fiscal year, and that maybe, you

11

know, funds could be provided to them in Fiscal Year

12

2005.
In light of that, we have other programs that

13
14

we'd like to fund if the Maui Flower Growers

15

Association does not need monies in this fiscal

16

year, and that's the reason for my letter dated

17

January 5th to Councilmember Carroll.

18

requesting that the proviso be removed and that we

19

be allowed to provide monies as proposed in my

20

letter of January 5th, 2004.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

We're

Questions for the Office

22

of Economic Development, Members?

23

comments from the Budget Office, Director Agsalog?

24
25

MR. AGSALOG:

Seeing none.

Any

Good morning, Mr. Chair, welcome back, and

Members of the Committee.

I didn't have anything to
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1

add, except for this request came to our office.

2

And I think it's a very good request, because they

3

have other program that they want to -- to support

4

in the Hana area and the Administration is very

5

supportive of it.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Comments, Mr. Carroll?

Thank you, Chair.

Chair and

8

Members, we were confident that the last year that

9

we would have the land available for this hot dip

10

facility in Hana and we're still working on it, and

11

I believe we will have the land secured either late

12

this year or next year.

13

late to use the funding that we had set aside for

14

it.

15

will really help the Hana community, and I would ask

16

your support on that.

17

be coming back again to try to ask you for funds for

18

the hot dip facility, because even though we can't

19

do it now, it's still a very important thing for our

20

farmers who mostly are flower growers in the East

21

Maui area now.

22

However, it will be too

These are two very good projects that are --

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And also for future, I will

Thank you.

Okay, question, Members?

You have the

23

proposed ordinance through Communication 04-59 dated

24

12, February, 2004.

25

maybe Ms. Regan can inform the Committee how will

So, Mr. Carroll, either you or
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now the disbursement of the 50,000 be broken up?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Chair, 30,000 will be going to the

3

Kipahulu kitchen for the completion of that project,

4

and the other -- of course the balance is before you

5

now.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So 20,000 would be for Ohana Makamae?

7

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

8

10,000 for

9

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

10,000 for Ohana Makamae and

Hana Youth Center.

10

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

11

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

Okay.

It's 30,000 for Kipahulu.

Yeah, so the break down is as follows:

12

30,000, as Councilmember Carroll mentioned, to

13

Kipahulu community kitchen to complete the food

14

processing facility and commercial kitchen; $10,000

15

is proposed to go to Ohana Makamae as described in

16

Exhibit B, which is attached to my letter, to fund

17

their work force development program for their

18

clients.

19

assist their clients and other Hana residents who

20

need referral and job placement, higher education

21

funding assistance, GED education, and small

22

business planning, et cetera.

23

for the Hana Youth Center to put on their second

24

annual Summer Fest in Hana.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This economic development program would

Okay.

As well as $10 / 000

Maybe you can - - someone can tell us
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more about the Summer Fest.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Mr. Carroll, you or

I have Mr. Henderson over here who

3

is both with Ohana Makamae and with the Summer Fest.

4

He would be glad to answer any questions that the

5

members have.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, any objections to having

7

Mr. Henderson provide some resource information,

8

Members?

9

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. HENDERSON:

12
13

Thank you.

Good morning, Ray.

Good morning, Chair.

How are you, the

Council Members?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Can you share with us a little about the

14

10,000 that your organization gets for job

15

assistance and the 10,000 for the Summer Fest,

16

please.

17

MR. HENDERSON:

Yes, the first, the Summer Fest issue, we

18

had our first annual Summer Fest last year.

The

19

funding was provided by the Mayor's Office.

It was

20

specifically designed to help non-profit

21

organizations fund-raise.

22

event last year.

23

grant of $7,689 toward that event.

24

approximately 1,500 people who came to that event.

25

It was very successful.

It was a very successful

I think the Mayor's Office gave a
We had

All the non-profits that
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1

were involved and also some residents were able to

2

make money and provide some stimulus for the

3

economy.
This year the budget is 10,000.

4

We will not

5

be the umbrella organization.

6

agreed to do that.

7

plate right now, so they'll be -- they're part of

8

our Hana Summer Fest Committee and they'll be taking

9

on that responsibility.

10

The youth center has

We just have too much on our

Any questions with that

item?

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any questions under Summer Fest?

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MR. HENDERSON:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane.

Yeah, good morning, Mr. Henderson.

Good morning.
I'm interested in more information on

15

that, on the Summer Fest and how the breakdown of

16

the monies is going to be utilized.

17

with that, and something in writing?

18

MR. HENDERSON:

Can you help us

Yeah, we can provide that for you later.

19

We don't have it right now.

Our Summer Fest

20

Committee's only met twice.

We should be meeting

21

our third time.

22

money was spent to bring in quality entertainment.

23

We had last year the Noenoe Ohana, Raiatea Helm, and

24

Napalapalai that came to perform, which they were a

25

good draw.

From last year a majority of the

This year I would anticipate the same
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1

type of expenditures.

2

Leo to come in and also a few other groups from

3

Oahu.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

We talked preliminarily to Na

So -- so let me understand.

5

Primarily this money's going to be spent to pay for

6

entertainment?

7

MR. HENDERSON:

No/ no/ no.

You have about 3/000 last

8

year that was spent for entertainment.

We have

9

insurance/ liability insurance/ security/ tent

10

structures to cover both the entertainers and also

11

the food area.

12

ukulele contest that we had for the high school and

13

elementary that totalled about a thousand dollars/ a

14

poke contest for the residents of town/ that was

15

$250, and I think that was about it.

16

airfare that was donated by residents/ donating to

17

the cause, and also food and hotel lodging was

18

donated.

19

We had some cash prizes for an

We had all the

,

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I
I
I

And you fqlks will be able to provide
I
I
I

20

something in writing befOire our next regularly

21

scheduled

I

:I
I
I

22

MR. HENDERSON:

Our next meeting
I
I

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

MR. HENDERSON:

25

-- councill meeting?

Yeah, our next

rl

eeting actually is in two

weeks, so we will provide something back to you.
I

I
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is there any way of calling an

2

earlier meeting and getting information to us?

3

meanr this is the 11th hourr I realize, the request

4

that you folks are making r and youlre asking for

5

$10 r OOO that we have no information at all in front

6

of us to justify it.

7

MR. HENDERSON:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

MR. HENDERSON:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I

Yeahr we can pull something together.
I would appreciate that.

What is my deadline for that?
Since this is a proposed ordinance r it will

11

take two readings by Council r so I would saYr you

12

know r if you can get it to us

13

better.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

the sooner the

More than likely weill post this for the
First meeting in Aprilr Chair?

Yeahr first meeting in April.

So if you

16

can get it to us sometime this month r Mr. Henderson r

17

or through Mr. Carroll.

18

MR. HENDERSON:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeahr definitely can be this month.
Good.

That would be helpful.

And r you

20

know r to expand Mr. Kane's requestr if you can share

21

with us how you were able to leverage the County's

22

support and what was then the total financial

23

advantage or assistance that you were able to get

24

from the 10 r OOO, or whatever the amount you got last

25

year seven -- 7 r 500.
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1

MR. HENDERSON: 7,600.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, Mr. Kane, I'm sorry.
No, that was going to be my follow-up

4

on providing us a breakdown of how that money was

5

leveraged.

6

year's expenditure was and maybe kind of a

7

comparative chart on how you folks are going to be

8

using this money.

9

approximately 25 percent of the funds, you know,

And also if you can show what last

And since there is an increase of

10

showing that as well.

11

Mr. Henderson.

12

MR. HENDERSON:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14
15

Appreciate it.

Thank you,

Thank you.
This is in no way part of your Aloha

Festival's program?
MR. HENDERSON:

No, this is a different time.

This is end

16

of June and Aloha Week traditionally has been

17

October.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. HENDERSON:

For the Hana region?
Yeah.

Our goal was to try and set up at

20

least four solid events during the year that we

21

could fund-raise either for community residents to

22

have food booths or craft booths or non-profits to

23

benefit.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Any other questions that

Mr. Henderson can provide regarding this area of the
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13

request?

Mr. Molina?

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

One question, Ray.

You also

3

mentioned that you folks are seeking entertainment

4

from Oahu I

5

don't know, maybe I'm just being biased, but, you

6

know, we get a lot of good Maui talent here, and

7

personally I would prefer if you folks would seek

8

out what's available here in Maui County.

9

offense to people from Oahu, but --

10

MR. HENDERSON:

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12
13

as headliners to try and draw.

gues~

And no

We have.
I think Maui has a lot of

good -MR. HENDERSON:

Like last year we had three local

14

entertainers and we had two from off island.

15

have.

16
17

18

I

So we

We're pursuing that.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

About how much did you spend for

that -- the off-island entertainment?
MR. HENDERSON:

For our main headliner last year we spent

19

1,500, and then our second headliner off island was

20

a thousand.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

MR. HENDERSON:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

Okay, thank you.

Yeah.
Any further questions?

Mr. Nishiki.

I'm stingy, and I'm concerned.

You

know, I heard you referencing that you have four
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1

planned events to help with the non-profits to

2

fund-raise.

3

MR. HENDERSON:

There were --

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And then the question on -- that I

5

heard being mentioned about a 25 percent increase.

6

Do you expect County government to be funding this

7

on an annual basis?

8
9

10

MR. HENDERSON:

Our whole -- well, the four planned

events -VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And let me qualify this.

And knowing

11

that it's for non-profits, the so-called headliners

12

or people that are coming, are we getting a discount

13

or do they realize why they're here, to play for and

14

for whom and do you know what their normal charge

15

would be had they not played to come to Hana for the

16

non-profits?

17

MR. HENDERSON:

Answer your first question.

Two of the

18

events are long-term events, Taro Festival's one

19

event, Aloha Week is the second.

20

started last year.

21

fourth event, which would be a winter event, yet.

22

So, you know, what I'm saying is out of all those

23

events thus far

24

help non-profits.

25

crafters or who cook and sell food.

l

Summer Fest

We have not even planned for our

the Summer Fest was designated to
The rest help residents who are
So I think also
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1

there are some non-profits that try and get into the

2

other events to fund-raiser but our expectation for

3

the Summer Fest was that it was a successful event

4

last year, and so they were supportive of doing it

5

again this year.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

And the only reason why I

7

think the direction of the questioning is going this

8

way is because -- and I don't know what policy this

9

Council will take, Mr. Chairman.

If profits are

10

very minimal, why not just give them directly to the

11

non-profits, then, is my question?

12

if they're going to come every year and ask, is

13

there a plan when you finally wean yourself off of

14

the County taxpayers to try something without

15

depending upon us to fund you?

16

you intend on coming to ask us for money every year?

17

MR. HENDERSON:

You know.

And

Is that a plan that

I don't -- I can't answer that question,

18

only because I don't chair the committee anymore.

19

can go back and pose that question to them and bring

20

you back a response, so ...

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MR. HENDERSON:

That would be fair.

I

That would be fair.

And the other question on the discounts,

23

the going rate for a headliner group is about 5,000,

24

5,000 to 7,500, and they discount heavily knowing

25

they're coming to Hana.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

Thank you.

OkaYI thank you.

Anyone else?

give everyone their opportunity.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

morning, Ray.

6

MR. HENDERSON:

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

OkaYI we'll

Mr. Pontanilla.

Thank you, Chair.

Good

Good morning.
How many non-profit

8

organizations are in Hana that's going to be

9

participating in this?

10

MR. HENDERSON:

Last year we had 12 that participated and

11

then we had 12 residential booths.

12

think the consensus is that we'd like to have more

13

exclusive to the non-profits and less to the

14

residential, because they have opportunities

15

throughout the year that we usually don't.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

This year I

Any idea as far as people from

17

this side of the island going to Hana to enjoy this

18

fest?

19

MR. HENDERSON:

Last year we had a good showing and we

20

only had I think six weeks to totally plan and pull

21

off an event and we had 1,500

22

we can double that number with promotional, you

23

know, advertising out here, maybe some PSA spots

24

talking about the event, we hope to double that

25

number.

1

so we hope to -- if
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17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Ray.

Thank you,

Chair.

3

MR. HENDERSON:

Thank you.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, Ms. Tavares r any questions?
No.

Okay, Mr. Kane, any further?
Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.

8

Mr. Henderson, my question is did you folks have

9

meetings with the Economic Development Office

10

regarding this request, whether it was Ms. Regan or

11

anybody else in the office?

12

MR. HENDERSON:

For the Hana Summer Fest?

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

MR. HENDERSON:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, for the Hana Summer Fest.

Yes, we did.
Okay.

Did you provide them anything

16

in writing regarding this request that perhaps did

17

or didn't get transferred to us so we can --

18

MR. HENDERSON:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20
21

I believe it was --- avoid asking these questions of

you.
MR. HENDERSON:

Yeah, I don't think so, that we provided

22

them anything.

It was mostly just starting the ball

23

rolling again for this year and that there might be

24

monies available so to

25

you back some material.

but I can definitely bring
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18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just a real brief comment.

I'd like

2

to echo Mr. Nishiki's point that the line of

3

questioning really is because obviously money is a

4

tight thing, and so -- and we're just asking to make

5

sure to -- I'm not saying there is complacency, but

6

to avoid complacency.

7

this, we're just asking that when the request comes

8

before the body, it would help us to have this stuff

9

in front of us so that we can do the review and then

When there's requests like

10

we can share our comments so when you go back to

11

your committee, you folks understand that in the

12

future, A, that our whole policy, as Mr. Nishiki

13

stated, and I agree with him, is that we try to help

14

people and get kick starts, but not as a perpetual

15

kind of funding source.

16

MR. HENDERSON:

I'll take that back to the Committee, yes.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And I would ask you to consider doing

18

that.

And again, you know, we understand, I think,

19

as a body, you know, it's tough out in Hana, and so

20

you folks need whatever help you can get, and we

21

understand that.

22

to understand that, you know, there's a big picture

23

too and that we got -- there's a lot of other people

24

we need help too.

25

of kick start but wean, yeah, over a period of time.

But by the same token, you've got

So that's why we take the policy
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1

MR. HENDERSON:

Okay.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

MR. HENDERSON:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And we just feel it's sound policy.

Point taken.
Thank you.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson?

Yes.

Thanks so much for coming/

6

Ray.

7

lot of times we get requests for services that are

8

for non-profits that do similar work/ but is there

9

any other organization out in Hana that does what

10

I wanted to find out -- because, you know/ a

you do?

11

MR. HENDERSON:

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

No.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

MR. HENDERSON:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

19

That's what I thought.

Thank you very much.

14

18

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you/ Mr. Chair.

Good morning.

Good morning.
What is the actual benefit to the

Youth Center?
MR. HENDERSON:

The benefit is that they get to try and

20

make sure that the money comes from the County on

21

time so they can pay all the vendors.

22

benefit.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24
25

That's the

So they directly is one of the

beneficiaries of the -- this fund-raising effort?
MR. HENDERSON:

They are one of the people that will be
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20

having a booth t correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So they don't get the lion's

3

share of whatever's generated.

4

that's divided among several non-profits.

5

MR. HENDERSON:

They get a portion

Each organization would have their own

6

food booth or craft booth and whatever they make,

7

they make.

8
9

10
11

12
13
14
15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

of this committee?
MR. HENDERSON:

They're part of the Hana Summer Fest

Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Mr. Molina?

questions on this area?

16

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

19

And the Youth Center, they're part

Okay.

Any further

If not --

Chair.

Yes, Ms. Regan.
Do you think I could add a few -- or if

I could say a few words --

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Sure.

21

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

in response to Mr. Henderson's

22

statements as well as the questions that have been

23

posed to Mr. Henderson.

24

events in the community, I know and am very critical

25

of numbers when numbers are -- you know, when grant

Having organized very many
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proposals are submitted to me, especially for these

2

types of community events, because I'm aware of the

3

costs and I'm aware of the importance of, you know,

4

being accountable, especially with regard to

5

taxpayers' dollars.

6

Basically my request today is not to

7

necessarily change the proviso, but merely to lift

8

the proviso to allow me to give me the opportunity

9

to be able to review proposals that are submitted by

10

various non-profit organizations.

11

to say that, you know, with whatever decision made

12

today that I would definitely without even reviewing

13

any numbers submit $10,000 to Hana Youth Center or

14

$10,000 to Ohana Makamae.

15

I want to see the proposal and be able to make a

16

good decision as to how much monies to provide.

17

Not necessarily

I want to see the budget.

Today is merely to ask the Council for your

18

consideration in lifting the current proviso to give

19

me the opportunity to work with my Grants Review

20

Committee to review applications that are submitted

21

by organizations such as Ohana Makamae and Hana

22

Youth Center.

23

if any proposal's given, that I would automatically

24

give $10,000.

25

basically asking for the opportunity to utilize the

I'm not saying today that, you know,

Do you know what I mean?
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1

$20,000 balance for Hana-specific events.

2

two grant proposals were submitted to me through

3

discussions with Councilmember Carroll as well as

4

Ray Henderson, but upon review of the budget, upon

5

review of the grant proposal, I will thoroughly

6

review the documentation to make sure it -- those

7

amounts are in fact, you know, acceptable.
I'm as stingy as you are, Councilmember

8

9

And these

Nishiki.

I'm very critical of numbers, and, you

10

know, if I believe that $10,000 is too much and that

11

they can use, you know, lesser amounts to come up

12

with the same successful festival,

13

make that recommendation.

14

that the proviso be lifted so that I'm not

15

restricted to not being able to use the money for

16

other worthy projects to support East Maui.

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I will do so and

All I'm asking for is

Thank you very much, Director.

Yes,

Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

I think all some of us is

20

saying, Mr. Chairman, is when they go and they apply

21

for a pool that we give for non-profits to go and

22

apply for,

23

form and so on that is required.

24

that form so stipulates.

25

than me or others of you.

I'm sure that there is an application
I don't know what

Charmaine may know more
But similarly, if they're
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1

going through one process and having to justify and

2

show financials t

3

the same.

similarly we would ask anyone to do

And all I'm saying is that in lieu of what

4

5

questions we've asked and what we so far supported,

6

it is your job -- if you're representing to us that

7

that is what you're going to do, then it is your job

8

to ask -- from past submit to us what we're asking

9

today, submit to us your financials.

And I just

10

take it that they've not.

11

this last event, where are the financials?

12

we -- did they submit to you?

13
14
15

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

They do.

Did

It's in my office t and I could

easily get them right now if you'd like.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No, if you say so, that's fine, then

16

you're doing your job.

17

not doing your job.

18

And if we have supported

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

If you're not, then you're

Yeah, definitely.

I mean, not only

19

before the monies are disbursed do we get the

20

necessary documentation, but after the event we

21

assess -- you know, we -- we review all the

22

documentation, invoices, et cetera before giving any

23

monies.

24

them to provide a report to determine the economic

25

impact that -- that this event helped East Maui.

Secondly is that after the event we ask
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1

have various reports on that and we can easily

2

provide that to you.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

Okay.

In terms of this second annual event,

5

you know, we're -- we're -- we haven't received any

6

documentation to date.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

And that's all we're saying.

8

You know, in front of us today there is no

9

documentation, Mr. Chairman.

10

11

So in other words,

show proof.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Point well taken.

Thank you.

Anyone else

12

on this area?

13

for Mr. Henderson regarding the $10,000

14

consideration for his organization, Ohana Makamae?

15

Mr. Kane.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Are there any questions, excuse me,

Kind of the same thing, Mr. Chair.

17

All we have in front of us is a two-sentence letter

18

basically from Mr. Henderson to Councilmember

19

Carroll.

20

additional money towards this program in

21

transferring from one to another, but it would help

22

us to understand the breakdown.

23

again, that's all the point is I think being made

24

this morning.

25

without asking Mr. Henderson, I think he gets the

And because this is a request for

And that's all --

It helps us to make a decision.
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message.

I mean, that's what we're asking for.

2

just want a down breakdown in front of us.

We

And I'm just -- I guess I'm just curious

3

4

because the proviso doesn't prevent an

5

Administration from, A, recognizing that monies

6

can't be spent one place, and so taking steps to

7

produce justifications where the money can be

8

utilized and then corning to us with those findings

9

so they can justify to us.

It seems like it's the

10

other way around.

11

it's corning to us with a proposal to look at only

12

two other groups.

13

these two other groups, then what?

14
15

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And unless I'm missing something,

Well, what if it doesn't pan out,

I would assume it would be part of

carryover savings.
CQUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Exactly.

That's what's going to end

17

up.

But in the meantime, that money that we planned

18

to use could have been used for somebody else who is

19

in need of it.

20

Administration in this case, just for consideration,

21

that when we corne forward with this kind of request,

22

that they provide the necessary documentation to

23

help us support the work that they're doing.

24

now it's difficult.

25

understand, Mr. Henderson and the group out there

So my point being I would ask the

It's -- for me -- I mean I
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1

and, you know, all that, we all know the good things

2

that are going on, but we just need to justify it.

3

Because there'S just too many other groups out there

4

who ask for help that didn't get consideration for

5

their help that are behind us or outside watching

6

what we're doing and wondering, wow, kind of easy,

7

yeah, you guys?

8

go.

9

message we want to send out there.

You know what I mean?

That's all right.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Let -- okay,

And I don't think that's the
Thank you.

Okay, Mr. Carroll?
Thank you, Chair, and thank you,

12

Council Members, for all the questions.

13

that I didn't stay closer to this.

14

you're so close to something, I know the answers,

15

because I'm there in Hana.

16

tend to assume that everybody knows, you know! how

17

good this is and what it does and everything else,

18

and I apologize for not being more observant and

19

following up before this meeting over here today.

20

We did put this together rather hastily.

21

every confidence that Mr. Henderson will get all the

22

information requested before the first reading, and

23

we will make sure that anything that we bring

24

forward again will have all the information prior to

25

being heard by this Committee.

Sometimes when

And sometimes we just

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

questions?

Any other questions?

Ms. Johnson,

Mr. Mateo?

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Yeah.

Before we leave BF-14,

10

just a comment in regards to when we do our

11

budgeting, you know! when land is involved and we

12

project dollars for a project that requires approval

13

or purchase of land, that, you know! we be ensured

14

that the land is going to be purchased and the

15

monies that is set aside is going to be utilized.

16

What Member Kane had just spoken of is that

17

sometimes we do our budgeting, not really knowing if

18

the land is available, that, you know, need to

19

support this or any organization.

20

doing that at least we can direct monies to wherever

21

monies is needed for our community.

22

in the best interest for some of the organization if

23

they're going to be purchasing land or leasing land,

24

that, you know, those things are taken care of

25

because we setting a lot of money aside for

So thereby by

So it would be
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1

organizations that may not use this money because of

2

that.

Thank you, Chair.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

Thank you.

MR. HENDERSON:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Okay, Members, any further questions?

Seeing none.

7

Anything, Ms. Tavares?

Thank you very much for being here

Thank you.
-- Mr. Henderson.

We appreciate it.

Okay,

9

Members, you have a proposed ordinance before you.

10

Basically it just deletes the proviso on page 2 of

11

the proposal under Section 8, Office of the Mayor,

12

Number B, subcategory B under 8, grants and

13

disbursements for East Maui Cultural/Economic

14

Development, the removal of proviso letter A, that

15

50,000 shall be for the Kipahulu community kitchen

16

and the hot dip treatment for cut flowers.

17

Chair will support moving this forward, provided

18

that all requirements are made accessible to Council

19

prior to final reading.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The

So moved.
Second.
Second.

In that motion I would hope that you would

24

also include the filing of all communication and

25

attachments.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

Thank you.

I have a motion from

3

Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo.

4

Discussion, Members?

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Mr. Kane.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'll be

6

supporting the motion with reservations.

Because I

7

think the intent of the proviso, which is being

8

deleted without -- it's not being amended.

9

being deleted completely.

It's

So what we have before us

10

today, if we're going to delete this proviso

11

completely, which is the motion, then if Ohana

12

Makamae or the Hana Fest, if there's -- once they go

13

through that diligence and they realize that they

14

may not use the money, there's going to be other

15

monies that can go to somebody else that we don't

16

even know about, and because of the removal of this

17

proviso, we'll never know until next year or later

18

on in the session if we ask the question about it.

19

So it's with reservation, because the intent

20

last year when we put this proviso here was to make

21

sure that the money gets used for this specific

22

purpose.

23

have it used for two other specific purposes, which

24

we don't have complete information on.

25

we're kind of deviating away from what the intent

What's before us today is the request to
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1

was.

We understand what's it being spent for.

2

not micromanagement.

3

go with this with reservations.

4

Mr. Chair.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anyone else?

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

It's accountability.

It's

So I'll

Thank you t

Ms. Johnson.

I just wonder if it would be

7

possible for Lynn to send a transmittal that once

8

this money is disbursed t that we can just find out

9

the answer to Councilmember Kane's question.

10

MS. ARAKI-REGAN:

Sure.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

OkaYt we'll include that in the Committee

13

report also.

The Committee reportt for the members'

14

information t will state specifically the discussion

15

that has taken place this morning and that the two

16

areas of discussion was Ohana Makamae's program as

17

well as the Summer Fest.

18

Mr. Nishiki.

I'll reach

YOU t

Mr. Mateo t anything?

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah.

On the same line as Dain t and

24

I'll say it differently because I feel that the way

25

it is being done is not fair.

Because if it was
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1

done really fairly, Mr. Chairman, and now we're

2

saying we're not going to use this money, this is

3

available and we're going to advertize for all the

4

non-profits to vie for, that to me would have been

5

fair.

6

comes and goes, Wayne, you know what, I need you to

7

ask on behalf of us to go get money from the County

8

for this.

9

non-profit has got a good program.

10

Because I know personally when a non-profit

And it's really -- you know what, every
And it's really

hard to say yes to one and no to the other.

Okay.

In this case, Members the Council, why should

11

12

it not have been open to all the non-profits who

13

need money out there, if that is what the intention

14

was?

15

being used now.

16

got taxpayers' money, everyone equally has the right

17

to go and apply for this.

18

made a decision to give it to two groups.

19

hard time swallowing this, and I'm just saying, just

20

as Mr. Kane said, I don't think it's fair.

21

We had earmarked it for one group.

It's not

Shouldn't it be that, okay, we've

But in this case someone
I have a

Maybe we need to look at how we address this

22

should monies not be spent, but surely for myself,

23

as was stated by previous speakers, what about the

24

other non-profits?

25

to be equitable?

You want to be fair?
Is this fair?

You want

And again, I am
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1

going to be voting with reservations also.

2

ask this Administration to really look at how you

3

come down to this Council and deal with this.

4

Surely it is a Council policy, Mr. Chairman, but,

5

again, in fairness,

6

my heart about this and ask myself that question, it

7

is not the fair thing to do.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

in all honesty, when I search in

Thank you.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll, anything?

have the motion on the floor.

14

"aye."

15

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

VOTE: AYES:

19
20
21
22

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?

13

18

I would

Okay, Members, you
All in favor, say

Opposed say "no."
Councilmembers Carroll, Johnson, Kane,
Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla, Tavares,
Vice-Chair Nishiki and Chair Hokama.
None.
None.
None.
None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of bill and
FILING of communication.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Motion is carried.

Thank you.

with Item 14.
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ITEM NO.2:

2
3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRAND (CDBG)
PROGRAM FOR THE 2004 PROGRAM YEAR (FISCAL
YEAR 2005 BUDGET) (C.C. Nos. 03-224 and 03-270)
Let us move on to Item 2.

Community Block

4

Grant program for the year 2004, which is basically

5

the 2005 Fiscal Year.

6

Members, you have in Item 2 County

7

Communication 03-224 from the CDBG Office

8

transmitting an annual action plan, submission

9

schedule, and program fact sheet for the 2004

10

program year.

You also have County Communication

11

03-270 from the CDBG Office transmitting a copy of

12

the Community Block Grant Program Project Evaluation

13

and Rating.

14

resolution authorizing the filing of an application

15

with the Department of Housing and Urban and

16

Development United States of America for a grant

17

under the Community Development Block Grant program.

Further, you also have a proposed

18

This year the CDBG program is in the amount

19

of $2,404,518 million that is before you, and this

20

morning we have Coordinator from the office, Agnes

21

Hayashi, representing the program, so we'll start

22

with Ms. Hayashi's comments.

23

MS. HAYASHI:

Thank you, Chairman Hokama.

Good morning,

24

Chairman Hokama and Members of the Budget and

25

Finance Committee.

Thank you for your time this
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morning.

Before I -- before I start, I'd also like

2

to introduce with me is CDBG Specialist Tessa

3

Tanaka, to also help answer any of the questions you

4

may have.

5

very briefly provide you

Before starting, I'd like to briefly,

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

for Ms. Hayashi?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

volume.

Okay, Staff, can you help her.

10

MS. HAYASHI:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14
15

Can we get a different microphone

I guess the

Is this better?
Oh, yes.

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.
I mean, I can hear, but I don't

know about down there.
MS. HAYASHI:

Before I -- before we start, I'd like to

16

briefly provide you with a history and background of

17

the program and our County's performance over the

18

past year, because this will hopefully provide you

19

with information and -- to determine why we are at

20

the state that we are and why we are proceeding down

21

this path.

22

Development Block Grant program, CDBG, was created

23

by the Housing and Development Act of 1974.

24

established by congress as a flexible program with

25

broad national objectives targeted to principally

For your information, the Community
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1

benefit low and moderate income people, aid in the

2

prevention or elimination of slums or blight, and

3

meet other community needs that present a serious

4

and immediate threat to the health or welfare of the

5

community.

6

program for promoting community revitalization

7

throughout our County.

8

of this program, this is a gift that allows us to

9

specifically address our local community needs.

10

This is the Federal government's primary

With the broad flexibility

Specific to Maui, Maui has participated in

11

the CDBG program since its inception.

Maui applied

12

in 1974 and the first grant was allocated in 1975

13

for $450,000.

14

piece of tidbit here -- in its entirely to the

15

Molokai elderly housing project for the eligible

16

activity of site planning and site control,

17

basically land acquisition.

18

Kauai and Big Island County, applies for CDBG funds

19

and HUD allocates the funds annually through the

20

State Small Cities Entitlement program.

21

the only State where allocation to the counties are

22

direct from HUD and does not go through the State.

23

We have current legislation now signed by the

24

legislature and is before the Governor to

25

reevaluate.

This grant was awarded -- just a

Maui County, as well as
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This allocation to the counties are based on

2

a formula that that considers population, poverty,

3

overcrowded housing, age of housing, and growth lag.

4

However, HUD may reduce the allocation as a result

5

of non or poor performance and poor or ineffective

6

utilization of funds, non-compliance with HUD

7

program requirements.

8

county has the sole responsibility for

9

accountability, control, and performance.

10

As a direct grantee, Maui

Going back to July 2003, this program was

11

facing many significant challenges.

Many

12

administrative and management concerns were raised,

13

and you're very familiar with this, because this was

14

a result of the September 2003 audit and single

15

audit that was directed by the Council.

16

significant findings reported regarding poor citizen

17

participation, poor project monitoring, and poor

18

selection process.

19

concerns, and this was identified by HUD, where

20

there were several instances of high turnover, first

21

in January 2003, subsequently five months later in

22

June 2003, later on in October 2003.

23

turnovers were significant because the number of

24

occurrences over that short period of time, as well

25

as it was basically 100 percent change in staff.

There were also operational

These
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1

Currently our office are comprised of entirely new

2

staff, and there was no in house expertise.
I say this because this had a major effect on

3
4

HUD -- on our rating from HUD.

HUD rates the

5

counties on three types of ratings, high, moderate,

6

and low.

7

our operational concerns, HUD perceived Maui

8

County's CDBG program as unstable and Maui County

9

was designated a high risk grantee.

10

critical because the impact on this

11

program is increased monitoring and we stood at risk

12

of losing CDBG funding.

Because of these past audit findings and

This is
on our County

This is what I stepped into at July 2003.

13

It

14

became apparent that we as an office had to change

15

our focus, and we had to act quickly with a new

16

staff.

17

and first and foremost our priority was to stabilize

18

the program and secure our funding level for the

19

County of Maui, and this is to the tune of $2.4

20

million.

21

staff of three to this effort.

22

inexperienced staff, we looked at the Council and we

23

looked at HUD for guidance and concurrence, and we

24

implemented the Council audit recommendations.

25

throughout this process where we had to act quickly

We came up with a corrective action plan,

We dedicated all of our resources, our
Being an
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and responsively, we attempted to keep HUD, the

2

Council, and the Administration informed and

3

involved.

4

Over a six-month process, from July 2003 to

5

January 2004( we implemented many procedures, many

6

new procedures.

7

procedures.

8

evident by the increased number of applications this

9

year by 34 percent.

We implemented new monitoring

We increased citizen participation,

And most importantly, as it

10

affects the meeting today, we implemented new

11

selection procedures.

12

information packet that was provided to the Council.

13

This screening evaluation and selection process is

14

the most significant change that impacted the

15

County's performance in HUD's perspective.

16

directly addresses and is a result of the Council

17

audit findings.

18

of the Big Island County, as identified in the

19

Council audit as being the process to follow, and it

20

removes the discretionary authority that was noted

21

in the Council audit as a significant finding.

22

And this is included in the

It

It follows the recommended process

What you have before you is a proposal in

23

which the Mayor and the Council must accept or

24

reject the recommended -- recommended proposal of

25

the projects in its entirety.

That's my brief

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

39

1

summary.

And before I open up for any questions r I

2

would really like to take this time right now to

3

thank the Council for your prospitions in seeing the

4

value of performing an audit of CDBG.

5

findings and recommendations enabled us as a new

6

staff to respond more quickly to addressing the

7

concerns.

8

results over a very short period of time.

9

months -- over a six-month period of time we were

The audit

It allowed us to achieve favorable
Over six

10

able to upgrade the HUD -- I'm sorrYr not upgrade r

11

downgrade the HUD rating just recently in January

12

and got word from HUD that we were -- they were able

13

to lower our risk factor from high risk to moderate

14

risk.

15

Furthermore r in January 2005 r when the final

16

allocations were made to the County of Maui r we

17

received an increase in 2005 -- 2005 funding by 4.4

18

percent to 2.4 million.

19

aware ofr are also documented in a letter that was

20

provided in the packet from our Director -- from our

21

HUD CPD Director r Mark Chandler, in his letter dated

22

February 18th, 2004.

23

a letter from our -- another letter from Mark

24

Chandler dated March 9th, 2004.

25

Chairman.

And all of this r as you're

I also passed out this morning

Thank you,
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you, Ms. Hayashi.

Members, are

2

there any questions, too, for clarification?

3

Because if there are not, I would like to allow

4

those that have requested to provide testimony on

5

this item to move forward.

6

at this time for Ms. Hayashi to just clarify certain

7

points of her comments?

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Are there any questions

Mr. Pontanilla.

Thank you, Chair.

Agnes, for that update.

Thank you,

Just a question.

I know

10

that you've gone from high risk to moderate risk.

11

What would it take to be a low risk provider?

12

you have any recommendations that we should be

13

looking forward to?

14

MS. HAYASHI:

Do

Councilmember Pontanilla, if I may, I would

15

like to refer you to the letter dated March 9th,

16

2004.

17

passed out to you this morning.

18

to us yesterday.

19

posed to HUD, as I mentioned before, their primary

20

concern is we do not have a very good track record

21

of stability, obviously, and so their concern is

22

providing and ensuring the stability for the

23

program.

24

to -- to the County of Maui is on -- and it's on

25

page 2, is to place emphasis on making permanent the

And I apologize that this letter was just
I just got it faxed

In answer to your question, when

And their recommendation, therefore, was
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CDBG staff and not subject -- I'm quoting here, not

2

subject to political change.
And if I may add, this is not a new -- this

3

4

is not I guess something new to CDBG.

It is my

5

understanding that it was mentioned in HUD --

6

mentioned -- excuse me, mentioned by HUD as early as

7

during back then Mayor Lingle -- Lingle's time, and

8

it was also supposed to Mayor Apana, and it is

9

now -- it's coming before us.

And what raised the

10

awareness of it is because of the high instances in

11

this past year and that the -- and then it became a

12

very critical issue.
Also, if I may add, the other counties in

13
14

Hawaii are more permanent than we are and are not

15

subject to political change.

16

Honolulu is a Civil Service staff.

17

believe, I'm not real familiar with personnel terms,

18

but they're exempt Civil Service, but they've been

19

there for -- I know the coordinator has been there

20

for 23 years and the staff around 20 years and we

21

have -- they have -- and the County of Kauai has

22

been there I think 11 to 15 years, something like

23

that.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

The City and County of
Big Island, I

Thank you, Agnes.

Chair.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

Thank you,

BF 3/10/04

1
2

3

42

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, any other questions to clarify her

opening comment?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

As a follow-up

4

to that question, Ms. Hayashi, what's the difference

5

in what the County can get as far as services or in

6

an understanding of the CDBG funding and programs

7

between a moderate risk and a low risk?

8

me -- let me preface -- and I apologize.

9

like the request regarding the political change part

And let
It seems

10

is their emphasis to what -- in your -- in what you

11

said that would provide us with a low risk versus a

12

moderate risk, is that what you're saying?

13

want you to clarify that.

14

Is it one of many components that has led you to

15

conclude that this change would take us to low risk

16

or it's this and other things that would take us to

17

a low -- and what -- what do we get for having low

18

risk versus being currently at a moderate risk?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

And I

Is it only one component?

I'll try and take a stab at that question.

20

When we were first apprised that we were at high

21

risk and we were down graded to moderate risk, I did

22

pose the question to the HUD CPD Director, Mark

23

Chandler, and the answer was - - his answer was

24

basically making -

25

staff.

-

ensuring more permanency of the

And along those lines, I think that stems
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from the fact that permanency ensures continuity

2

which then minimizes any potential disruption of

3

services that comes into play when there's a new

4

staff.

5

Because when I say disruption of services, I

6

mean, you know, there's -- you have to account for a

7

learning curve, you have to allow for training time,

8

you know, aside from a new staff that will

9

continue -- excuse me, aside from -- different from

10

a more experienced staff which will then just build

11

on their experience and be able to be more

12

productive.

13

understanding, that that was the first step to do so

14

that we can assure them of some kind of permanency

15

and address their concerns of instability.

16

So that was -- you know, that was my

In answer to your second question about the

17

difference between moderate and low risk, you know,

18

the way I see that -- I didn't ask that question

19

directly to HUD, but the way I see that is, you

20

know, we just got off the high risk designation.

21

It's really fresh in my mind because of the effort,

22

the extreme effort that we had to take to get down

23

to moderate risk, and so to me the risk is we can

24

always climb back up to moderate.

25

are -- I mean to high.

So the further we

So the further we are from
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high risk r the better off we'll be.

2

that's -- to mer that's just my perception.

3

I can get back to

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

MS. HAYASHI:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

YOUr

I meanr
And so

Chairman Kane.

Thank you.

And Mr. Chair.

More specifically.
Not for the sake of today's

7

discussion, but because those are part of the

8

opening statement r I think it would be beneficial

9

for us to understand what does it really mean to be

10

a low risk, a moderate risk, a high risk and how

11

that impacts our decision making and how it impacts

12

the overall program.

13

important general question that we need to have at

14

some point in time because we deal with this

15

annuallYr Mr. Chair.

16
17
18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I think that's just an

Thank you.

Point well taken.

Any other questions?

Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Agnes, you know, from the reading

19

that I had basically of some of the criteria that

20

HUD sets up and because we are this unusual animal

21

where we don't get money like other states do, where

22

the state gets the money as opposed to the counties r

23

one of the things that I saw in the documentation

24

was that we were -- I guess whatever is before the

25

legislature, we were maybe in a situation where we
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1

may be permanently granted this right to secure

2

money.

3

I'm gathering about some of the concerns, the

4

biggest concern that I saw expressed in the

5

documentation and then also by some of the HUD

6

criteria is that all of our HUD money is at risk

7

when we're at high risk.

8

understanding?

9
10

MS. HAYASHI:

I guess from what I'm reading and from what

Is that your

Councilmember Johnson, when you refer to

all, you're meaning all of County of Maui's?

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes.

I guess quite simply, yes, to answer your

13

question directly.

There's a number of things that

14

affects -- affects how we're funded.

15

allocation.

16

explain that.

17

initially.

18

levels, but what we're looking for is continued --

19

or continued maintenance of the funding level, and

20

this is where performance kicks in.

21

obviously, with the agencies as a direct grantee or

22

receiving the appropriation directly from HUD, we're

23

tasked with, you know, giving HUD the assurance

24

that, yes, we can be held accountable and we are

25

held accountable.

Number one is

I think I mentioned -- I tried to
That's how the calculation is done

It's on overcrowded housing, poverty

You know,

We have to review annually with
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1

them.

We have to prepare a performance report

2

showing how we use the moneYr how did it compare to

3

planr and those are the things that they look upon

4

in terms of effective utilization.
The other issue is our compliance to HUD

5

6

requirements r and so -- and this is where the

7

concern about high risk versus moderate risk versus

8

low risk.

9

indicate that we -- we cannot responsibly manage the

10
11

If our performance is poorr if we

funds r then r yes, it will affect our funding level.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And with regard to the other -- I

12

guess the comments contained in the documentation

13

that we haver if this does become a permanent type

14

of I guess relationship between the Federal

15

government and a direct grant to the counties r do

16

you think that having that staff being there

17

permanently and giving the kind of institutional

18

knowledge will help us to move in that direction?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes r Councilmember Johnson, I do believe

20

that r primarily because r as I mentioned before r this

21

is -- this is such an excellent program because of

22

what it can contribute to the communitYr and right

23

now our struggles are immediate and they1re short

24

term r because we1re struggling with r quite

25

frankly -- I mean I think we1re -- we1ve addressed
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1

the immediate and imminent concerns of stabilizing

2

the program, but we're still faced -- what that took

3

was I had to defer all training.

4

in a staff that, you know, we've reached a semblance

5

of stability but we need to get trained and we're

6

talking not -- not a third of the staff, not

7

two-thirds of the staff, we're talking 100 percent

8

of the staff having to be trained.

So we're operating

And so, you know, in speaking with HUD, it's

9

10

interesting, and in speaking with the other county

11

agencies, you know, we've been told, well, you know,

12

we're moving in the right direction, but be aware

13

that for -- and Big Island's case, their response to

14

us -- Tessa and I went to the Big Island to meet

15

with them and their response to us was, you know, be

16

prepared to really operate effectively.

17

person takes about three years just to understand

18

the technicalities of the program, and we're

19

speaking to labor laws, Davis-Bacon, environmental

20

review requirements, we're talking Uniform Federal

21

Accessibility Standards.

22

components that's related to this program.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The average

There's a lot of technical

Thank you very much, Agnes.

Okay, thank you.
Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

One second.

Yes, Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, I had a question for

Ms. Hayashi.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, 11m going to work right on down.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Oh, okay.

Mr. Mateo.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning,

8

Ms. Hayashi.

I guess part of my concern would be

9

while HUD asks for stability, and youlre I guess

10

heading this department now, itls kind of like

11

dealing with mandates from an audit that was done

12

that helped provide direction in dealing with some

13

of the deficiencies of CDBG.

14

had the same number of workers in your department,

15

but todayls demands I guess is a lot more rigid

16

because HUD is more on top of following up to see

17

that I guess the correct usage of the funds is, you

18

know, being addressed.

19

part of your training and part of your understanding

20

and part of that dealing with the backlog and the

21

catching up and the review of existing applicants

22

and the like, are you also looking at an expansion

23

of your office to meet not only the I guess

24

recommendations of the audit but in what youlre

25

charged to do in working more closely with HUD?

Prior Administrations

Part of this stability and
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MS. HAYASHI:

Councilmember Mateo, that was definitely a

2

consideration in looking at our program

3

administration budget this year, and at this point

4

what you mention is very true.

5

a backlog.

6

learning curve, transition with the implementation

7

of new procedures, and so that is a consideration,

8

and it was very heavily reviewed by the

9

Administration in development of our budget.

10

We are dealing with

We are dealing with a new staff,

We are looking -- and when we speak to the

11

budget, or if we do, I'm not sure if we do it in

12

this session, where the resources are being looked

13

at right now is in professional services to

14

immediately address the backlog.

15

it's in professional services is because we're

16

looking for immediate results and hoping to get an

17

experienced, you know, maybe consultants or

18

resources that are experienced in the area that can

19

immediately assist us with the backlog, and which

20

will alleviate our work load so that, you know, we

21

the current -- the current office can focus on all

22

the new procedures that we implemented.

23

And the reason why

Implementing the procedures in addressing the

24

audit concerns was just the first step.

25

I'm sure, you know, all of you understand that what

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

You know,

50

BF 3/10/04

1

we need to do now is evaluate it.

2

sure that it is in fact effective and that requires

3

being on top of it, yes.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

MS. HAYASHI:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We need to make

Thank you.

So-Thank you.

And that 2 million plus

7

that Maui -- Maui gets, is that -- is that the

8

maximum we can get or is it based on population or

9

it's based on the success of programs?

I mean, what

10

determines how much could be available or the County

11

could apply for?

12

MS. HAYASHI:

It's -- my understanding is that when it

13

goes -- when Congress -- when Congress is

14

determining the amount of funding by -- for the

15

small cities -- State Small Cities Entitlement

16

Program, which is the State's -- or the County's

17

in our case the County, it is based on -- it's based

18

on a formula, and basically the formula is as -- as

19

we -- as we discussed earlier, based on population,

20

poverty, overcrowded housing, age of housing.

21

That's that the first and foremost.

22

direct -- you know, it's directly related to our

23

census, and right now we're looking at the 2000

24

census data.

25

It's a

And like any other -- like in any other
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1

budget matter, itls competing with all the other

2

things, like Congress I -- when theylre doing their

3

budget deliberation.

4

they were developing or identifying how much money

5

to go to CDBG or the

6

development we were competing against the homeland

7

security funding.

8

that budget was determined by

9

goes through this allocation method based on what is

My understanding was that when

for housing and community

You know, thatls -- anyway, when
~-

by Congress, it

10

the particulars of our County in those areas.

11

the HUD office will further review it based on how

12

welve been performing, so itls a combination of

13

factors.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

~hank

you.

Okay, thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Molina?

I donlt have questions for her

17

opening comments, maybe at a later time in your

18

second round.

19

for her opening remarks at this time, Chairman?

20
21

22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Then

Are you entertaining questions just

Just opening.

Then weIll take public

testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Illl save my questions for

later.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

11m not going to share the
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1

thunder with Charmaine, but we just had a brief

2

communication.

3

what I heard from Agnes.

4

that have sat through this block grant process, some

5

of you have sat through and seen, as Agnes said,

6

many different people represent CDBG, Mr. Chairman.

7

And I think that we need to -- although I don't like

8

to, we need to even thank ourselves for doing this

9

audit.

10

And I want -- I just want to quote
You know, those of you

And thank you, Mr. Chairman, because I think

that that probably stemmed from where it is today.

11

In a short discussion just now with me and

12

Charmaine whispering in each other's ears( I only

13

have to reflect on -- you know, it's not a

14

permanency of a position.

15

that top and who she or he appoints to be put in

16

that position.

17

often we read in the newspaper about political

18

appointments, putting in people that you owe because

19

they helped you to get elected, and then you end up

20

with a dud.

21

occurred.

22

It goes to who sits on

And this should be a lesson, because

And I don't say that that's what

I'm just saying that perhaps it could have

23

occurred and that's why this Council chose to audit,

24

because of what Agnes had represented( and because

25

the Council felt that couple million dollars that we
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1

give to people, especially for what this program

2

addresses, slum and blight, people that are really

3

needy.

4

deserved it.

5

statement.

6

that's what this program is, to help.

7

the kinds of programs that this program has

8

supported.

And not to say that Molokai or wherever
It's not because it's a derogatory
It's just that people need help, and
And I've seen

And so, Agnes, I don't agree perhaps with

9
10

putting in a Civil Service, because I don't

11

particularly agree that Civil Service is positive.

12

In one way it may be, but in another way we've seen

13

so many times one person holding the shovel, the

14

other holding the pick, and five watching, you know.

15

Those are good.

16

that people in County government within the Civil

17

Service process are bad, but to say that that's

18

where we need to go, I think we need to have that

19

discussion.

And people that are -- not to say

I think it's -- whoever's sitting up in nine

20
21

and who he or she appoints is the most important

22

thing.

23

job, then perhaps even to a point where a question

24

was asked, hey, we need what?

25

people in that to run this program?

And if you've got good people doing their

We need four more
I question that
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1

also, and I don't know if the audit -- I can't

2

remember, and some of you may need to help me --

3

said that we need to hire more people.

4

a certain percentage of what we receive can be used

5

for what they call overhead or people like you,

6

Agnes, serving in that capacity, but I would hope

7

that -- and I didn't see what you or whomever is

8

getting paid, but I would hope that, you know, if

9

compensation is to be rewarded to someone that's

I know that

10

doing his job or her job and not necessitating to

11

hire somebody else, then that to me would show that

12

the job is getting done.

13

And then letters from Mr. Chandler in here

14

that I've read -- and I can say that at least we're

15

moving in the right direction.

16

from Mr. Chandler that said we were moving in the

17

wrong direction, then I'd be alarmed, but, you know,

18

all I can say to you today -- and I don't do much

19

praising is, you know, you've moved in the right

20

direction and you've said that this audit did help

21

to form some direction.

22

pleased to see this, but permanency, more people, I

23

don't know if that's going to be what we need.

24

what she's got right now, they moved.

25

more, will it be better?

If I had letters

I can only say that I am

If she has

More isn't always better.
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1

I think competency and perhaps if we're able to

2

compensate someone outside that Civil Service

3

program I would rather point my nose in that

4

direction.
But I think you didn't come in during this

5
6

Arakawa reign.

7

Apana reign.

8

nine and had to come all the way down to ground

9

zero, but even when you sit -- even when you sit in

10

You were somewhere else with the
You just happened to be moved from

ground zero --

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

One, one.

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Even when you sitting in one, you're

13

doing the job, so don't need to be in nine.

14

one and do the good job, and that's all I can say.

15

Thank you.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Be in

Mr. Pontanilla.
Just a short comment.

Questions, please.
Oh, questions.

No questions.

I'm sorry.

Ms. Tavares.
Yes, thank you.

All that

23

whispering didn't go on, by the way.

It was a lot

24

of editorializing afterwards, but I had a question.

25

Ms. Hayashi, do you know what the other county's
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ratings are by HUD?
MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, I do, Councilmember Tavares.

I believe

3

that -- it's my understanding, I should say, that

4

Kauai and Big Island is at low risk.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

And City and County?

City and County of Honolulu, and I'm not

7

sure if I can -- I'm sure it's public information,

8

but I just wanted to preface that I'm not sure if it

9

is, but -- and City and County of Honolulu is at

10

high risk right now.

11

office that's monitored by the Hawaii office, is

12

also -- actually, I'm not certain about American

13

Samoa.

14

American Samoa, it's another

I think they're at high risk.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Wasn't Maui County's program at

15

one time the model for the State of Hawaii and

16

elsewhere?

17
18
19

MS. HAYASHI:

That is correct.

That is correct,

Councilmember Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So we've taken -- we have taken a

20

real dive as far as rating and respect, I would say,

21

from HUD, because

22

MS. HAYASHI:

At one - - I'm sorry.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, my understanding is at one

24

time one of the CDBG coordinators, Lee Dodson! who

25

has passed away since, did such a fine job in
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1

revamping I think it was an evaluation tool or a

2

monitoring tool that HUD adopted it as part of their

3

evaluation tool nationwide.

4

we have gone from the heights to the depths.

5

now we're coming back with Ms. Hayashi's effort.

6

mean, hallelujah that there are people who want to

7

do this kind of job.

8

this is tedium to the max.

9

that committed into this kind of a position and

So I'm concerned that
And
I

Because talk about tedium,
And for a person to be

10

doing a job, I really want to commend Ms. Hayashi

11

for what she's been able to do.

12

We've had relations with Mr. Chandler in the

13

past which led to/ thank goodness, our audit of the

14

CDBG program.

15

personnel.

16

they're taking and not saying we can use 20 percent

17

of the budget for admin costs, but let's wait, get

18

caught up/ and then see where we're at and what we

19

need to manage.

20

not just a diving in, I need another position kind

21

of a request.

22

but thank you for that other information.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And one of the other things -- talked

I think I really do respect the approach

I really appreciate that, and it's

So for now that's all I had to say,

Okay, Mr. Carroll, any questions for

Ms. Hayashi?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane.
Question, Mr. Chair.

Is there a
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1

letter that generated this March 9th confirmation of

2

a recommendation?

3

that to the Committee so we understand the context

4

of this confirmation?

5

MS. HAYASHI:

And if so, can you also provide

If I may answer.

There -- there is not a

6

letter that generated this March 9th.

It is my

7

understanding that there was a discussion.

8

process of establishing our program administration

9

budget -- and if I may just mention, Councilmember

In the

10

Tavares, we are

11

percent, but we are not proposing an increase in

12

positions.

13

was -- it is my understanding that this letter was

14

at a request of our Managing Director.

He had a

15

discussion with

Basically

16

this resulted from the fact that I've been in very

17

close discussion with the HUD CPD office, and we did

18

take their recommendation of 20 percent.

19

separate conversation with the Managing Director, he

20

requested that -- that they put this in writing.

21

And so that's kind of the basis for the letter.

22
23
24
25

we are proposing this year at 20

But in answer to your question, it

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

with Mark Chandler.

Thank you.

And in a

Thank you, Chair.

Thank

you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson, did I give you

your opportunity to ask a question?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm fine.

Okay, Members, are there any other

3

questions to Ms. Hayashi to clarify her opening

4

statement?

5

for a short recess, and when we return, we'll start

6

with public testimony, and we'll start with

7

Mr. Sandy Baz.

The Chair will call

Recess till 10:30.

(Gavel) .

10:21 a.m.

8

RECESS:

9

RECONVENE:

10

Okay, seeing none.

10 : 35 a. m.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

We shall reconvene the Committee

11

on Budget and Finance.

12

meeting of the lOth of March, 2004.

13

Item No.2, Members.

14

public testimony relating to Item 2.

15

minutes to give your comments.

16

organization, please state that organization's name.

17

Staff will indicate when you reach that three-minute

18

mark and you will have up to one minute to conclude.

19

And as a gesture to each other, please turn off your

20

cell phones, pagers.

21

interruptions.

22
23

.

MR. BAZ:

This is the Committee
We are on

At this time we will take
You have three

If you represent an

The Chair does not tolerate

Mr. Baz, if you would, please.

. . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

Aloha, Chair Hokama, fellow Committee Members,

24

good morning.

25

Deputy Director for Maui Economic Opportunity, and

My name is Sandy Baz, and I am the
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1

we are here today in support of the resolution

2

authorizing the filing of an application with the

3

Department of Housing and Urban Development United

4

States of America for a grant under the Community

5

Development Block Grant program.

6

in looking at this.

7

here, and we will be available for questions if you

8

have any questions regarding that item.

9

Ms. Verdine Kong, our BEST Reintegration

We ask your favor

You know, we do have an item in

We have

10

Coordinator, our -- Ms. Nona Huff, our Housing

11

Coordinator for the BEST program here as resources.

12

We did also have the developer who is donating the

13

lands, Mr. Stanford Carr here.

14

meeting, so with can follow up if you have any

15

questions regarding his -- you know, his donations

16

as well.

He had to go to a

So I ask that you support this in its

17
18

entirety.

19

prior CDBG applications and awards and gone through

20

many processes, and we feel that this evaluation

21

rating system that Ms. Hayashi has introduced as

22

part of the revamping of the CDBG program is

23

excellent and we'd support its implementation as

24

well.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know, we do understand

have had

Thank you.
Okay, thank you, Sandy.

Questions for

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

1

61

Mr. Baz, Members, this morning?

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

Mr. Nishiki.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

Are you going through each program

later on?

6

8

Chairman.

I'm
Would that be the right time, when we

go through each?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We can do -- we can go through the list as

10

proposed in the resolution after the testimony,

11

unless you have a question right now that you want

12

Mr. Baz to respond to.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Well

Because my plan was to allow the

15

coordinator to share her recommendations that's

16

provided in the resolution and the reasons why it is

17

before you this day so you can ask the more specific

18

questions at --

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'll just ask later.

Okay.

21

his testimony?

22

Sandy.

23

MR. BAZ:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. REED:

Any other questions for Mr. Baz on
Seeing none.

Thank you very much,

Thank you.
Next we have Mr. Benjamin Reed.

Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.
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1

Benjamin Reed.

2

Correctional Community Center.

3

speak to you about this program that's being

4

proposed, and also to tell you about some of the

5

struggles we as inmates face upon release and why a

6

program such as this is needed to help many of us

7

reintegrate and become responsible citizens in the

8

community.

9

I'm currently an inmate at Maui
I'm here today to

I myself have been incarcerated twice with

10

over five and a half years total, most of which have

11

been my -- because of my current charge, which is

12

second degree robbery, and because of my prior theft

13

convictions have been charged as a repeat offender

14

and must spend the mandatory term of almost seven

15

years before being eligible for parol.

16

I'm giving you this information is to give you a

17

better understanding of why I'm here today.

18

Although I cannot be released for almost

19

least 18 months more, my motivations are mainly to

20

help others like me to better themselves and to find

21

other options for the future and also alternatives

22

to incarceration.

23

The reason

for at

Everyone here is very much aware of the

24

current ice epidemic that has drastically affected

25

the lives of many in the State of Hawaii, and the
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1

county of Maui has been hit hard.

2

been exposed to drugs at quite an early age, I used

3

ice for almost 12 years before finally having

4

enough.

5

five years clean with absolutely no urge to use

6

again, and I'm determined to lead a positive life.

7

For me, having

And today I can probably say I have over

But there are many others who have lived

8

through similar situations such as my own, such as

9

unstable living conditions, physical, emotional,

10

even sexual abuse as children.

11

dropped -- have dropped out of school and haven't

12

really developed marketable skills, aren't really

13

educated, and in a lot of ways are insecure about

14

the future.

15

led them to prison in some way or other, either

16

directly or indirectly, and the risk to return to

17

the same pattern is sometimes easier than facing the

18

feeling of helplessness.

19

Many of us have been

Many turned to drugs in the past which

Many of us do not have steady support because

20

of our past mistakes, and regardless of our

21

transgressions, need some form of support to better

22

succeed because the pressures of being back in

23

unfamiliar territory after being absent for such a

24

long time can sometimes be overwhelming.

25

to speak here today not only because I respect
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1

everything MEO is doing for the community and for

2

us, but also because when I was introduced to the

3

concept of this program -- I think it's Item No.3

4

in the resolution -- it hit a chord with me and it

5

is something I believe can work if given a chance.

6

In practical terms, this program is

7

beneficial to us and the community because it offers

8

employment, housing, and education, which could lead

9

to a better future for those of us who desire to

10

live a positive life, rather than incarceration.

11

That's all I have to say.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Reed.

Members, any

13

questions to Mr. Reed regarding his testimony this

14

morning?

Mr. Nishiki.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. REED:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

I believe this is the Hale 0 Loli project.

Yes.
It is Number 3 on your resolution,

requesting the amount $292,000.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

MR. REED:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

Which program is this?

Okay, thank you.

Thank you.
Okay, anyone else has a question for

Mr. Reed.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, I do.

Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes, thank you for being here.

know you want to leave the podium.

3

MR. REED:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm fine.

I'm fine.
How many other -- other folks that

5

are incarcerated know about this program or the

6

possibility that this program may occur?

7

MR. REED:

At this point in time I don't think it's --

8

it's just in the start, so not too many people are

9

aware of it, but we've been -- there are inmates

10

that have heard about it and they're interested in

11

an alternative, get better, I mean to a better way

12

of living.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MR. REED:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

MR. REED:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

MR. REED:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

MR. REED:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

I

Did you finish high school?

No, I did not.

Kaimuki.

I

What school were you attending?

I'm from Honolulu.
Honolulu?

Yes.
You speak very eloquently for --

Thank you.
-- someone who has not finished

high school.

23

MR. REED:

Yeah, I had to work.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

education.

I hope you will continue your
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1

MR. REED:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

4

I'd like to.
Okay.

Thank you.

I used to teach

at Kaimuki High School.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Go Bull Dogs.

Anyone else has a question

5

for Mr. Reed?

6

being here this morning, Mr. Reed.

7

MR. REED:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

If not, we thank you very much for

Thank you.
Thank you.

Next we have John Blumer-Buell.

Good morning, Council Chair Hokama and

10

Council Members.

I'm John Blumer-Buell from Hana,

11

and I came over today to testify on the Hana

12

Nutritional Center, the proposed center at the Hana

13

Community Health Center.

14

proposed block grant to the Hana Community Health

15

Center.

16

the formation of the transition from the Hana

17

Medical Center to the Hana Health -- Hana Community

18

Health Center starting in 1993.

19

information.

20

fact this has been a life and death matter for a

21

number of families in Hana.

And I'm here to oppose the

And I was somebody that was instrumental in

So I have a lot of

I was there when it started.

And in

22

The transition from the Hana Medical Center

23

to the Hana Community Health Center necessitated a

24

community vision, trust, moral commitment, spiritual

25

commitment, and following the plan as envisioned by
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1

the community, quote, which would assume the

2

provision of a community-based program of

3

comprehensive primarily health care services.

4

That's from the Hana Health Committee Report, which

5

I handed out today, dated 1995, signed by Harry

6

Hasegawa.

7

report.

8

to do.

I agree with everything that's in that
It was the outline for what we were going

The trust

9

spirit, and plan of the Hana

l

10

Community Health Center have been violated.

11

laws may have been violated.

12

Health Center is no longer a community controlled

13

is no longer community controlled by a community

14

membership.

15

community meeting.

16

community and employees.

17

State Sunshine Laws?

18

Center has received millions of dollars of

19

taxpayers' money.

20

available to the community.

Financials are not

21

available to the community.

There is no

22

accountability to the community.

23

State

The Hana Community

The membership was abolished without a
Board meetings are closed to the
Is this a violation of

The Hana Community Health

Minutes of board meetings are not

The Hana Community Health Center has been

24

privatized by the Hana Community Health Center

25

Board.

Members

I

which included Councilman Robert
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1

Carroll, and that was confirmed to me by two

2

sources, there has been a complete violation -- and

3

I mean complete violation of democratic principles

4

at the Hana Community Health Center.

5

asking for $1.8 million, most of it from taxpayers.

6

And I say no.

7

Now they are

The Hana Community Health Center is not

8

fulfilling the first priority goal of 24-hour

9

primary health care and emergency service.

At a

10

critical meeting in Hana on March 10th, 1995, which

11

I chaired at the request of Senator Avery Chumbley,

12

Bob Carroll stated, quote, no one will lose their

13

jobs, end quote.

14

the Hana Medical Center nursing staff.

15

all of Hana's registered nurses at the medical

16

center lost their jobs in Hana after the Hana

17

Community Health Center took control.

18

That statement was in response to
The fact is

The Hana community has lost Dr. Patel, M.D.,

19

and his family because of problems with the HCHC,

20

particularly the Executive Director.

21

beloved by the community.

22

Dr. Chad Meyers, M.D., a Hana resident, because of

23

problems with the HCHC and particularly the

24

Executive Director.

25

community is -- a local kid from Hana, who we are so

Dr. Patel is

The community has lost

Now Paul Kaiwi, Jr., M.D., the
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1

proud of.

He has been in the military, gone through

2

medical school, just outstanding.

3

can't practice at the Hana Medical Center.

4

is setting up his own clinic in Hana, which he

5

shouldn't have to be doing.

6

that this is playing out like this.

7

told me he would like to have worked at the Hana

8

Community Health Center and hopes he'll be able to

9

if it becomes a democratic organization.

He can't -- he
And Paul

It's a real tragedy
Paul Kaiwi, Jr.

10

I'd also like to note the two highly regarded

11

chiropractors in Hana have been refused space at the

12

Hana Community Health Center.

13

packet is a February 19th, 2000 letter from the Hana

14

Community Association Board of Directors to the Hana

15

Community Health Center Board.

16

Association Board did everything they possibly

17

could

18

MS. KOLLER:

19

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

20

Enclosed in your

The Hana Community

Three minutes.
Is that three minutes?

short of going to court to try to resolve

21

this.

We invited -- we tried

22

Community Health Center Board to have dinner with

23

our board at a meeting to be facilitated by then

24

Councilperson Bob Carroll.

25

would not even have a meeting under those

we invited the Hana

They would not even --
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1

circumstances.

2

bring it back to the community.

3

disaster -- and from the community standpoint, and I

4

feel after all these years and the role that I had

5

in implementing this whole thing, starting in 1993,

6

this doesn't deserve funding.

7

that was not -- is not part of the situation.

So this is a

This is for something

Now, I would ask if this Council can help

8

9

This was to talk over the issues and

bring a resolution to the lack of democracy and a

10

community elected Board of Directors, you know

11

there's --

12

MS. KOLLER:

Four minutes.

13

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

-- going to be hope for the future.

14

And I'm sure that a lot of us will still work

15

together with -- you know, I consider Harry Hasegawa

16

a friend and Sam Kalalau a friend, and, you know, we

17

need to sit down and work this out, but this is not

18

working and it's bad politics, to say the least.

19

hope there's some questions, because I've made some

20

pretty strong statements.

21
22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, John.

Questions, Members, for

Mr. Blumer-Buell?

23

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Chair.

Yes, Mr. Carroll.
Thank you for coming, John.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

I

BF 3/10/04

71

1

MR. BLUMER - BUELL:

Thank you, Bob.

2

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

I won't even argue, you know, with

3

the things you said over there that things that have

4

happened.

5

this moment, you know, as we're here right now, you

6

are the only one that has raised concerns, you know,

7

to me and this Council, yeah, and all the written

8

testimony we received has all been, you know, pro

9

and supporting.

10

11

They've happened.

But as for today at

Do you represent anyone else

besides yourself at this time?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

I signed up as an individual, and

12

there's lots of people in Hana that feel the way I

13

do.

14

other than a -- just announcement of the Budget

15

Committee meeting with the Community Block Grants,

16

nothing specific, and when I looked at that

17

announcement at the post office -- and thank you for

18

posting them

19

I'll bet the Hana Medical Center is looking for more

20

money.

21

Budget Committee gave me the information.

22

And there was no notification of this meeting

something said to me, you know what,

And I called over and the good Staff of the

Now, I don't think the fact that there's not

23

a lot of people here against it -- don't try to

24

marginalize me.

25

Hana, none of which can get a job at the medical

There's nine registered nurses in
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center, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

3

John.

4

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

5

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

You've answered the question,

Yeah, okay.
Yeah, and I did try to make sure

6

that it was posted in a timely manner so that the

7

people in Hana, Keanae, and Kaupo would --

8
9

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

There was nothing on it about the

health center, and I'll tell you, there are dozens

10

and dozens of people that feel like I do in Hana.

11

And if you will -- you should -- if you don't just

12

flat out deny this, you should at least leave it in

13

Committee and table it and I'll get you some more

14

testimony.

15

Dr. Myers or Paul Kaiwi or a number of people in the

16

health field out there, including -- you know, let's

17

have an individual hearing on this and really look

18

at what the intent of -- the intent of our Hana

19

Community Health Center was.

20

whether I'm here by myself.

21

and it's been stomped on big time.

22

intent and community and that's been stomped on, you

23

know.

I'll see if Dr. Patel will come over or

24

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

25

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

That's the issue, not
The issue is democracy,
The issue is

You've answered the question.

Big time.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

4

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane, questions for

Mr. Buell this morning?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just for clarification, Mr. Chair.

5

Mr. Buell, the -- I know you said a packet.

6

have in front of me is a February 19th r 2000 letter.

7

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

10

What I

Right.
Is there something else besides this

or is this just what you've given to us today?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Okay.

I've submitted this letter,

11

which I think is a very good clarification of the

12

of the historYr and most of these -- most of this is

13

documentable.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

NOr

so my --

SecondlYr the Hana Health Committee

16

report signed by Harry Hasegawa August 28th, 1995, I

17

only had six copies r so you may have not gotten one r

18

but I did submit six copies and it's very -- you

19

know r it's this -- this will tell you what the

20

community -- community agreed upon.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah r I just wanted to get what you

submitted so we can review that.

23

MR. BLUMER - BUELL:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.
Thank you.

Members r Mr. Blumer-Buell is correct.
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1

submitted six.

As soon as Staff can complete

2

reproduction, each of you will have your own copy of

3

his submittal.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Ms. Johnson.
Yes, John, I don't -- I gather

7

you've been here from the beginning of the meeting,

8

so what Ms. Hayashi said in regard to this being

9

looked at not just this as an individual grant but

10

being a part of either all of the grants coming

11

forward or all of them getting sent back, do you

12

have any feeling one way or the other, you know,

13

that there are going to be non-profits, then, that

14

because of these concerns that all those should be

15

held up or do you feel this is so significant that

16

that's what should take place?

17

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

I don't know what the other grants are

18

and I think it's a shame that probably very

19

deserving community organizations would lose out.

20

don't know what kind of a crazy idea it is not to

21

consider them individually.

22

know, I think it's terrible to punish MEO or others

23

because of this, but this needs to be dealt with.

24

And I don't know if there's some legal way you can

25

separate it out, but it certainly should be.

I mean, that's -- you
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1

I -- if you're in that position, that's a terrible

2

position to be in, you know.

3

if there's time to defer it and put out a new agenda

4

with some new things -- put forward in a different

5

way, maybe that can be done.

6

time schedule is.

7

out about this meeting.

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Maybe you have to --

I don't know what your

It's just by chance that I found

Okay.

Thank you very much, John.

Yeah, thank you.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Mateo?

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah.

Mr. Nishiki?
I think that was kind of an

14

awkward way to say that -- or put you on the spot

15

about, you know, if we stop this, then everything

16

else falls apart.

17

it until we have more discussion on this,

18

Mr. Chairman, if that's (inaudible).

19

get back to this

20

did, John, all of a sudden what was a positive

21

thing, how did the community lose control to

22

where -- how did you lose control of this

23

this initially a -- you must have had a Board of

24

Directors or had some kind of a steering committee,

25

didn't you?

I don't know if I even understand

But I want to

this concern just because how
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1

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

4

I can explain it, if you'd like me to.
(Inaudible) how this control got lost

and then (inaudible).
MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Okay.

Very briefly, 1993 Barbara

5

Pearson from the Health Department came and the Hana

6

Community Association scheduled a number of meetings

7

to brainstorm with the community.

8

there was a health committee that was appointed and

9

Harry Hasegawa chaired that.

The next step,

I think it came out of

10

the -- the Hana Maui Trust, 1995.

11

know, I was -- 11m not quite sure how people got

12

appointed to the first board.

13

election scheduled -- and this is in my February

14

19th, 2000, letter near the bottom.

15

letter scheduled for June 10th, 1997.

16

rescheduled election was never held.

17

And then, you

However, there was an

There was a
The

And basically they never had another public

18

meeting.

They -- they stonewalled.

There's no

19

question that -- there's no other way to describe it

20

at this point.

21

that asks them a question.

22

inquiries.

23

handled the first $28,500 to help facilitate this

24

whole thing, they wouldn't even talk to us.

25

basically cancelled the elections and then the Board

They're still stonewalling anybody
They stonewalled any

The community association who had
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1

of Directors changed it from a -- basically wiped

2

out the membership.

3

were members of the healthy -- the Community Health

4

Center.

5

dialogue with the board and we would elect the Board

6

of Directors.

7

would still work.

Those members were going to be able to have

That's -- that would have worked,

They -- they did a way with the membership

8
9

We had over 300 members that

part of it.

And I've been told at the time they did

10

it that it was -- the State changed the law

11

subsequently, but it was against the law what they

12

did at that time.

13

this didn't go to court, because believe me it's

14

still festering in the community.

15

still have people that remind me of how they lost

16

their jobs.

17

and it's really sad.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Now, you know, I'm sorry that

And, yeah, I

And I helped -- I helped to do that,

Yeah, well, John, you know -- and

19

nothing against time, but this started in '93,

20

You know, we're ten years later, and this is the

21

first time that personally I've heard about it.

22

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

This letter was

23

2000.

24

This letter was trying to address the -- the

25

situation, again, in 2000.

'94.

this letter was in

So I'm just -- I gave you a little history.

We tried to resolve it
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1

with the Board of Directors through Bob Carroll.

2

They wouldn't meet with us.

3

a lot's happened since -- in the last few years and,

4

you know, people have done what they can.

5

think there's been a -- you know, if the truth came

6

out and you look at the people that were copied on

7

this letter and the absolutely stonewalling of

8

responses -- you know, there's a whole other agenda

9

going on that I could only speculate about.

10

And, you know, we know

I mean I

I have some good ideas, but the point is it's

11

here -- this here now.

12

not in compliance with the community vision.

13

longer have a democracy.

14

not a -- it's not the Hana Community Health Center.

15

It's not a community health center anymore.

16

know, it's been privatized.

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

We're still -- it's still

We have a private -- it's

When you say privatize, now, who

ultimately runs this center now?

19

guess the owner?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

You

That's not community.

18

20

We no

Who is the -- I

The -- there is a Board of Directors

21

and they select people that they want -- that they

22

want to be on the board.

23

number of largely uninformed -- many of the board

24

members never of the board members never even heard

25

of the original report, the intent, or anything

And I've talked to a
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1

else.

2

board run by the Executive Director.

3

familiar with models of small health clinics.

4

spent a lot of time looking at models of small

5

health clinics/ and the model at the -- that the way

6

the Hana Community Health Center is being run is a

7

disaster, a model for disaster, and it has been.

8
9

10

11
12

So it's basically been a rubber stamping

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And I'm very
I've

Where do they -- do they receive a

lot of in kinds money/ meaning from the State/
Federal t besides now the County today?
MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Before the Hana -- remember it was the

Hana Medical Center under the State.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Right.
And at this point I'd rather see it go

15

back under the State.

16

the State the State was subsidizing the center to

17

about $1.5 million a year.

18

physician out there for 30 years.

19

at Maui Memorial/ so he was able to make a living/

20

brought in other doctors to help him out/ and we had

21

a good nursing staff.

22

from the question.

23

Remind me.

24
25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

NOt

Remember/ when it was under

Dr. Howe was our primary
He also practiced

So I'm

I got

Could you ask that again?

the monies

t

do they receive

monies from --
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MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Thank you.

So it was a 1.5 million,

2

and then at the point where it was turned over, the

3

number has been from the State about -- and I could

4

be corrected by Harry or Sam or Cheryl, but I

5

believe this year's request is in the -- about half

6

that much, maybe 800,000.

7

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

8

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

9

How much?

750.

750,000, thank you, Bob, and they did

handle some -- some Federal money.

I believe it was

10

a million dollars that came from the feds, and so

11

they've gotten money there, and the -- you know, let

12

me be clear.

13

great for the community.

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

Some of the programs they run are

Yeah.
But -- but let me say something.

The

16

purpose of the Hana Medical Center and the Hana

17

Community Health Center was supposed to be primarily

18

a 24-hour primary care and emergency service center,

19

and it's -- most of the services they're providing

20

now, or many of them, are being duplicated by other

21

agencies in the Hana community.

22

the -- so, you know, they've got money from

23

different sources.

24

even though they've been asked for them, they won't

25

give you their financials.

So, you know,

Unfortunately, you can't get --
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Well

t

they would need to as soon as

2

they start getting money from the government.

3

let me as you this.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

please.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

Mr. Chairman.

8

area.

9

off?

But

Bring it back to the nutrition center t

Yeah.

I'm just curious from history,

This will be my last question in this

How -- how did nine nurses come to get laid
Did it happen all one time?

10

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

I'm just curious.

At the time
It's hard to swallow.
Okay.

At the time there was either

13

five or six and one or two of them may have been

14

part-time, but they were all Hana residents

15

them Hana-born residents t all long-time -- mostly

16

long-term local residents t and

17

a point where -- and Bob could probably clarify

18

this, where the State -- they were basically State

19

employees.

20

believed that they would not lose their jobs at the

21

Hana Medical Center.

22

I said nine.

23

the Hana community, only two of them work in the

24

Hana community, none of them at the Hana Medical

25

Center.

t

t

some of

you know t there was

They terminated all of them.

They all lost them.

They had

We now --

We now have nine registered nurses in

It's not being run as a primary health care

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

82

1

center.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9

I'm done.

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Anyone else -- anything else for --

Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

10

Good morning, Mr. Blumer-Buell, can you -- I guess

11

to help the Committee, can you state your concerns

12

in writing?

13

letter, but just so we can -- you know, help us to

14

formulate any questions, if need be.

15

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

I know you provided that February 19th

Okay.

I will be happy to

I don't

16

know if this is on tape today or not, but I'll be

17

happy to transcribe the written testimony I've given

18

testimony, and if there's any -- and I'll do that by

19

tomorrow.

20

as information or for clarification, I will

21

italicize that so that you'll know what I said today

22

and what I may have added.

If there's anything that may be helpful

I just found out about this yesterday, and

23
24

I'm obviously very concerned and motivated by this

25

issue.

I dropped everything after work yesterday
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and went to work on this.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

here --

Okay.

5

MR. BLUMER-BUELL:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

10

11
12
13

Thank you.

Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you very much for being

Thank you.
John, this morning.

Yes

I

Thank you.

Chairman.
Mr. Nishiki.
We have that six-page thing that we

got Staff duplicating?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, the copies are being made for you,

Mr. Nishiki.
MR. HANLON:

Okay, next we have Mr. Colin Hanlon.

Chair Hokama, Council Members, my name is

14

Colin Hanlon.

15

Boys & Girls Club of Maui.

16

support in -- in the proposal in front of you.

We

17

are one of the groups that are being proposed.

lId

18

like to start today by thanking this body for last

19

year.

20

entirety for design, and youlve directed us with --

21

youlve cut it down to 45,000 and directed us to go

22

forward with preliminary design and siting.

23

11m the Executive Director with the
11m here to ask for your

I came in for the West Maui project in its

Welre -- before you today and part of the

24

proposal with Agnes for the -- for the rest of the

25

design and permitting money for this project.
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1

also like to thank Agnes and her office for the

2

guidance and direction that they've been giving us.

3

It's a very improved situation, and without Agnes'

4

directive I think I'd be lost in this process.
So really just real briefly, I think most of

5

6

you know -- I've been in front of most of you

7

multiple times with the priority for West Maui's

8

facility, and we've sort of had a consensus about

9

that.

Just so everybody knows, I've been -- I've
What the Boys &

10

been in front of the body before.

11

Girls Club does in West Maui and the age and the

12

the design which hampers our growth in West Maui to

13

serve more kids and to do specific programs with

14

most kids, so specifically program area and the ill

15

design of the building, which is over 20 years old.

16

So ...

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, any questions for Mr. Hanlon?

Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Hi, Colin.

Thank you for coming.

20

Did you decide if you're going to just expand the

21

existing youth center or are you going to look for

22

another site?

23

MR. HANLON:

Right now we must move forward with the

24

existing site that we're on right now.

25

of where we've come to.

If we're going to do this
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1

in a timely manner, we have to continue with the

2

vision of the board and the Administration was to

3

stay on that same lot.

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So you -- but you won't be

5

tearing down what you've already got?

6

be adding on to it?

7

MR. HANLON:

You'll just

That's still -- that's still being discussed

8

right now.

9

whether we're going to be doing a renovation or new

10

That specific -- those specifics,

construction on that same lot.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning.

14

There's an item that shows $2 million in County

15

funds.

16

in next year and asking for construction money.

17

The reason -- this has been

18

project we're currently under, we and myself are

19

learning the process, and during the first time

20

through we came in and asked for everything at once,

21

and that was ignorance that was a little bit

22

irresponsible because we weren't able to spend out

23

monies in a timely manner.

24

phases, like last year's CDBG money of 45,000, this

25

year we'll be coming in for 150 to sort of space it

What is that item?

We will be coming back

with the Central

Sort of different
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1

out, and then the following year we'll be coming in

2

for construction.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

And the projection for this

4

construction without that $2 million there virtually

5

is no construction?

6

million County funds, this project will not move

7

forward?

8
9

MR. HANLON:

Without the anticipated 2

I want to not say no.

I mean, because it's

still the vision of our organization to serve more

10

kids and whatever -- this has been sort of a

11

pattern.

12

been successful when we partner with the County in

13

this vision to serve our kids, but -- so it would --

14

it wouldn't

15

would probably be a different method, but I would

16

hedge to say it's dead if that doesn't happen.

This has been a way to get there that has

it would probably take longer and it

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Nishiki.
In the resolution it says

20

project Boys & Girls Club Building/Design West

21

Design, planning, permitting, environmental review

22

requirements, engineering, and construction

23

administration for a new facility in West Maui to

24

provide additional youth development programs.

25

know, sometimes when we come up and testify, we
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1

already have an idea on what we want to do.

And I

2

think that the concern that I had the last time

3

was -- and I think you just prefaced something, and

4

that's why I'm just curious on really are you

5

telling us the whole truth and nothing but the

6

truth?
And it's not to question your integrity, but

7

8

you've also prefaced your statement by saying that

9

it's an old building, and I don't know if you said

10

it was infested with termites or whatever.

11

hear the exact statement you made.

12

the last time I asked you whether you were going to

13

try to keep the existing building -- because I've

14

been in it, and I don't know now to date what

15

it's

16

we tear down buildings when ultimately the building

17

could be used for other things.

18

intent, as we -- as you stand here before us/ to

19

tear down that old building?

20

MR. HANLON:

I didn't

But -- because

what the building's like, but so many times

But isn't your real

It is my intent to get the best facility to

21

serve youth, and I don't know whether tearing down

22

the building is the right thing right now.

23

still in discussion as a board and such.

24

been outstanding stewards of that facility.

25

personally spent two of my last eight weekends at
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1

the Lahaina site ripping up carpet, putting in Pergo

2

floor, trying to make that building as functional

3

and as safe as possible for the youths that attend

4

that building.

5

architectural design that can make what we have

6

there useful in a cost-effective way with whatever

7

funding we can get for construction.

8
9

I don't know whether there is some

So there's a few -- there's a few variables
in there which we have to think about.

I didn't say

10

it was termite infested, but there are termites

11

there and the plaster walls were falling apart while

12

I was doing some of the Pergo.

13

is a design flaw for us to use it the way it is

14

right now.

15

of maintenance money that we pay for out of our

16

Federal and unrestricted funds right now to maintain

17

that building.

18

design that the architect can come up with to get me

19

the square footage for specific program areas and

20

specific space to make that a worthy facility.

21

don't have that answer right now.

22

And it's

There's a

there

it's costing us quite a bit

So I'm not sure whether there's a

I

So it's not my contention that I want to tear

23

the building down.

It's my contention that I want

24

to get a facility that can best serve the youths of

25

Maui County, and West Maui specifically.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

1

89

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

You know when you mention a flaw to

2

the existing building, what do you mean by that?

3

And I don't know if you said Federal flaw, but you

4

said flaw.

5

MR. HANLON:

The flaw -- real basically.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

MR. HANLON:

Yeah.

One of the flaws is the bathrooms open to the

8

outside into the park.

I can't have a staff member

9

leave the doors unlocked and watch those bathrooms.

10

Any adult that wants to come in from the park into a

11

youth bathroom facility, that's not -- I screen my

12

employees, I screen my volunteers for criminal

13

background checks.

14

any stranger from West Maui can walk into our

15

bathroom that has one entrance and exit and have a

16

child inside.

17

We don't want a situation where

That's not safe.

That's a flaw.

My computer room, my tech center, opens to

18

the outside.

It's not something that flows through

19

my building.

So you don't have one entrance where

20

the kids come into your building and they're safe.

21

You have an exit, then they have to go out and back

22

into the computer room.

23

staff member and they have to be dedicated to the

24

tech center at all times when it's open because if

25

there's going to be kids flowing in and out of there

Therefore, I have to take a
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1

and the door's going to be open for anybody that

2

goes by the building to go in, that's a flaw.
And then there's just basic square footage

3

4

flaws.

Like the mUlti-purpose room is a very small

5

room and the kids -- so you don't have a dedicated

6

space for art.

7

mUlti-purpose room.

8

television in there if they're going to be doing

9

anything that needs the video equipment.

They'll do the art in the
They'll also have the

The games

10

room area, again, that's not big enough to have a

11

ping-pong table, a pool table, foosball table,

12

enough equipment for the kids to all feel like they

13

can come in and be interacting with the equipment

14

and get right into an activity.

15

program space in the games room.

16

So there's less

It's -- we have been and in the past -- the

17

people who have run it in the past have been very

18

ingenues in the way they can work and make program

19

out of this space, but that doesn't mean the space

20

was designed specifically to serve the optimum

21

amount of kids in the right programs.

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

And of course it is -- it is

23

hard to speak against somebody like you that's

24

offering things for the youth, because otherwise we

25

get accused of, you know, future juvenile
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1

delinquency or whatever.

But for me it's -- and Jo

2

Anne asked you, is this the best siting, the best

3

place?

4

swimming pool there and you've got park facilities

5

there.

6

dollars of taxpayers' money, I think -- well, I

7

don't know.

8

important when you look at the West Maui population,

9

where that building is on West Maui?

I mean, we realize that you've got a

However, in lieu of spending millions of

Siting's important.

Is location

The ability

10

for the community to access this, is this the right

11

place if government now is going to spend who knows

12

what?

13

money, planning and design money, from what I can

14

see.

15

be located and why?

16

address perhaps where location should be?

17

MR. HANLON:

Because this is obviously just planning

Is this the best place for such a building to

Okay.

Or has any studies been done to
Go ahead.

We've had multiple times when our

18

board, County Parks, Agnes from CDBG came and took a

19

look at certain sites that were in play.

20

believe a very workable site for a few reasons, one

21

of them being that we are next to the aquatics

22

center, which is key.

23

County park/ which is another key for us.

24

we as the Boys & Girls Club cannot afford to have

25

our own baseball field, our own soccer field, our

We are -- we'll be in a
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1

own basketball courts, our own -- you know,

2

basically land on Maui is not such where we could

3

have all of these things.

4

collaborate with County Parks

5

perception of those things and we could have the use

6

of those facilities and we won't have to travel to

7

and from them.

l

we could have the

We're right there in them.

Another reason why it's a good location is

8

9

Where if we could

because of the timeliness.

We're there.

We won't

10

have to wait three or four years for infrastructure

11

to be put into another parcel and wait for who's

12

going to pay the millions and millions of dollars it

13

takes to run water and electricity into some of

14

these other parcels that were being discussed.

15

talked about this in '98 being a priority 1 West

16

Maui's youth center building being a priority.

17

2004

18

because of timing and we can get it done, then this

19

is the right place.

20

waiting until all those infrastructure things got

21

into place and

22

out even further

23

So, yeahl that's why I think it's a great placel a

24

great location for the new building.

25

1

We

It's

and if we were to discuss a place being right

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

If we were going to talk about

you know, making 1998 priority back

l

1

I think that would be a shame.

And finally, how much land do you
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have there set aside for a -- what I think you're

2

going to create is a facility?

3

idea of -- or you have to wait till this whole

4

design money is spentt but do you have any idea how

5

big the facility is going to be or what the costs

6

might be basically?

7

now have been given t if you have been given t or are

8

you on a lease?

9

MR. HANLON:

And do you have any

So how big is the land that you

We don't own the land.

That's County park

10

land

11

taken a look at the tax map key or the -- what do

12

they call itt the stamp of where we are right now t

13

and the other place we looked -- the other two

14

places we looked at was behind left field right

15

behind uS t behind left field where the Taste of

16

Lahaina took placet both those specific locations

17

would fit the building that we are trying to put

18

there for square footage quite easily.

19

we've projected the costs at I believe just over $3

20

million for the total project and we've projected

21

the square footage for 14 -- 14,200 square feet.

22

t

so it's considered County park land.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

We have

So if you

Wellt knowing what you just

23

told us, then I guess, Colin

24

you don't select specifically that site where that

25

existing building is and you want to go somewhere

t

keep in mind that if
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1

else, then perhaps that building should stay and it

2

could probably maybe service some other non-profit

3

group that could -- could use it, be it a -- who

4

knows what, a substance abuse center or any kind of

5

group that may want to use that.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Anyway, I'm done.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

Good

8

morning, Colin.

9

$45,000, have you spent down that amount?

10

MR. HANLON:

2003 you had a budget from CDBG of

No, we haven't spent down that amount yet.

11

We're working with -- with Agnes and Calvin Higuchi

12

as the architect that's in charge of that, and the

13

timing will be -- we'll have spent down on it by the

14

time that this money is available.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

The facility that you're

16

looking at is at the same location.

17

building presently?

18

MR. HANLON:

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Who owns the

County of Maui.
County of Maui.

And the --

20

should that site be selected as far as, you know,

21

putting up a new building, the existing kids that

22

are being looked at or the people that -- the kids

23

that utilize the Boys & Girls Club presently, while

24

this building is under construction are you thinking

25

of relocating your facility on a temporary basis?
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MR. HANLON:

That's exactly what we'll do.

We'll look to

2

relocate during that time.

We've done the exact

3

same process when we did Makawao, the Upcountry

4

site.

5

had to

6

in order to build a new facility in Makawao and we

7

relocated in Haliimaile and we used

8

MEO -- we collaborated with MEO to get our members

9

to us from school.

We relocated during construction phase and we
we had to do demolition of that building

Was seamless.

we re-routed

And we were able

10

to use the Haliimaile facility and reach new

11

members.

12

Same thing we did when we did the Haiku site.

13

When we were in Haiku getting the facility built out

14

there to serve the kids in Haiku, we had to relocate

15

to St. Rita's Church, in their building behind.

16

Again, we just re-routed our membership to -- to

17

that area and set up a temporary situation for about

18

a little over a year.

19

does take place in Lahaina, then that's what we

20

would have to do.

21

continue to serve the kids and they had a place to

22

be.

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

If that's the way that it

We would make sure that we

One more question.

There's a

24

lot of developments that's going to be happening in

25

the Lahaina area, and one of the developments there
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1

would be this 400-10t subdivision, and probably

2

there will be some road improvements that's going to

3

be done.

4

know, someone will be looking at the overall plans

5

for that particular area so that if you put up a new

6

building, it doesn't interfere with any

7

infrastructure -- future infrastructure that may

8

happen there.

9

MR. HANLON:

So when you do your design, hopefully, you

I'll take note.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?

Yes, Ms. Johnson.

I just wondered, Colin, have

15

you -- have you seen the original plans for the full

16

build out of the building?

17

MR. HANLON:

I haven't seen them.

I was told the original

18

plans were supposed to be in the letter Y, it was

19

supposed to look like a large Y, and it was a

20

three-phase project back when it was designed and

21

they only did the first phase of the building.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yeah, and that's probably why that

23

portion of the facility is kind of dysfunctional,

24

but I would ask that you look at those original

25

plans because when we put in the snack bar,
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actually! you know, that whole wall is supposed to

2

be built out.

3

once you do take a look at those plans! to show how

4

the site was actually supposed to operate.

5

which I've discussed with you before, I have a -- I

6

have a little bit of a problem with knowing how much

7

money from the County went into that building and it

8

is still serviceable! as Mr. Nishiki said! for some

9

purpose other than a Boys & Girls Club or youth

So I think that it might help you!

And

10

center.

So because we have no community meeting

11

facilities, even the civic center can't accommodate

12

any kinds of meetings, I would ask that

13

those possibilities of how that could work with that

14

existing site but also have -- you have not met with

15

Mr. Riston yet, have you?

16

MR. HANLON:

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

look at

No.
Okay.

Because they -- the Amfac

18

or Kaanapali Development Corporation was interested

19

in helping you to find a site that is right near

20

that area which would not require demolishing that

21

current building.

22

you, so I would hope that you'd be able to sit down

23

and visit with him before you make a final decision.

24

MR. HANLON:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And so he is open to meeting with

Okay.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other questions?

2

for --

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

If not, thank you

Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah, I remember when you came with

6

this build out of the -- I guess Wailuku or Kahului

7

Youth Center here that we1re putting up, you

8

basically had a schematic of what was going to be in

9

it.

I think it was some kind of a playground area

10

and lockers and other amenities for this project.

11

Can you give me an idea on if there are any kind of

12

schematics for the build out of this building and

13

what is envisioned as far as facilities or

14

amenities, you know, approximate size or whatever.

15

MR. HANLON:

As far as the drawings and the design

16

specific, that's part of what we1re going to be

17

doing with Mr. Higuchi, but we do have with the

18

national organization a building and architectural

19

division, and what they have is they have calculator

20

tools that you can go through and you -- and

21

specifically put in the amount of youth you want to

22

serve, the amount of potential youth you can serve,

23

and the amount of

24

and it will let you know specifically what the

25

square footage is you need to serve that many kids

the different program space,
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1

at what level.

2

these numbers and we bring them to the architect and

3

we bring them to the community and we bring them to

4

the kids at the club and the board and we come up

5

with -- we start to come up with what we want it to

6

look like.

7

Okay.

And then you've -- we take

But I can give you the -- inside of my

8

proposal I have the square footage for the

9

construction.

And basically it's the learning

10

center needs to be 650 square feet if we're going to

11

serve the amount of kids that are trying to come and

12

do their homework and -- and do project learn and

13

power hour.

14

to be 2,000 square feet, roughly 2,000 square feet.

15

The fitness facility needs to be 600 square feet.

16

The art room needs to be 700 square feet.

17

are the -- these are the breakdowns we get, and it's

18

based off of how many kids we need to serve in that

19

community.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

The games room -- the games room needs

Okay.

And finally,

So these

just because

21

you're in preliminary design, but I'm just curious,

22

have you ever -- just because it's a County

23

facility, County land, now County -- or probably

24

county money like you asked for the last one, do you

25

ever work in combining -- and say we know for a fact
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that we need early childhood facilities, you know,

2

to where, you know, it's probably hard for many

3

mothers now coming off of welfare or whatever and we

4

want to provide child care facilities is one that we

5

know is very needed in this community, early

6

childhood facilities, do you ever partner or look at

7

that kind of concept just because it may be

8

something that could work out?

9

for seniors there, we provide now for certain age

I mean, we provide

10

group youth, but we've not provided for these real

11

young ones that need care also in order for their

12

parents to go to work, and that's become a very

13

expensive proposition, but is there any kind of

14

MR. HANLON:

Specifically exactly what you're talking

15

about is what we did in Makawao when we built the

16

facility in Makawao.

17

classrooms.

18

actually built not just for the youth center but for

19

the MEO Head Start to have two classrooms and we

20

were able to share a kitchen and share a conference

21

room and save the County money in that way.

22

are things .that we always look for, and we could

23

we could take a look in West Maui to see whether

24

that's an opportunity again.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

MEO Head Start has two

We built out that same area.

And we

Those

Yeah, and I don't know, Mr. Chair, I
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1

just -- I just put it out only because I know it's a

2

definite need in any community.

3

concept and, you know, spending of taxpayers' money

4

could be looked in that arena, I would hope you

5

would have some consideration.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And so if the

Thank you.

Any other questions?
Chair.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you.

Colin, I note that

10

in your proposal you're going to be having a

11

conference room.

12

available for like, say, non-profit groups or

13

service organization to utilize?

14

MR. HANLON:

Will that conference room be made

As we do with all of our facilities that we

15

lease or use from the County, when the facilities

16

are not in use specifically for Boys & Girls Club

17

purposes, we collaborate with other groups and we

18

allow them to use our facilities.

19

currently we'll have Hui Malama in one of our

20

buildings Upcountry four days a week doing their

21

home school -- you know, additional education for

22

home schoolers.

23

up our facility for keiki play groups.

24

Central we've just done two charitable walks where

25

we've helped -- let that community use our facility.

Right now

In Haiku and in Central we opened
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We're constantly being asked from other groups in

2

the community, and if it doesn't interfere with our

3

program, we open up the facility for use from

4

groups, so absolutely.

5

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

6

MR. HANLON:

Do you charge a fee?

Only for certain -- only for certain things.

7

Like the keiki play group doesn't pay anything.

8

They're asked sometimes to bring in toilet paper or

9

stuff like that, some of the stuff they use.

10

the charitable walks that have taken place in

11

Central Maui, not at all.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14
15

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

For

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you, Colin.

Stacey

Moniz.
MS. MONIZ:

Good morning, everyone.

Thank you so much for

16

allowing us our public testimony today.

I don't

17

know what number -- I'm Stacey Moniz.

18

Executive Director for Women Helping Women, and we

19

are Number 4 on your agenda here.

20

guess before I even start I wanted to support Agnes

21

and her staff in the shift -- I'm so glad I was here

22

this morning to hear the scope of what you've gone

23

through over the past almost a year.

24

of work and I think you should be commended for what

25

you've done already.

I'm the

Our project -- I

That's a lot

I'm kind of new to the CDB --
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1

me personally.

2

money in the past, but I'm kind of new to this whole

3

process, so I'm glad that there's some really good

4

structure in place that it's easy for me to follow.

5

Women Helping Women has gotten CDBG

Our proposal is to create an expansion to our

6

existing domestic violence shelter to address the

7

growing need of substance abuse with battered women.

8

Currently our shelter houses women and their

9

children who are fleeing domestic violence

10

situations.

11

used to say that domestic violence was a problem and

12

substance abuse was a problem and they really needed

13

to be addressed separately, it's becoming more and

14

more clear that really you can't separate these

15

problems, these issues, and so when women come to

16

our shelter and they need substance abuse treatment,

17

particularly if they have children, they're unable

18

to get residential substance abuse treatment.

19

We found over the years that while we

And our board and staff worked last year with

20

a grant from the Hawaii Community Foundation to

21

prepare a five-year strategic plan and the big issue

22

this session and even in our prior strategic plan

23

was to address substance abuse.

24

application is to start that process, to hire a

25

consultant, the pre-development phase of the

So this CDBG
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1

project, and to complete this over the next five

2

years.

3

we hope to do with this money, and I'm open to

4

answering any questions.

5
6

7
8

9
10

So that's kind of the general idea of what

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you, Stacey.

Ms. Moniz this morning?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Questions for

Mr. Pontanilla?

Thank you, Chair.

Good

morning, Stacey.
MS. MONI Z :

Good morning.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

You talk about shelter

11

expansion at the location.

12

the property.

13

regards to the whole area being developed?

14

MS. MONIZ:

I know the County do own

Do you know of any master plan in

You know, that's an excellent question.

Our

15

shelter's location is confidential, so it's kind of

16

scary to talk about other things that happen in that

17

area, but I will say that we are part of a group

18

that works with other programs in the area, and this

19

morning I was talking with someone about that.

20

think that's a great idea to coordinate a master

21

plan.

22

us is stuff like parking, and as we expand our

23

program -- programs and start

24

of built up our land base, these things become more

25

and more of an issue, but we do work with the

I

I know that one of the issues that arises for

and we've all kind
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1

Community Action Council that meets on a regular

2

basis.

3

County as part of that group.

4

they currently participate t but that might be a

5

great idea to

6

Mikell in any of the issues that get raised in that

7

areat but that's a great suggestion.

8

suggested that this morning.

9

So perhaps the County

we may include the
I don't know that

we work mostly with Priscilla

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Someone just

Yeah t the reason why I ask is

10

that there is other organization in the same

11

location and they're looking for expansion t and

12

know t you don't want to have all of this expansion

13

being done by different groups without knowing t you

14

know t how the total location will be -- look like t

15

yeah.

16

MS. MONIZ:

Absolutely.

t

you

And I think we've tried to

17

consider each other's boundaries every time we

18

expand.

19

of the building that we're in and -- and it ended up

20

being gutted to the beams and we added a slight

21

extension.

22

our property enough area to add this extension.

23

We've already kind of checked it out.

24

wonderfully huge backyard t but we want to maintain

25

our backyard for the kids to play in and the women

Last -- in 1996 we did a major renovation

We have in our fenced in area in the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

We have a

BF 3/10/04

106

1

to have respite and there -- there's enough room

2

back there to add the extension and still have a

3

functional yard.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, thank you.

And, you

5

know, last year one of the organizations that carne

6

through, I forget which one, and they were talking

7

about their drainage up in that area that was a

8

problem, and if the -- I don't know whose

9

responsibility it is, either the County or those

10

people that are there, to corne up with a master plan

11

so that things like drainage, space, would be

12

sufficient and -- sufficient enough for the users,

13

then at least we can have a location that's, you

14

know, worthwhile for an organization like yourself.

15

So thank you, Chair.

16

MS. MONIZ:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

Thank you.
Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Mateo?

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. MONIZ:

No.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Okay, thank you very much, Ms. Moniz.

Can I say one more thing?

I forgot to say
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this at the beginning.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

MS. MONIZ:

Sure.

I understand that we're trying to support this

4

entire package going forward, and I would really

5

encourage you to push the whole package forward.

6

know that there a lot of really good organizations

7

doing a lot of really wonderful things with this

8

money, so I would kind of support this going

9

through.

10

Thanks.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Stacey.

Next we have a trio, we

11

have Mr. Tony Krieg, I believe it's Glenn Abe, and

12

Diana Hutchinson.

13

I

MS. HUTCHINSON:

Good morning, Chair, Council members,

14

Staff.

15

Executive Assistant at Hale Makua.

16

point representing Glenn Abe, who has left to move

17

his car before he gets a ticket, and Tony Krieg, who

18

has left for another appointment.

19

this opportunity to present testimony for the

20

proposal at hand, the Community Development Block

21

Grant program for the 2004 program year and we

22

support adoption of the proposed resolution.

23

My name is Diana Hutchinson.

I'm the
I'm at this

We appreciate

We'd like to thank the Council for their

24

support of Hale Makua in the past.

25

health care organization on Maui.

Hale Makua is a
Our -- we're a
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1

private non-profit corporation.

2

excellence in health care in our home and yours.

3

are asking for a $350 1 000 CDBG award toward a

4

$504,900 project to build a residential dining

5

structure in the Kahului facility.

6

participant in this grant proposal 1 we are asking

7

for support and we will be available later when you

8

talk about individual projects if you need more

9

information, or I'd be happy to answer questions

10

11

now.

We

So as a

Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

OkaYI

thank you very much, Ms. Hutchinson.

12

Questions

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

Our mission is

l

Members?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?

MS. HUTCHINSON:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Molina?

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Ms. Johnson?

Thank you very much

22

Ms. Tavares?

l

Mr. Kane?

Mr. Carroll?

Ms. Hutchinson.

Thank you.
Next we have Mr. Sam Kalalau

1

and I will

24

also ask is there anyone else wishing to provide

25

testimony before the Committee on this item
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1

make yourself known, or any other item on the posted

2

agenda for today.

3

MR. KALALAU:

Good morning, Chairman Hokama, Members of

4

the Council.

I'm here today in support of the Hana

5

Community Health Center's request.

6

testimony that I -- I mean I believe all of you have

7

a copy of 'em, so I'm going to save some of that

8

time for if you guys want to ask me any questions.

9

I just want to comment on Mr. Blumer-Buell.

I have a written

You

10

know, it's so sad that John Blumer-Buell needs to

11

come here and attack you and the Hana Community

12

Health Center with ten-year-old garbage.

13

we've got to look to the future of Hana, not the

14

past.

15

by giving them better health care, wellness care,

16

and also a stable economic base.

17

and with this facility, it's going to create more

18

jobs.

19

I mean

This program is going to benefit the people

With this kitchen

You know, he mentioned a lot of the problems

20

about nurses and stuff.

A lot of people in Hana

21

still don't understand that the State does not run

22

that health center.

23

understand that in the State of Hawaii all the

24

health centers has all become non-profit

25

organizations too.

A lot of people don't

And a lot of people don't
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1

understand that the health centers in the State of

2

Hawaii does not get the million point five money

3

that was given to each community medical center at

4

that time to support the programs that they have.

5

And a lot of the community health centers are

6

providing the people in the community five times the

7

amount of programs that had during the State

8

Administration.
You know, so I cannot see how people come

9

10

here and attack programs or health centers that are

11

providing for the community.

12

about nurses losing their jobs.

13

didn't want to stay with a health center that is

14

non-profit after working for the State so many

15

years.

16

to stay with this non-profit organizations?

17

believe the nurses were offered their job

18

applications.

19

wanted to go to the State because of the retirement

20

system.

21

You know, he mentioned
True.

I have a retirement system.

The nurses

Why am I going
I

They all refused it because they

And the things about doctors in the community

22

being hired by the community center.

23

left that community center because Hana is not an

24

easy place to live.

25

professional person, you want your kids to get

You know, if you're a
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1

professional education,. and Hana is not the place.

2

If you guys been looking at the headlines in The

3

Maui News, Hana High School is top of the list.

4

mean, you talk about Dr. Patel.

5

because he wanted his kids to have a better

6

education, not because the health center sent him

7

away.

8

who just got his medical degree.

9

completely licensed in the State of Hawaii.

I

Dr. Patel left

They talk about Paul Kaiwi who is a student
I believe he's not
And he

10

haven't come to the health center once and talked to

11

the Boards of Directors or the Executive Directors

12

for a position, for a job.
And for Blumer-Buell to come here and give

13
14

you guys this kind of information that hasn't been

15

researched -- I mean, it's easy to come here and

16

give you ten-year-old garbage, right, because it

17

happened ten years ago, I get all this old

18

information here, but come on.

19

years ago.

20

is an economic strap down and this health center is

21

not only looking for health and wellness for the

22

people.

23

with this nutrition center, we can start producing.

24

We can start manufacturing other items from the

25

town.

We're not living ten

We're living now, in the future.

We're looking for economic growth.

We could be hiring more people.
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1

lim here for.

lim here to let all of you know that

2

why I support this project.
You know, live sat on numerous County

3

4

commissions, especially the Grant Commission, for

5

five years, and I understand these people coming in

6

for more money for their projects.

7

come to the CDBG because the County Grants

8

Commission gives only so much money too.

9

their projects, if you hear the numbers today, I

They have to

A lot of

10

mean way exceed what they really need for their

11

projects to get developed or to be accomplished.

12

if you got any questions now.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Kalalau.

14

questions?

15

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

No questions.

So

Mr. Carroll,

lim just very happy

16

that you came, Sam, and thank you so much for coming

17

down today.

18

to get over here.

I know itls hard taking a day off just

19

MR. KALALAU:

Thank you, Bob.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Johnson?

Thank you, too, Sam, for coming,

22

and of course sometimes, you know, itls not easy,

23

people have different opinions and different styles.

24

So I appreciate, you know, your -- hearing from your

25

perspective too.

The question I have is in regard
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1

to your non-profit status.

2

question with Internal Revenue or any kind of

3

problem with regard to your 5 -- I'm assuming you're

4

a 501(c) (3) and you've done all your filings and all

5

of the things that you're supposed to do under that

6

classification.

7

all been complied with?

8
9

MR. KALALAU:

Has there ever been any

Have those things to your knowledge

Yes, and I believe we had Federal and State

audits and it's all been met.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

MR. KALALAU:

Okay, thank you very much.

And also some of the misunderstandings that

12

John Blumer-Buell mentioned here is like -- it's

13

really a sore spot because the people who was in

14

charge at one point has no control.

15

know Mr. Blumer-Buell's background, it's coming from

16

the community association.

17

his past records, it's basically didn't support most

18

of the projects that would have been economically

19

viable for Hana.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24
25

Sam.
MR. KALALAU:

Okay, thank you.

And if you guys

And if you guys look at

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
Thank you, Chair.

Good morning,

Good to see you again.
Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you for giving the Committee

2

a different perspective on what was talked about

3

earlier this morning by Mr. Blumer-Buell.

4

possible, can you -- I asked Mr. Blumer-Buell to I

5

guess give us a chronology of events of his

6

concerns, and if you can I guess lend that balance

7

perspective in writing as well I think that will

8

help the Committee a lot.

9

that, and, you know, thank you for lending balance

10

11

If at all

So I would appreciate

to this concern.
MR. KALALAU:

I think right now -- I think the Planning

12

Department has a lot of the informations that would

13

address you guys' concerns.

14

the Mayor's Office the plans and the proposals that

15

would concern this request money.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I think we also gave

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?
Yeah.

What is this Hana Community

19

Health Center Nutrition Center which will be a key

20

component to the health and wellness village?

21

are we buying here?

22

going to see?

23

because my history goes way back with Hana also,

24

Sam, okay.

25

all a bunch of roses.

What

What is the -- what are we

And I only say this, you know,

So don't make everything sound like it's
This one may be, and fine.
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Do you know we've dumped millions of dollars into

2

that center there and I don't know what we got to

3

show for it yet.

4

Mr. Chairman, because I don't know what came out

5

from the millions of dollars that we spent for your

6

big town center that you guys have planned.

7

anyway, that's beside the point, although it is a

8

point I want to bring up.

9

envision this time around, being that this is a

10

11
12

I think maybe that may be audited,

But

What are we going to

not your second chance, but this is a new project.
MR. KALALAU:

Right.

You're talking about the

marketplace.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

MR. KALALAU:

Yes.

Thank you.

But let's move on.

This health and wellness center is

15

basically designed to be a certified kitchen.

Right

16

now for the diabetes program, for the kupuna

17

program, for the exercise programs, and the youth

18

program, a lot of the preparations are done outside

19

under a tent.

20

they do the lock-in dinner and lunch and also for

21

other kupunas in the community that they deliver all

22

these meals.

23

food preparations and the meal preparations.

24

we wanted, if you -- I mean, all of you should have

25

a chance to go down there and visit the health

They have a little small kitchen that

This facility will be handling all the
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center and the grounds.

2

agricultural project t a farm project t and right now

3

we cannot manufacture or produce the produce for

4

market sale because we don't have a certified area

5

tOt

6

this is -- this is part of that -- of that wellness

7

center.

you know t bag the vegetables or the fruits.

So

It will also be used for -- our diabetes

8
9

They also created an

program is -- the people who goes to the program

10

needs to learn how to cook the meal.

11

you show up there t your first thing is you need to

12

learn how to cook the healthy meal.

13

outside on cutting boards and on picnic tables and t

14

you know

15

with water hose and stuff t well

16

Also t we get a lot of rain in Hana and the windt

17

it's been real cold lately.

18

my familYt a lot of them sent in letters of supportt

19

and they all talked about the weather condition and

20

the cooking conditions.

t

And so when

And doing 'em

just a regular faucet that is hooked up
t

it just doesn't go.

I'm assuming t because

Eventually -- eventually this kitchen will

21
22

help pack and produce more of the farm products and

23

also the mills.

24

know

25

older people.

t

The program has grown.

it's not going to stop.

I meant you

We're getting more

Our youth programs are growing.
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1

cannot be providing meals on a propane grill on the

2

outside for all these students and kupunas and

3

patients.

4

asking for the money because we want to develop

5

another restaurant or something.

6

health reasons first and then economic.

You know, we're not -- we're not here

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

We're here for

I'm done.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Chair.

Hello again,

10

Sam.

11

regards -- for the schematic and design and part of

12

the construction I guess.

13

already have a secured place that you're looking at

14

putting up this building?

15

MR. KALALAU:

I know you're asking for some money in

Yes.

Does the organization

Thank you for asking that question.

16

We already have a piece of property that is

17

designated for this type of -- for the health center

18

expansion from the State of Hawaii.

19

we already has done work on the property.

20

we're using the property for do some of the farming,

21

the farming program.

22

have any problems about securing the land.

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And I don't
Right now

So I don't think so we would

Okay.

As far as funding, you

24

know, I noticed that, you know, you're looking at

25

some economic development agencies and Hawaii
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1

foundations.

2

far?

3

MR. KALALAU:

Have you guys secured any funding so

As far as the -- for this wellness center,

4

we made some written requests to other agencies.

5

We're hoping that the County would support this

6

request, because then we can -- we're -- we're

7

pretty confident that we can either get matching

8

funds or we can get other organizations to foot the

9

higher percentage of the financial needs that we

10

11
12

need.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

some grants to get some of these monies, then?

13

MR. KALALAU:

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

16
17

18

So you're going to go after

We already are.
Okay.

Okay, thank you, Sam.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares, question?

very much.

Okay.

Thank you

Yes, Mr. Kane.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

In a worst case scenario, if you're

19

unable to secure monies from other entities, is it

20

your intent to make this work by coming to the

21

County to fund the full amount?

22

MR. KALALAU:

No.

I think -- I think what we're really

23

looking at this is just for like a kick start money,

24

and we believe that if we can get this money from

25

the County, that it will be easier for us to squeeze
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the other gUYSr and I believe if they look at r wow,

2

the County gave them r come on.

3

that's the way I'm looking at it.

4

about the entire board's idea and stuff r but I've

5

been lobbying for this health center now for a

6

couple years.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8

9
10

You know r I meanr
I don't know

Thank your Mr. Kalalau.

Thank your

Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Seeing none.

11

MR. KALALAU:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other questions for Mr. Kalalau?
Thank your Sam.

Thank you.
OkaYr the last person we do have that has

13

requested to provide testimony today is Mr. Harry

14

Hasegawa.

15

time any other persons wishing to provide testimony

16

on the agenda that's posted for todaYr the 10th of

17

March r please make yourself known.

18

Harry.

19

MR. HASEGAWA:

The Chair will again announce one last

Good morning r Chair.

Good morning r

Good morning r Council

20

Members.

21

nutrition center.

22

phase of our wellness villager and we feel that this

23

is a kick start r like Sam has said r where we can

24

build on.

25

kick start from than our own County of Maui?

I'm here to give testimony on the
The nutrition center is the first

And what -- what better place to have a
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have quite an ambitious plan, and -- and it all

2

stems down to what health programs we can do for our

3

community.

4

in Hana, and we had a doctor, a plantation hospital,

5

you could do all those things.

6

ambulance, we didn't have air service, so we had to

7

do those things.

8

changed.

9

illegal, and so everybody has to come out to Maui

10

You know at one time -- like I was born

We didn't have an

But today health service has

You do something like that and that's

Memorial or Queen's or wherever else.
We have become an organization to keep people

11

12

healthy, preventative medicine.

13

about that now.

14

our medical center is -- are the part Hawaiians,

15

Hawaiians, and who has the worst health problems,

16

all stemming from not so healthy way of eating, not

17

enough exercise, obesity, not enough treatment on

18

diabetes.

19

can best do our community for health, and so I come

20

to you now to ask for your help in getting us off

21

the ground on this particular phase of our program.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And you hear all

And most of our people that come to

So we feel that this is the area where we

Thank you, Mr. Hasegawa.

Mr. Hasegawa.

Questions for

Mr. Carroll, questions?

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

I have no questions.

And when we

get into discussion, then I'll make my statement.
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Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Mr. Molina?

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?

Thank you very much for

taking the time to corne here, Harry, from Hana.

9

MR. HASEGAWA:

Thank you for listening to me.

Bye now.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members, we have no other requests

11

for testimony.

12

the testimony portion of the meeting as agendized

13

for the 10th of March.

14

.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The Chair at this time is closing

• . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

We have now corne to that point.

It is the

16

Chair's intention to recess till 2:00 p.m.

17

objections?

18

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any

No objections.

Upon returning we will start with the

20

office giving us a breakdown of the recommendation

21

as provided in the proposed resolution.

22

recess till 2:00 p.m.

23

RECESS:

24

RECONVENE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We stand in

(Gavel) .

12:04 p.m.
2: 04 p.m.

(Gavel).

We shall reconvene the Budget and
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Finance Committee meeting for 10/ March/ 2004.

2

Members/ we are on Item 2/ the Community Development

3

Block Grant program for the 2004 program year t or

4

also the Fiscal Year 2005 Budget.

5

testimony phase of this agenda item.

6

ask the Coordinator/ Ms. Hayashi/ to go down her

7

recommendation as attached to the March 2nd/ 2004

8

transmittal to your Budget Chair.

9

MS. HAYASHI:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MS. HAYASHI:

We have completed
Now I would

Ms. Hayashi.

Chairman Hokama.
Do you have a copy of that/ Agnes?
Yes/ I do.

Thank you.

Excuse me.

Our

12

resolution before you for the authorized

13

authorizing the filing of an application with the

14

Department of Housing and Urban Development United

15

States of America for a grant under the Community

16

Development Block Grant program identifies on page 2

17

and page 3 the nine projects and the CDBG program

18

administration that we recommend.

19

include the Boys & Girls Club of Maui, the BGCN

20

Building/Design West for $150,000; County of Maui

21

Central Maui Senior Center for $383,250; the Maui

22

Economic Opportunity construct Hale 0 Loli in

23

Wailuku for $292/029; Women Helping Women, Hale

24

Lokomaikai shelter expansion project for 89,000;

25

Hana Community Health Center/ Incorporated, Hana

The nine projects
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nutrition center design and construction $146,862;

2

Hale Makua, Kahului residential dining addition for

3

$350,000; the Malama Family Recovery Center, the

4

Maui -- the Malama Family Recovery Center

5

improvements expansion project for 400 -- excuse me,

6

for $75,000; the County of Maui Department of Fire

7

and Public Safety for Molokai fire engine apparatus

8

procurement for $400,000; the County of Maui

9

Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Molokai

10

senior center improvements for $37,5000; and CDBG

11

program administration for $480,877.
May I add, Chairman Hokama, that the

12
13

selection of these projects were on the basis of

14

our -- our new criteria, which is the proposal,

15

screening, evaluation, and selection policies and

16

procedures.

17

your -- with the documents submitted to you, to

18

Council, I believe on March 3rd, 2004, and it's

19

it's this blue document right here.

20

lengthy document, and I took the liberty to include

21

everything that the Department has implemented.

22

I can go through that or take any questions on it.

23

It's quite a lengthy document.

24

what would be your desire?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This is a very -- it was included in

It's quite a

Chairman Hokama,

I think we already had some earlier
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1

questions and comments that part of the revision to

2

the CDBG program for the County of Maui, Members, is

3

from efforts that the Council had put forward in

4

recommending and authorizing a performance audit of

5

the program.

6

come full circle.

7

have put in place this year that came from the

8

County of Hawaii in a roundabout sense was taken

9

from the County of Maui that went to the County of

And as Ms. Tavares once said, it's
Some of the improvements that we

10

Hawaii now is coming back to the County of Maui.

So

11

it just shows you that we are now continuing to get

12

this program back to the appropriate stature it

13

needs to be.
I would say the only concern that I as your

14
15

Chairman may have at this time regarding the revised

16

program that some of you may also share is, of

17

course, to adjust or change one, we deny all.

18

would say -- well, for many of you it may not be an

19

improvement, since HUD has I guess given their

20

support for this revision.

21

now.

22

County cannot adjust and change the program to fit

23

this County's more specific needs.

24
25

And I

That's where we stand

All I can say is that it doesn't mean the

So with that in mind, Members, again, if you
believe after this review, after your questions have
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1

been answered r you still feel that it is appropriate

2

to make a revision to the proposal r the Chair has no

3

problem in denying this whole request and starting

4

over again.

5

that option.

6

within the purview of this Committee and the full

7

Council.

8

would recommend to Council to do so.

9

not obligated to feel r even if you have a concern of

10

one projectr that you wish not to jeopardize others r

11

that you will then just acquiesce and give your

12

faint support.

13

Members.

Okay.

I would ask you to not eliminate

I think it1s an option that is still

And if need be to -- need be exerciser I
And so you are

That1s not the way to do it either r

14

So saying that r unless there1s an objection r

15

I would like to go from Number 1, which is the Boys

16

& Girls Club r all of you that have additional

17

questions regarding this project can have it put

18

forward.

19

CDBG to give their rationale why it is being

20

recommended.

21

specifics from the proposed entitYr Mr. Hanlon is

22

here available to answer questions to the request.

23

Mr. Molina.

24
25

First we will of course ask the office of

And if you need other additional

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Chairman r can I ask a question as a

follow-up to what you had mentioned earlier about
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the denial of -- or making changes to the proposal?

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Question for Ms. Hayashi.

My

4

understanding is if this Council does make changes,

5

everything goes back to the drawing board, so to

6

speak?

7

request from an entity, that basically goes back to

8

the drawing board?

9

MS. HAYASHI:

If we want to make some adjustments to any

Councilmember Molina, that is absolutely

10

correct.

In the election -- in the County's

11

election to follow the recommendation of the Council

12

audit, which was to implement this competitive

13

process, and as -- you know, modeling this after the

14

Big Island procedures and in consultation and

15

concurrence with HUD, you will see in the February

16

18th letter that

and I will read, because this is

17

directly from HUD.

As the County is aware, CDBG

18

program timeliness is extremely important to

19

Congress and HUD.

20

Failure to meet the standard could have a serious

21

impact on the County's CDBG funds.

22

County alter its selections and restart the

23

procedures because of changes made during the budget

24

process, the County will delay its program

25

implementation.

This is the fourth paragraph.

Should the
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1

Basically meaning that yes, we will have to

2

start the process over, which begins with the open

3

application period, a minimum 30-day as required by

4

HUD application period, a two- to three-week

5

screening process, evaluation, and then come again

6

before the Council.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And if the Council is --

8

well, we can make changes, but would you recommend

9

that maybe for the next session or next year that we

10

make some changes in the scheduling of -- for

11

example, to the submission schedule to provide the

12

additional time for any RFPs, should this Council

13

recommend any changes.

14

posiibility could --

15

MS. HAYASHI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

consider?

18

out.

19

MS. HAYASHI:

Do you see something -- a

Councilmember -- I'm sorry.
No, is it something that you could

I'm just asking.

I'm just throwing this

Well, actually, Councilmember Molina, that

20

is -- as an after thought, yeah, that is something

21

that obviously I did not consider at this time.

22

were following -- quite frankly, being new to the

23

process, we followed the Big Island process.

24

they don't

25

schedule.

We

And

frankly they don't have it in their
It doesn't mean we can't, but, you know,
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by the time we put this together, we were also

2

trying to keep in line.

3

Council Services back in August.

I had discussions with

4

But yes, definitely, that is something -- I

5

do want to mention, however, that we already start

6

the process in September and thatls -- thatls not

7

this past year, this past program year we started in

8

September.

9

and, you know, reviewing it now, and this is -- this

And really what happens is it becomes

10

is March, what happens is then it puts the -- I

11

guess more responsibility more up front planning,

12

which I think is good and healthy in the process, on

13

the applicants.

14

start factoring in that additional lead time.

15

And so they would just have to

Next year also -- or I should say this year

16

is additionally very unique for us because, as lIve

17

mentioned to some of you already, we are going

18

through the consolidated plan development which is

19

due -- which runs concurrently with the other annual

20

requirements.

21

accommodate that so that there is

22

know, if that is what the Council desires and feels

23

comfortable with, certainly we can try our best to

24

accommodate that.

25

So -- but we will try very hard to

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

so that, you

And thank you
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for taking on the job of CDBG Coordinator.

2

quite a tall order.

3

you1ve put in.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

It1s

I appreciate all the work

Thank you, Chairman.

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.

Yeah.

I want to ask questions in

6

regards to this process that she said that this is

7

the way it is, this is what was set up by the Big

8

Island or whatever -- whatever, and then of course

9

this process of application and evaluation.

And

10

that1s what I want to ask her now before we get into

11

the projects.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You may do so, Mr. Nishiki.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

The application one

14

applies and then I was looking at your evaluation

15

and then your scoring.

16

card, who is the evaluator and one that then puts

17

the amount of points?

18

used but can you tell us is it just you?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

In the so-called report

Because I see the word panel

Councilmember Nishiki, we do -- our process

20

involves a panel -- a panel -- selection panel, and

21

it1s a minimum of three members.

22

the person responsible for compiling all the scores,

23

yes, it was the CDBG office.

24

me.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

The person

or

In fact, yes, it was

Then who was this panel?
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MS. HAYASHI:

The panel was composed of myself, CDBG

2

Specialist Tessa Tanaka, and Ken Taira, First

3

Assistant -- First Executive Assistant to the

4

Managing Director.

5
6

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And what kind of experience did they

have to have or is there a requirement?
MS. HAYASHI:

The members were selected based on -- well,

8

primarily CDBG because this is -- you know, all the

9

projects are managed and administered by this

10

office.

11

that both myself and the specialist was involved,

12

because we have to be -- we're intimately involved

13

in managing it and we're accountable for the

14

program.

15

that is also the case, CDBG is involved.

16

It was -- I thought it was very important

In consultation with the other counties,

The selection of the third person -- and I'm

17

not sure if I mentioned this.

We're looking at our

18

minimum was three.

19

committee of anywhere from three to five, okay.

20

third person was selected based on primarily

21

professional experience and familiarity with the

22

County and community needs.

23

our office that Ken Taira had the qualifications and

24

the familiarity with the community -- with the

25

communi~y

And we were looking for a
The

It was determined in

and County experience.
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The other thing that was important is that

1

2

the panel members did not pose or have any

3

appearance of conflict of interest, and therefore,

4

the -- when we -- when we were looking at selecting

5

panel members, there were consideration of

6

department heads, you know, other members of the

7

Administration.

8

third, we also -- I also extended an invitation to

9

Budget and Finance Chair Riki Hokama.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

MS. HAYASHI:

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

Yes.

We also did, in selecting the

As part of the panel?
But he

-

-

You didn't see any conflicting

concerns with Riki being - Well, I - -

14

MS. HAYASHI:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

that's

17

MS. HAYASHI:

-- the Chair of the Committee

Well, you know, at that -- again, probably

18

because, you know, this is new to me as well.

My

19

intent at that time, and this was back in December,

20

to invite the Council's involvement was I -- you

21

know, I really -- in reading the audit findings and

22

comments and concerns of the Council, I really

23

wanted to try and make this as transparent, as open

24

as possible.

25

probably would have caught -- might have -- I'm not

And probably now in retrospect that

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

132

BF 3/10/04

1

sure, might have posed a conflict, but my intent was

2

to open the -- open the process up, you know,

3

have -- have the stakeholders of this program be

4

involved.

5
6

7

And so that was my intent.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

And I guess why was it then

all Administration people?
MS. HAYASHI:

That's an excellent question.

It was all

8

Administration.

9

qualifications were adequate and the other counties

10

Quite frankly, I thought the

have them all Administration as well.

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MS. HAYASHI:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

That would be my next question.

Oh! okay.
About the other counties! and they

14

follow this process of three -- three people and

15

then you do the report cards and all the totaling

16

and you do -- I guess you put the points on each

17

area, right, that you've showed us?

18

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, we have in this packet

well! in

19

answer to your first question, the compilation of

20

the scores are done by the CDBG office.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

MS. HAYASHI:

Right.

That's common.

The actual preparation or

23

rating, you know, filling out this worksheet is done

24

by the individual raters independently.

25

rater gets an application.

So the application comes
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1

in.

They're time stamped.

They're opened.

And

2

every rater gets a copy of an application.

3

actually we get three copies.

4

provided with a copy, one set, and they're

5

evaluated.

6

have already met -- have been screened and met the

7

minimum factors go through this process, okay, and

8

we have -- all of this is documented and are in

9

our -- in each of the files.

Well,

Every rater is

Of course only those applications that

You're welcome to the

10

application files if you so desire, but all of this

11

is documented how it's rated or how each rater rated

12

it, and we also have our -- our score -- the

13

compilation of the results

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MS. HAYASHI:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

-- available for your review.
And these results of their report

17

cards, were they given back to the applicants to

18

show them what their score was?

19

question is because should they not apply for the

20

following year, they could see what their grades

21

were.

22

get to see what I flunked it on so I can improve.

23

Did that?

24
25

MS. HAYASHI:

And why I ask this

You know like how if I flunk a test, I then

Absolutely, and that was the whole purpose

of putting structure and documentation to the
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process.

It is open.

What I could not do was I

2

could not reveal it prior to the results going

3

public.

4

I -- you know, now you have it, Council Members, it

5

is now public.

6

actually, HUD regulations require that anything

7

that's submitted to the CDBG office, short of

8

certain, you know, like tax returns and things like

9

that, are public.

So now that it's public, and public meaning

It's -- the whole file is open to

So anybody off the street can

10

come in and ask for any file and look at the

11

results.

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

MS. HAYASHI:

Okay.

And once it is actually procured/ I can do

14

that, or meaning when the agreement is awarded,

15

formally awarded with your approval.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Now, did anybody object to the

17

once they -- or maybe they haven't gotten their

18

report card yet.

19

MS. HAYASHI:

Did they get their report cards?

They received

at the time that the

20

resolution was submitted to Council on March 2nd,

21

simultaneously we sent out notification out of the

22

CDBG office whether they were accepted or rejected.

23

And this was something else we made sure we did,

24

because that was another finding from the audit that

25

no notification was provided out of this office.
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2

we made sure that was -- that was done.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

And did, then, those that got

3

their report cards, is there an opportunity for them

4

to question or whatever that process is?

5

a bad grade.

6

there a period where they can question the report

7

card?

8
9

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes.

Say I got

You need to look at my grade.

They can call at any time.

Is

Also,

formally as part of -- as part of our public

or

10

what we call citizen participation plan

11

requirements, which is a HUD regulation, we have a

12

public comment period, and this is after this body

13

decides on -- on the formal approval of the

14

projects.

15

application to HUD, we are required for a 30-day

16

public comment period.

17

opportunity where they can come in -- they can

18

actually review the report, they can view the files,

19

and we are responsible to comment or respond to any

20

comments received by this office.

21

document this and put this also in the action --

22

annual action plan, the filing to HUD.

23

And prior to the actual submission of our

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So that's another

And we have to

Then once that occurs, can that

24

report card change?

25

said that, oh, I'm going to change it now and I'm

I gave you B, oh, now that you
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going to give you A for your report card, your

2

grade.

3

MS. HAYASHI:

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

5

MS. HAYASHI:

Can that occur?
No.

OkaYt okay.

Because our -- part of our evaluation

6

process relies on the representations made by the

7

applicant that is provided to us on the application

8

form as instructed.

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

So even if they give you

10

some -- not excuse t some reason that t oh t

11

I understood and now what you told me, my answer

12

would be different now t or whatever.

13

happened, that's it.

14

the way it is for this year.

15

MS. HAYASHI:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

MS. HAYASHI:

'18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

from what

Once that has

SorrYt you did that and that's
Okay.

Okay.

Yes t because they have
Now I can go to the next point.

Okay.
I see one to nine qualified

t

okay

I

19

one to nine got the moneYt and I don't know how you

20

broke down the money.

21

them based on what they ask for or did you three

22

have now a chance to decide where the money goes

23

from the original application?

24
25

MS. HAYASHI:

Is the money that you give

Councilmember Nishiki

t

the award -- the

awarding of the funding level was based on their
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1

representation what they needed in their

2

application.

3

procedure allows for funding up to the available

4

funding.

5

last rated -- and we select all projects based on

6

the highest composite scores.

7

may have been impacted based on the remaining

8

availability of the fund balance.

9

sense?

10

There was no change, except for our

We want to exhaust that balance.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So the

So the last project

Does that make

Well, because my next question would

11

be if they ask for 10 cents, you only gave them 5

12

cents and they wouldn't be able to complete their

13

project because you only gave them 5 cents, you

14

know, in the past, Mr. Chairman, I think a lot of us

15

scrutinized going, oh, well, they're asking for this

16

amount and then they come back and they say, oh,

17

well, you know, to complete the project we really

18

need this amount so we were kind enough to give them

19

the rest.

20

See, we may not know what the original

21

project has asked for, and now you only give them 50

22

percent so they can't complete their project.

23

now your -- for you now, you may know and you may

24

go, oh, okay, because next year you can also apply

25

and then I will give you the 50 percent so you can
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complete your project.

I know that in past policies

2

set by CDBG they were looking at giving them money

3

so that they know that when a project comes in and

4

applies for it, they want to see -- they wanted to

5

see, Mr. Chairman, the project completed, not half

6

done.

7

accomplish anything.

8

about how much they were asking for, what they were

9

getting, and whether a project will be completed.

Because a half done project doesn't
And so I was just curious

10

And we don't know that either.

11

what you have here and that's all you've provided

12

for.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We're only accepting

Okay.
Let me just say, Members, and this may

15

help, part of the problem of the past approvals

16

has -- that has hampered this County is the

17

inability of the subrecipients to spend down their

18

allocations.

19

office has been under Ms. Hayashi's guidance is to

20

put forward to you recommendations that take into

21

account all of the deficiencies that we needed to

22

correct from -- from this day forward.

23

of the concerns that Mr. Nishiki is bringing up

24

about whether or not it's sufficient funding or not

25

takes into account the ability of the County to

And one of the adjustments that the
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1

catch up, get the spend downs to the appropriate

2

levels, so that we wouldn't jeopardize, one, our

3

rating, as well as the ability to get future

4

increases in the CDBG allocations.

5

that's why, Members, I'm happy you're asking the

6

questions of why the process has been adjusted to

7

what it is before us today.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And -- and

And, Mr. Chairman, the only reason

why I ask it is this, and those of you that have

10

been through it

you know, a lot of us we fund it

11

now because we go, oh, they're going to come into

12

the budget and they're going to ask us.

13

some of these are halfway done and they're going to

14

come to the budget process and go, you know what, we

15

cannot finish this project, so that's why we're

16

coming to the budget process now and asking you for

17

more funding, you know, where does that put us?

18

Knowing that we gave them in the CDBG, knowing that

19

it's only 75 percent, and now we're going to feel

20

bad because they're going to go, you know what, we

21

cannot finish this building we only got 50 percent

22

and we need your help.

23

really puts us in a very uncomfortable situation now

24

because they're going to tell us, you know what,

25

there's no way we can get this money and we can't

Where does that put us?
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complete the project.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's my concern[ Mr. Chair.

No, you have a valid

you have a valid --

very valid point t Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And I know that many of us in passing

5

out the last one we went

oh t okaYt we know this

6

one's coming t and then maybe YOU t because we feel

7

strongly about your project, youknow t you can ask

8

us in the budget and we'll fund it.

9

made those kinds of deals

t

t

you know.

You know t we've
And that's

10

my -- my concern here today.

11

what that entire project cost is and what it's going

12

to accomplish

13

and we don't know what the total cost of that

14

building is.

15

I didn't see too many land purchase, but

16
17
18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know exactly

because a lot of these are building

t

A lot of them are building.

You know t

But then obviously the question of site

control becomes relevant for those projects.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

There's a lot of question marks for

19

me in this now the way we're going.

20

we need to ask all the questions about how much did

21

they ask for and what would that accomplish and

22

you're saying that this is how much you're giving

23

and what is it.

24

in tenth place and never got it?

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because maybe

And finally I want to know who was

I don't know.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

No, but you know

f

because does

2

that -- does that mean because of the report card,

3

there is no flexibility?

4

and to the point, or is it that you took it upon

5

yourself -- nothing against you, because it's your

6

first time -- and so structured because you

7

you're afraid of -- that we may lose funds?

8

that is maybe a reason, but at the same time,

9

Mr. Chairman, I'm just afraid that some of these

It's very stiff, narrow,

And

10

projects may be coming to the Council for additional

11

money and what are we going to say if they say that

12

their project is halfway funded.

13

I've got more questions but I'll allow other

14

members, because I think -- taking it to this point

15

of how this process is now going.

16

left it open for us saying that the Chair is not

17

closed to the fact that you can reject one and it

18

all goes back, but is this process that rigid that

19

there is no flexibility or is it a figment of the

20

imagination of what HUD is saying and therefore it's

21

not that rigid?

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

And, again, you

It is
I have those questions.

It is your Chair's opinion that the

rigidness is to bring up a tighter more defendable
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decision based upon standards that can be constantly

2

applied regardless of year that would bring

3

integrity to the total decision-making process.

4

That is one of the reasons it became a concern of

5

HUD that we needed to tighten it up, per se, whereby

6

we can go through the whole process in the past and

7

depends upon nine people, we could actually throw

8

out the whole recommendation, and at times we've

9

almost done so, and replaced it with all of our

10

projects that the nine of us have consensus on.

11

how fair was that to those that came on that

12

recommended list and then didn't make the cut?

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So

Yeah.

Based on a process of ranking and
That's the policy we chose.

revi~w.

And so

16

here's my final question of you, Agnes, and all the

17

other members.

18

what they asked for

19

that it was an amount.

20

given cover 100 percent of what the request was to

21

do the project?

22

projects asked for more and what percentage of what

23

they asked for did they get?

24

that the projects will not be completed?

25

they are not completed, what is your recommendation

For the nine projects that came in,
and I would almost venture
Do each amount that we're

And if it isn't, then which

And does this mean
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2

for how they get completed?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Ms. Hayashi, answer the best you can.

3

Because if you answer first question one way, you

4

don't need to answer second, third, and fourth

5

questions.

6

MS. HAYASHI:

Councilmember Nishiki, in answer to your

7

first question, which was how they were funded, all

8

projects were funded 100 percent because -- except

9

for -- and I will get to the exception -- except for

10

the last ranked project because it was based on the

11

remaining available balance.

12

also part of the new process.

13

representation of the applicant because the

14

applicant is filing for this request.

15

CDBG or -- I do not believe it is in CDBG's interest

16

to impose whatever we think it might be.

17

applicant so feels that that is what is required to

18

complete their project, then that is what -- if upon

19

your approval, that is what they will be held to in

20

the subrecipient agreement.

21

The reason for this is
We rely on the

It is not

If the

If CDBG imposes their ideas or perceptions on

22

the project, then how can we hold the project

23

accountable?

24

we rely totally on the representation of the

25

applicant.

And as a result, that's why I rely

Because we have prevent -- we have
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1

detective measures later in the subrecipient

2

agreement and the new monitoring procedures to hold

3

them accountable, and we will hold them accountable

4

because it puts us at risk, the County, if we don't.
So -- and the last -- the one -- the one

5
6

project that was not funded in its entirety before

7

it was -- you know, you raised a good question.

8

didn't want to arbitrarily, just because they were

9

ranked high enough, award them.

We

So we had

10

discussions with them, preliminary discussions

11

explaining the situation to see if that would still

12

be conducive to the success of their project, and in

13

those discussions we formulated that it -- we

14

formulated the conclusion that it was.

15

project was very extensive, and really what they

16

needed to invest in was plan development.

17

was in

18

was, and that was MEO's Hale 0 Loli.

19

project was funded, let's see, a little bit less

20

than

And this

I think one question was which project it

maybe like 40 percent.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

Because the

question?

And that

40 percent.

I'm done.

Okay, thank you.

Anyone else has a

Mr. Pontanilla?

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Ms. Tavares?

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Kane?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yes.

Ms. Hayashi, do we have what is

2

referenced in your packet dated March 3rd?

3

donlt see it, and forgive me if I missed it, but

4

maybe you can help us.

5

we have a citizen participation

6

participation plan, a consolidated plan?

7

see the CAPER report.

8

MS. HAYASHI:

And I

Located in this packet, do
citizen
And I do

11m sorry, Councilmember Kane, what are you

9

referring to?

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, in the March 3rd, 2004

11

transmittal to the Chair from you, itls signed off

12

by you.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

Okay.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

In here -- and 1111 note that on page

15

2 of that therels a reference -- thank you for

16

bearing with me, Mr. Chair.

17

and let me just note it here.

3-8

plan requirement.

19
20
21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Therels a reference
Okay, consolidated

I think I got it.

Mr. Kane, would you like some time?

return to you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Give me just five more seconds,

22

Mr. Chair.

23

I seem to have lost it, so give me a second.

24

Mr. Chair, I apologize.

25

I can

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I had it in between my fingers here and

Okay.

1111 yield.

We shall return to you.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Oh, here it is.

Okay.
Here it is.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

4

Consolidated regulatory plan, as noted in HUD

5

requirement number 24 CFR part 91 and 570.903, which

6

is in your letter, it talks about the -- it talks

7

about the consolidated plan being followed.

8

know what, Mr. Chair.

9

and then

You

I'll go ahead and yield

I'm writing things down, so I'll

10

organize it more so I can ask the question more

11

succinctly.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Forgive me.

I'll yield.

Okay, you might want to check on

13

Carbonaro's response, Mr. Kane, on page 4 of his

14

response at the bottom he does talk about how the

15

County's priorities are documented in a consolidated

16

plan.

17

then we'll return.

18

So you might want to refer to that area, and

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, Mr. Chair, I have it right

19

here, and I apologize.

I'm looking at the executive

20

summary of Carbonaro's audit report, which is right

21

after the attachment of the cover letter by

22

Ms. Hayashi, on page number 2, within the selection

23

process, in the final paragraph, it talks about

24

in a nutshell it talks about the result of some

25

applicants perceived the selection process as
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subjective or even bias.

2

confirmation received from applicants.

3

little documentation to verify eligible projects

4

were awarded funding based on pre-determined goals

5

and objectives, and that HUD regulation 24 CFR part

6

91 and 570 -- 570.903 states that funding is to be

7

based on County objectives outlined in the

8

consolidated plan reviewed by the citizens.

9

question is do we have a copy of that consolidated

10
11

This is evidenced by the
We saw

So my

plan as a part of this package?
MS. HAYASHI:

Councilmember Kane, no, you do not have a

12

copy of the consolidated plan, but I'm more than

13

happy to provide you copies.

14

that's being referenced is for the years -- this is

15

the last year, 2004, and we will be developing it

16

for 2005 to 2009 later this year, but I'm more than

17

happy to provide it to you.

18

is the citizen participation plan.

19

there's certain requirements that we must follow, to

20

get public comment and public input.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

MS. HAYASHI:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

This consolidated plan

And the reference to 91
I mentioned that

Yes.

Okay.
And there's three things that I think

24

they list within the citizen participation portion,

25

not only that citizen participation plan but then
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the consolidation plan, which I just mentioned, and

2

the annual CAPER, which I believe is within the

3

within our binder; that is correct?

4

MS. HAYASHI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

8

9
10

The CAPER was a separate submission.
Yes.

Oh, okay, all right.
But it's within our folder, is what I

said.
MS. HAYASHI:

Oh, okay, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Mr. Chair, and this is in the

11

context of this whole process that we've -- are

12

going away from and we're corning into this new

13

process.

14

the comments that are on the very front page of that

15

March 3rd letter that are bolded

16

Ms. -- Ms. Hayashi had it bolded in her letter, and

17

it's at the bottom of the page.

18

of the major concerns revealed in the audit, which

19

is validated in the copy of the Carbonaro report,

20

which is following that, and the bolded portion

21

reads, as noted in your -- in our examination, the

22

selection process is largely undocumented, viewed as

23

subjective, does not directly relate to County

24

priorities, and as a result has led to severe

25

complaints and problem projects.

So I'm just trying to understand the

and I think

It talks about one

We believe that it

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

149

BF 3/10/04

1

is imperative that the County determine a selection

2

process that is objective, well documented, and

3

non-political.
My question is at a point in time when Maui

4

5

County 1 s CDBG program was at low risk back in

6

history -- and I donlt know if you know the history.

7

And Member Tavares I think asked the question

8

earlier and made a point that it was at low risk.

9

Was the process that was in place back then the same

10

as when this audit took place, or was the process

11

what we 1 re looking at today, where the Council is

12

not allowed to make changes without sending it back

13

to RFP and that whole beginning of the process, the

14

whole process?

15

MS. HAYASHI:

Councilmember Kane, I do not know that

16

answer.

I will have to get back to you.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Then, Mr. Chair, if I may ask maybe a

18

couple of the senior members who have been through

19

more than you and I, as this is our sixth year on

20

this process.

21

think being here for eight years, if you recall the

22

process that 1 s been practiced for the past six

23

years, up until today, not including this time

24

around but prior has always been the process that we

25

had where the process is documented by Carbonaro, it

I donlt know if Member Tavares -- I
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went -- and I'll be very quick because it's listed

2

right here.

3

office and evaluated.

4

recommendations to the Council.

5

are forwarded to the County Council and invited to

6

testify.

7

approval of applicant funding and the Mayor approves

8

the Council CDBG funding and submits to HUD.

9

That's -- as far as recollection, Mr. Chair, from

The applications are received by CDBG
The CDBG office makes
All applications

The County Council makes the final

10

the senior members, Mr. Nishiki and Member Tavares,

11

not referring to age, is that their recollection of

12

the process that we followed?

13
14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would any of the senior members wish to

give comment?

Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, thank you.

I think the

16

process as you outlined was the same process that

17

was followed.

18

Administration I believe that they had a screening

19

Committee and it was not just the CDBG staff that

20

ranked and rated the projects.

21

one that I'm aware of.

22

reason why I know that is because Parks Department

23

had projects to be funded by CDBG.

24

through the process with them at that time.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

However, during the Lingle

And that's the only

Because -- and the only

So we went

Okay, thank you.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Mr. Nishiki, any comments on that?

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

You know, it's really funny

3

that today I asked the question about who finally

4

looked at these projects, Mr. Chairman, and she said

5

there were three of them.

6

time I never thought to ask the question about who

7

it was that finally brought the projects forward,

8

because the Council always had the ability to pick

9

and choose.

You know, during that

So that's my memory.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Perhaps if it was this structured,

12

then I would have, you know, asked, but because the

13

last was the Council, I felt like it was fair.

14

I feel a little bit left out.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Now

Mr. Chair.

Mr.-Not a little bit.

A lot.

Thank you.
If I could proceed, Mr. Chair.

Proceed.
Thank you.

And I'll try to wrap up

22

my point.

23

Mr. Nishiki talked about, and it seems -- in my mind

24

it seems like this process, you know, in looking and

25

reading through the audit that we did previous and

And it's kind of along the lines of what
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1

then looking again as a reminder at the excerpts

2

that are provided for us in the packetl it's led me

3

to believe more and more of a person who always

4

comes to testify and says it's not the system that's

5

broken

6

broken.

7

because the system was broken.

8

changed and now we're being faced with a change in

9

the system which

it's the application of the system that's

l

And right now a system was changed not
The system got

like Mr. Nishiki has stated

l

10

the result of a flawed application process

11

flawed system.

12

I

is

not a

l

Keep in mind that we as Council members made

13

it a point through the years that the audit was

14

going on

15

selection process

16

made those comments

17

every year it came to us was a different way that

18

they did some grading system.

19

I'm saying that because it's very important

20

now we're faced with a system that is saying that

21

how shall I read it?

22

priorities

23

page 23 of -- and number 11 recommendation number 11

24

and you know what l to mel we're the ones who getting

25

elected and held accountable and we're the ones who

l

we always made it a point that the

I

l

there was a problem with it.
I

if you folks remember.

Remember?

We

Because

OkaYI so
I

because

Does not relate to County

is viewed as subjective, which is on
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1

deal with the budget, which is our priority function

2

to make the determinations of what the priorities

3

are of the County, and yet now it's being said that

4

this is something bad that we have subjectivity and

5

that we're the ones making the priorities and it's

6

saying does not relate to County priorities?
I have serious concerns with those

7
8

conclusions that were drawn, and because of those

9

conclusions, the adoption of this new format that

10

we're being faced with has taken us right out of the

11

picture as far as making the determination of what

12

the priorities are and where the money should go.

13

And on top of that, it goes as far as the letter

14

coming from HUD basically imposing or -- and where's

15

that letter?

16

letter it goes on to basically validate that.

17

shucks.

18

sentence by the Office of Community Planning and

19

Development Director, it goes on to validate.

Oh, man.

Thank you.

I'm sorry.

Thank you.

Anyway, in the
Oh,

In the very last

20

In order to ensure the program compliance and

21

maintain knowledgeable program staff, and that's the

22

one where they talk about making -- assigning the

23

staff to be permanent, which may and should include

24

the currency -- I mean they kind of crossing the

25

line in -- in stating their position on how we
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1

should be doing it here.

Keep in mind in the audit

2

they made it very clear that no rules were broken,

3

no processes were broken, that there were simply

4

concerns on how it was being applied.

5

we're being faced -- and again, this is in the

6

context of -- of not the individual applicants, but

7

this function that we're now transitioning into.

8

We're being removed out.

9

concern as well.

And now today

And so I have a serious

10

Will I -- and, Mr. Chair, I appreciate your

11

comments about feeling comfortable with at the end

12

of listening to the individual applicants the

13

presentation from the coordinator.

14

saying to not remove the option of saying no.

15

Because it comes down to are we going to hand off

16

the accountability to somebody who's not elected

17

that's appointed or is it going -- accountability

18

going to rest with the final decision-making body,

19

which is the Council who got elected?

20

issue.

21

I appreciate you

And that's my

In this case all of the applicants may be

22

fine and they won't get impacted because I may vote

23

to support all of them because I think all of the

24

individual applicants, you know, are worthy of

25

moving forward.

That's not the point I'm trying to
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1

make.

By me accepting that and moving forward,

I'm

2

saying that the system that we're following/ this

3

changed system that was -- that was intended to fix

4

a problem, I don't see the correlation between a

5

broken application/ a fine process/ which/ from my

6

understanding/ the process has never been changed

7

really/ and now we have HUD telling us that we're at

8

risk of going back to high risk because if we say no

9

to one of these/ then it's going to be -- we're

10

going to have some problems.

11

disturbing that we're being imposed upon like that.

12

Thank you/ Mr. Chair.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you/ Mr. Kane.

14

anything?

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I find that very

Ms. Johnson/

You know/ one of the first things

16

that we saw about this -- and I thank you/

17

Mr. Chair/ for bringing the audit forward.

18

I think that what it does is it reveals certain

19

things about the whole system.

20

right now we're even having problems in our Grants

21

Review because there's only a certain pot of money

22

out there/ people don't like the way that Grants

23

Review is going.

24

was created was because people didn't like line

25

item.

Because

And I will tell you

And the reason that Grants Review

Now we're coming right back again to line
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1

item, or it would appear in some respects that welre

2

doing that.

3

That's on our regular budget.

But when I look at this, the reason that we

4

requested the audit was because the recipients

5

fought out their battle here on the floor of this

6

Council.

7

don't agree with it, people were vying for pots of

8

money, and they have every right to do that.

9

when you take the whole process and you condense it

Whether you agree with that or whether you

But

10

down to something that is a more clinical process,

11

you take out what they're saying, which is

12

subjectivity.

13

relationships that you have with the people, the

14

fact that, gosh, live got a project in Lahaina and

15

that didn't get funded.

You take out the personal

Well, that's the case.

16

I believe that when we put forward the audit,

17

it was to look at the recommendations that were made

18

in the audit.

19

the whole process to make it work in a different way

20

than it was before.

21

Administration, depending on the Council members, we

22

could have, as other Council members have said{ we

23

could have a wonderful process, but then it just

24

gets off track.

25

It -- it's reviewed by people that have very strict

To take out the -- or de-politicize

Because depending on the

This way you can't get off track.
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rules and regulations.
I don't pretend that I know the first thing

3

about filling out these applications, but one of the

4

reasons that I think programs have a lot of success

5

and the reasons that Agnes had basically said a lot

6

of these people have continued in their positions is

7

because there's a stability, there's a continuity.

8

There are people that have institutional memory

9

about what came before.

They know all of the things

10

that have come.

11

able to track through a series of projects.

12

tends to give things

13

bringing projects to fruition, it gives continuity,

14

it gives support, it gives stability.

15

They have the progress that they're
That

when you are looking at

Council members may come and go.

16

Administrations may come and go.

But if you have a

17

program that has been given that opportunity to work

18

and people can't come and lobby us and fight over

19

who's going to get what and then grumble and say,

20

well, you know, this one has this problem and point

21

out all the flaws and different things, I think what

22

happens is you take that element out of ito

23

then what you're left with, yes, it may be clinical,

24

it may look to some people as though it's taking

25

away something from us, but I think that it's not
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1

really taking away something from us at all, because

2

we shouldn't have that in the first place.

3

should be just there on its face.

It

If there's the majority of projects, maybe

4
5

there was just a year where every project that was

6

submitted is really awful.

7

know if that would ever happen, but maybe there's no

8

merit to a lot of the projects that corne forward or

9

they don't meet the very strict criteria that are

Maybe there's -- I don't

10

set forth in CDBG, and it is a very strict criteria.

11

Sometimes, you know, something might not even be

12

eligible.
I believe the people who sit just like they

13
14

do on the Big Island or Kauai, they go over these

15

very narrow parameters of what is eligible and what

16

is not eligible.

17

later on that they've screwed up big time, then you

18

know what, all of our money's going to be put at

19

risk.

20

from HUD.

21

think that it's not going to happen, because the

22

Administration and whoever sits basically in that

23

position, they're not going to want their position

24

to go away.

25

see that it works.

They're the experts.

If we find

Because we're not going to get funded anymore
The whole program will go a way.

But I

They're going to make every effort to
We can't make that statement.
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We have no continuity really even on our Council.
So what I would like to see is something like

3

this, even though it may be a departure from what

4

we've gone through in the past, it's in complete

5

agreement -- or at least it appears to be in

6

agreement with the recommendations that were made as

7

a result of the audit.

8

an audit, if we're going to listen to the auditors

9

as well as the people that administer these programs

So if we're going to pay for

10

allover the United States, then it's better for us

11

to try it their way and see if it works.

12

doesn't work, they're going to let us know.

13

doesn't work, I'm sure Agnes will let us know.

14

certainly the recipients are going to let us know.

15

If it
If it
And

So far I think the recipients have been

16

willing to let it go forward.

17

now to pull this back, that's where I have a

18

concern, because we're moving down a road that other

19

people have done it this way! what can we, you know,

20

lose really by trying -- except to try to improve

21

the process! keep that continuity there! and allow

22

these projects to be actually seen through their --

23

from their beginning to their end in a way that we

24

haven't been able to manage that before.

25

I say if we choose

So I take a little bit different view.
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1

just say give it a chance to really work, and it

2

seems that it is taking a direction that does take

3

the Council out of it, butt you know, I might not be

4

here next year either.

5

hopefully going to see this project through and I

6

just think that that for a recipient is going to be

7

more important than who's sitting here.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Who knows.

So she's

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Chairman.

Chairman, thank you.

I

10

think change is good.

I think one of my biggest

11

concerns that I had the opportunity of discussing

12

with Agnes earlier was in the -- part of the new

13

processes, the new processes of evaluation and

14

review and the scoring that you're using for some of

15

the projects.

16

on points, those who go through the process, you

17

know, like multiple times has an advantage over the

18

new applicants, because you're basing it on points.

Because your system is totally based

Sometimes for me it's beyond black and white,

19
20

yeah?

There's a need, a justifiable need versus 26

21

points versus 20 points.

22

that requirement and because the inability to be

23

flexible enough to take a look at project versus the

24

total points they can score, is in your letter, part

25

of your reference to new procedures you say that it

And I think because of
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1

is CDBG's intent to hold workshops to raise

2

awareness, review and provide training for

3

applicants to be successful in new application

4

processes, as resources allowed.

5

your kuleana to provide workshops on how to actually

6

do the application processes, but I think that's an

7

important thing that we need to address in order to

8

give everybody the level playing field to be

9

competitive on a system that strictly looks at

10

So it might not be

points.

11

And -- because to me, I saw this, as I

12

discussed with you, you're only supporting the cream

13

of the crop, and yet it should be an openness in

14

looking at projects.

15

problem with this particular process.

16

believe change is good.

17

me was a tool, not a directive.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that, Chairman, is my
But I still

And as I say, the audit to
Thank you.

Mr. Molina?

One quick question.

Okay, this is about what I've allowed

21

Mr. Nishiki to start regarding how we -- regarding

22

the new process and changes.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay, thank you.

One question.

24

Ms. Hayashi, you -- as far as the application

25

process, you -- I believe in your letter you did
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1

state you were going to have workshops I guess to

2

make it a little bit more application friendly to

3

the applicants out there.

4

plan to implement these workshops and can you kind

5

of just go over a little bit on how you plan to

6

proceed?

7

MS. HAYASHI:

How do you -- when do you

Yes, Councilmember Molina, as we all

8

recognize, this is a major and significant change.

9

First and foremost, that's very true.

Secondly, as

10

a result of that, it is important for the success of

11

the applicant, which in turn becomes a success for

12

the program, that we do provide these workshops to

13

enable them to be successful.

14

applicant is successful and our project then becomes

15

successful, then the program itself becomes

16

successful.

17

So, yes, the intent is to provide workshops to

18

introduce the process, to raise awareness, to stress

19

the areas of where -- why compliance is important in

20

the areas of the application itself, how to fill out

21

the form, the instructions specific to CDBG.

22

Because if the

I mean, there's a domino effect here.

I think many times we might get confused

23

about the actual management capacity of the

24

subrecipient.

25

right now with a backlog.

And quite frankly, we're dealing
We have about 40
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1

projects, and that becomes very apparent.

2

what slows the project -- I mean, yes, there's

3

delays in construction, and yes, there's delays

4

under estimations and shortages of funding, but

5

what -- primarily what I see is apparent in what

6

delays the project is management capacity.

7

Because

And what's also conflicting in this is that

8

we have to be very careful because our charge is to

9

protect the funds for the benefit of the community.

10

So we have to select projects and its incorporated

11

in the selection procedures as part of the applicant

12

attributes that we select those projects that are

13

consistent to enable us to be successful.

14

I think when -- you know, right now we are -- we are

15

a young, immature staff.

16

we're trying to strive to do many things and save

17

the program and stabilize the program.

18

and foremost, but I also see the need, like

19

Councilmember Mateo had mentioned and you're

20

bringing up, and that's why it is our intent we want

21

to -- I'd like to have workshops.

22

So, yes,

When -- we're trying to

That's first

I think it's very important prior to the open

23

application period.

One of the concerns of the

24

audit was citizen participation.

25

the auditors saw this as increased public hearings.

And quite frankly
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1

Well, I want to extend it a little bit further and

2

say, well, instead of just public hearings or public

3

comment periods, maybe we can use that time or use

4

those resources for workshops.

5

going to start off really -- we're going to start

6

off slow, but yes, we recognize that need.

7

we'd like to put on -- try and see if, you know,

8

the -- if the non-for-profits, if that's something

9

that would help them, that's something we'd like to

And, you know, we're

And yes,

10

try and formally start.

11

it's -- if it enables them to be successful, it will

12

allow us as a County program to be successful.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Because if -- again, if

Thank you.

Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah, I'll end with this statement,

16

only because I was listening to what Mr. Mateo said

17

about the so-called pros, those that have been

18

through this process so they become the pros, they

19

know how to do it because they've been successful in

20

writing it and got money.

21

nine applicants that have been successful r there

22

aren't many pros.

23

where I got some concerns, because I don't know if

24

these are the real needs.

25

And if you look at the

30 percent iS

I

and then that's

The pros are the County of Maui, selected by
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1

three people that sit in Administration, okay, 30

2

percent have been County of Maui, Department of

3

Housing, Department of Fire, Department of Housing.

4

The others are pros also, you know, Boys & Girls

5

Club, we know how they come and get money from us.

6

Maui Economic Opportunity, we know them, they're

7

good.

8

take 60 percent of pros.

9

just saying what Danny was talking about, those that

Hale Makua, they're real good too.

So now I

I'm not judging it.

10

have been successful.

11

know, not saying it's stacked, I'm not saying

12

anything.

I'm

So, again, my concern, you

If that's the process they follow, fine.

Lastly, I want to get to -- within this

13
14

resolution, the last page after the nine selections,

15

the following page, your breakdown on the expenses,

16

Agnes.

17

resolution after page 4, some of the big ticket

18

expenses, I see what your wages are as far as the

19

three personnel and then you've got 14,000 for

20

salary adjustment.

21

raises or whatever, but then when I look at two

22

areas of my concern, and one with the three

23

asterisk, which is a big amount of money that

24

you're -- you're putting in this so-called winter

25

day fund or what do they call that, private stash.

And I notice -- if you look at -- in the

I guess that's for overtime or
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1

175,500 provides for supplemental adjustments for

2

additional eligible activities and planning and

3

capacity building activities for previously approved

4

projects.

5

In all other programs, Agnes, there was

6

always that little stash that was accumulated,

7

Mr. Chairman, from projects that fell through the

8

cracks and did not fulfill requirements, so we

9

always had that little stash.

I don't know if there

10

are any projects or this is the one that says that,

11

Agnes, but you know when they -- when we've been

12

always presented with this, there was always that

13

little extra money because of past projects that

14

didn't fulfill it or decided not to do it and

15

therefore there was a stash.

16

like it was taken right off the top of what was

17

given to us.

18

This one here seems

So is there any projects that fell through

19

the cracks and whereby we had additional monies from

20

the last CDBG amount and this 175 represents that,

21

or is this something you took off from the top that

22

perhaps could have gone to other projects but it's

23

taken off of the top?

24

money from projects that fell through the loop that

25

you didn't identify here, and then, finally, this

Two questions.
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1

175 1 is that -- is that what it is?

2

Mr. Chairman

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You remember 1

always having some extra stash?

l

It can happen both ways 1 though,

4

Mr. Nishiki.

It can happen when you come under

5

budget -- it can happen when you come in under

6

budget and ahead of schedule too, so ...

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, and that concludes

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Office of CDBG

9

10

OkaYI

1

can you respond to

Mr. Nishiki's question?
MS. HAYASHI:

Yes

Councilmember Nishiki, at this time we

l

11

have no funds officially reprogrammable, I think

12

that's what you're talking about

13

We have projects that are close to completion.

14

one that I know of, and that's about the tune of

15

about $11,000

16

from a fire project.

17

were reprogrammed to -- at this point in time.

18

Now

1

1

1

from prior year.
The

and that is the remainder from a
All other funds have been

this $175 / 500 miscellaneous costs is

19

is a slight -- is a change in how we propose to

20

manage the program 1 and it's also in consultation

21

with HUD.

22

with -- I mentioned backlog of projects, where there

23

is a need to assist the projects for one reason or

24

another and where the projects may not have -- they

25

may have run into problems with either they were

And oftentimes in -- or what we're faced
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1

funded in the first place because they were short

2

because of the prior -- the way the prior process

3

worked/1 1 m not sure/ but where they are slow moving

4

because they -- because they have funding

5

difficulties.
When that occurs, we look at/ like you

6
7

mentioned/ program funds that we can reprogram to

8

help close

9

books, add to our timeliness ratio.

close the project/ get it off our
Currently

10

whatls happening is I mentioned therels a backlog.

11

Many of our projects are untimely.

12

point that, according to the HUD Defense Act, after

13

five years the project -- those fundings become at

14

risk.

We have projects in 1998 that will become at

15

risk.

We have projects in 1999 that will become at

16

risk next year.

17

to responsively and not wait until the end of the

18

year when a project is finally closed and the

19

subrecipient finally agrees that, yes, I can let go

20

of this money that we can reprogram.

21

here, but it is -- it is identified to be

22

re-programmed to projects that the Council have

23

already approved and project scopes of these

24

projects that have already been approved and

25

reviewed by the Council.

We are at the

What this effort is is to be able
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So what I'm asking for is that -- so that we

1

we can with more responsibly manage and

2

can be

3

meet the HUD timeliness criteria, which has been so

4

difficult to achieve the last two years.

5

where faced with that situation, we are proposing to

6

have this available so that we can -- we can

7

effectively manage the -- manage the program so we

8

can meet our requirements.

9
10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
MS. HAYASHI:

Okay.

This is

And that's all.

And reprogrammed funds, by the way, you

11

realize, are subject to public notice and public

12

comment.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

I guess, Mr. Chairman, I just

14

have a problem holding on to stash, I guess, just

15

like the last one we had earlier in the budget.

16

know, when we got the money to be used, use it for

17

projects, but I'm done.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We will take this portion of the 2004 year

19

program in order, so we will come back to this

20

administrative account request after we do the

21

various projects.

22

what is before you before we start going through

23

project number one?

24
25

You

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Anything else on the process and

Ms. Tavares.

Yes, thank you.

You know, I hear

a lot of -- a lot of comments that are very much
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1

justified today and concerns raised by Council

2

members regarding this whole CDBG process, but I

3

would like us to think a little bit farther back or

4

farther in history on what the Federal government's

5

responsibility is with the administration of this

6

project.

7

Federally funded projects.

8

program, which I was a director of in Kalihi-Palama.

9

The other one was the Upward Bound program at Maui

In my other lives I have worked in two
One was the Model Cities

10

Community College.

11

the government -- the Federal government sets up in

12

the CRFs, as you refer to, very stringent guidelines

13

about what you can and can't do with the money and

14

with the process.

15

These are competitive grants and

These programs, except for Model Cities, are

16

not for beginners.

They're for the pros.

They're

17

for the experienced people who can deliver the

18

service because of their track record to what the

19

community needs are.

20

program and that's what Model Cities was

21

specifically designed for, was pilot programs in

22

these different areas identified by HUD as depressed

23

areas, low income or whatever, then you had a

24

certain amount of money that you could use to

25

demonstrate -- that's called a demonstration

If you want to have a pilot
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1

project -- that your organization could provide

2

services in whatever the area was.

3

So CDBG is not a pilot program.

It's a

4

program designed to meet needs in the community, and

5

they need to be accountable for the taxpayers'

6

dollars, just as we do, but on a Federal level.

7

Federal funds, it's a nightmare to go through the

8

process to get Federal funds.

9

nightmare.

The reporting is a

Re-application -- the initial

10

applications and re-applications, you talk about do

11

we get a report card after we've been rated and find

12

out why we got or we didn't get our funds.

13

no appeal process in most -- in these grants that

14

I've been experienced with.

15

your best shot, and you live and die by that shot.

16

There are very few adjustments unless they call you

17

up and say you put X in this line for such and such

18

an item.

19

live without that?

20

don't think it's really meeting our criteria.

21

you've got to tell them on the phone, oh, okay,

22

we'll find somewhere else to get a, you know, IBM

23

Selectric typewriter or whatever the thing was.

24
25

There is

What you write, you do

We don't think it's necessary.

Can you

Can you find something else?
And

When I was at MCC with the Upward Bound
program, the college -- or a person in the college
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1

had wanted to do something a little different with

2

one of the portions of our program, and they wanted

3

to change it at the college level.

4

an administration fee for running the program

5

through the college.

6

the program directors at the Federal level to get

7

approvals for what they wanted to do.

8

turned down and said if you don't do it the way it's

9

outlined to do, you will lose your Upward Bound

10
11

And MCC receives

They had to go back through

They were

funds, period, end of discussion.
But that's -- that's how they are.

Because

12

you write what you think you're going to do, you're

13

rated, and by -- and you're rated nationally.

14

a national competition.

15

competition.

16

can imagine being rated on a national level with

17

5,000 other applications for the same pot of money

18

and to try to come out where you get funded is

19

really some other process -- I mean it's something

20

else if we think this one's bad.

21

It's

Ours is not a national

We're a local competition, but if you

But what -- the point I'm trying to make is

22

that when the government puts out these

23

opportunities for funds to help your community, they

24

need to know that those funds are going to be used

25

in a way where they'll get results to justify the
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1

expenditure of taxpayers' funds,

2

our program and grants.

3

just as we do with

So I think the criticism before which led us

4

to our his risk was the fact that there was too much

5

subjectivity in the process in prior years, and a

6

system had to be developed to take that subjectivity

7

out as much as possible.

8

thing as pure objectivity.

9

but to make it as fair -- fairly administered to all

And sure, there's no such
There is no such thing,

10

is what the objective is.

11

that Ms. Hayashi has described to us is trying to

12

bring that part of it back into the picture.

13

And I think the program

And we've I think been a little spoiled in

14

that we figure we can change this and we can change

15

that and, you know, how come we're left out of the

16

process and all of this.

17

get the process done earlier where we can get input

18

early on so it doesn't jeopardize the timing of the

19

funding, it would help all of us, but as far as the

20

projects that have been presented, I think we all

21

recognize that they are tried and true people who

22

have served our community, as Mr. Nishiki pointed

23

out, the three pros from within our own County.

24

need to depend on those kind of people to help build

25

our credibility with HUD and with the Federal

I think that if you try to
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1

government.

Another thing we can do is ask

2

Mr. Chandler to come here and talk with us about HUD

3

and their program so we maybe understand CDBG a

4

little bit more from their perspective r butr you

5

know, I ask us to think back on that part of it.
And what Ms. Hayashi told us about the

6
7

funding and how they got -- whatever funding they

8

requested, except for the last projectr I wish our

9

Grants Review Committee would do that.

Instead what

10

they've been doing r which is look at all the

11

applications and divvy up the money, because then

12

you've got A rated 98

13

getting 60 percent of their funding r and that is not

14

fair.

15

good job, who write a good grant, and deliver the

16

services.

17

about Grants Review r but I think the approach that

18

they've taken

19

and saYI okaYI with 12 applications, let's give

20

everybody a little bit.

21

done.

22

percent, you fund them at 100 percent.

25

100 percent projects that are

We're penalizing those people who are doing a

So that's one of the bones I have to pick

l

rather than look at the pot of money

That's not how it should be

Those that deserve to be funded at 100

So -- anywaYr that's my two cents for today.

23
24

1

Probably was a dollar and two cents
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for that.

l

but anyway.

I would say listening
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1

to all of you this -- this morning and this

2

afternoon, again, we have adjusted the program to

3

address certain deficiencies that we've made a

4

decision to improve upon/ and as I said, it does not

5

stop this County from continually reviewing and

6

looking at additional improvements.

7

Mr. Kane brought up a good point that maybe it

8

wasn't the process, but how we've applied the

9

process.

And I think

And while I would say that I for one like

10

to maintain Council's ability to make -- and we

11

still do, Members, have the final decision, in the

12

past it has come to my point of view that I got

13

tired of doing the office's work.

14

recommendations that came before us did not meet the

15

standards I expect, whereby now I'm doing the

16

office's work of having to reevaluate every

17

application and make my determination of who should

18

and who shouldn't have funding.

19

If it was, I'd be downstairs, and you would too.

20

That the

That's not my job.

But I would say that you have very valid

21

comments and concerns, and I think one thing that we

22

would ask the CDBG office today is that they should

23

consider whether it makes sense for this County to

24

insert a portion where Council may have limited

25

discretion to adjust the resolution.

Because I can
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1

see at times where this Committee will receive

2

additional information that may be pertinent and

3

relevant to a final decision that was not made

4

available at the time of the application submittal,

5

but that's part of the legislative authority we

6

have.
And so maybe there should be a clear process

7
8

within our area of responsibility to consider a

9

repeal or reconsideration, should it meet certain

10

standards and meet certain guidelines.

So I would

11

ask the office to take that into consideration for

12

implementation in the next go around, if at all

13

possible.

14

letter why it cannot be done so.

15

that, Members?

And if not, they can inform us through a

16

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

17

(Project #1 - GeM Building/Design West)

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any objections to

No objections.

Let us go back to the resolution as

19

attached to March 2, 2004 communication.

20

start with Number I, first project that is before

21

you at $150,000 is the Boys & Girls Club of Maui,

22

West Maui project design request.

23

this attachment you will see after

24

requested executive summaries t

25

back, you have it before you, the executive summary

In the back of
the Chair

so they're on the
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1

of the 150,000.

2

application summary they received 45,000 from this

3

program from last year.
Ms. Hayashi, any further comments to this

4

5

You'll also note that in the

Boys & Girls Club request?

6

MS. HAYASHI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, I do not.
Again, just to verify, they requested

8

$150,000 and you have requested funding for

9

$150,OOO?

10

MS. HAYASHI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

That is correct.
Okay, questions on this one, Members?

Mr. Carroll, questions?

13

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

Any questions, Mr. Kane?
This one that ties into all the other

16

ones, Mr. Chair, just for clarification.

17

request and the recommendation from the office

18

should be the same, the way you folks did the

19

selection process?

20

and they were deemed to pass at a certain threshold

21

of approval, then you folks made the attempt to give

22

them the full 100 percenti is that correct?

23

MS. HAYASHI:

The

If they ask for a certain amount

That is right, Councilmember Kane.

Once the

24

application passed the threshold factors of being

25

complete and fulfilling all requirements of the
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1

application itself, then it was rated on priority

2

factors which considered several different elements.

3

And then based on -- which was to consider its

4

benefit to the community in its entirety and was

5

funded at the total amount it was funded at, except

6

where -- to the point that we had funding available.

7
8

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Thank you.

I have no specific

question for Boys & Girls Club, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Ms. Johnson?

No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Nishiki?
Yes.

So if you look at this one

17

here, when I ask about full funding, look down the

18

third from the bottom.

19

That $2 million County funds is something that

20

they're going to ask us in the future, or is that

21

something that we've already given them?

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And correct me if I'm wrong.

Mr. Nishiki, what we have funded to the

23

Boys & Girls Club recently is a $2 million

24

appropriation for the Central Maui facility.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

This is not that.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

This is not, that is correct, so this is a

different request.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

MS. HAYASHI:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

Oh, okay.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

VICE-CHAIRNISHIKI:

10

Okay, I made my point, but I am not

going to lose my voice.

7

9

That's what I'm saying.

Okay.
But there are more County

commitments.
MS. HAYASHI:

Councilmember Nishiki -- Budget Chairman

11

Hokama, if I may add, that information on the

12

budget, it says project budget, it is directly right

13

off the application of the applicant.

14

they represented where their other sources of

15

funding would be, that's exactly what's on there.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

MS. HAYASHI:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So whatever

No.

Okay.
My question was when I asked you the

19

question earlier and you answered, further request,

20

it was what they requested, which you were telling

21

the truth.

22

the other part which this reveals, is the fact that

23

in this request this is only for planning money,

24

preliminary drawings, design and development,

25

working drawings and specifications, building

However, there is still, like I said,
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1

permits and processing, construction administration

2

totaling $150,000.

3

eventually cost us, 3,235,000 is what I'm saying.

4

MS. HAYASHI:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

The big ticket that this will

That's right.
In a -- I said enough.

In other

6

words, it's a half truth.

7

Committee Members, this is 150,000 of which this

8

total project will cost $3 million.

9

what, the County is asked also to put up another $2

10

million.

11

the project.

That's all I'm saying.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

15

Thank you.

question.
MS. HAYASHI:

And you know

That is the whole truth when you discuss

12

14

The real truth is,

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair, just a

What is construction administration?

Construction administration, Councilmember

16

Pontanilla, is the oversight provided -- as my

17

understanding, this is the layman's terms.

18

oversight provided by the architectural firm or the

19

project management for ensuring that the

20

construction is performed according to the -- to the

21

design and specification in accordance with the

22

cost, agreed cost.

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

It's the

So hopefully we'll keep --

24

hopefully keep down the so-called change orders,

25

then.
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1

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah, Mr. Chairman, you know

5

that's a good point that Mr. Nishiki brings up about

6

projects that are going to come later on for other

7

funding.

8

at -- and this is a suggestion for CDBG in the

9

future.

I think that what we should be looking

They had CDBG funds this year, 2003, to do

10

some of this preliminary work.

11

discussion last year about this, if we had intended

12

not to fund this by the County at some point in

13

time, we should tell them then.

14

I think at the

And perhaps the CDBG money should not be used

15

for this kind of stuff until there is funding

16

secured via a bond authorization or a provision that

17

a bond authorization has to be passed by the Council

18

or something like that.

19

decide that this is not a priority, then this is

20

money that could have been used somewhere else

21

perhaps for another project.

22

types of projects, I would cautiously approach an

23

application that wants to do some of the ground work

24

ahead of getting some sort of -- you know, like some

25

places call it a letter of intent, but that this is

Because if at the time we

So on these -- these
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1

a project that the County is going to be willing to

2

consider funding before any monies are expended in

3

preliminary plans and feasibility and all of this

4

stuff.
So just as a suggestion, but I thought last

5

6

year when we talked about this that the Council

7

the sitting Council at the time, which was this

8

group, were, you know, kind of committed to having a

9

re -- redo of the West Maui facility, West Maui

10

Youth Center, and that our advice to Colin when he

11

came in I think the year before or maybe two years

12

before that, he wanted to do everything all at once,

13

and we said, you know, that1s too big a bite.

14

at one at a time and do one project, and they chose

15

the Central Maui project to do first.

Work

So I think that, you know, we1re right to be

16
17

concerned about later on they come to us and say,

18

well, you know t you guys already put in $100,000 and

19

now it1s just going to be, you know, up in smoke if

20

the rest of the project -- or now that we1re ready

21

for construction, you1re not going to fund it.

22

that might be a future consideration for us as a

23

body and for CDBG as a program.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll, questions?

Mr. Kane?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you for the second opportunity,

2

Mr. Chair.

Is there a way that we can have any note

3

if there's a multiple year applicant?

4

hypothetical for this one, okay.

5

have this presented to us.

6

forward, and say they're applying for CDBG monies,

7

but next year say the private fund portion is

8

adjusted.

9

discussion, that that number is reduced by half and

Here's a

So this year we

Next year they come

And let's just, for the sake of

10

that they're saying we're going to get private

11

funding of half a million dollars and the County

12

fund changes to $2.5 million dollars.

13

somehow that it could be noted that originally when

14

this came in this was what was presented, this was

15

what was the assurances of the monies, the various

16

funding sources, and that if that changes throughout

17

the mUlti-year application process, that we are at

18

least notified of that through some sort of note on

19

this executive summary?

20

incorporate into any of these summaries, that if

21

there's changes?

22

Is there

Is that possible to

And it's something that we deal with every

23

single year in our overall budget process.

24

a six-year CIP, and sometimes we'll have something,

25

okay, this is what we're going to do in 2006, and
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1

when come 2006 it's not there and there's something

2

else that's there

3

able to track it.

4

we can track what is being presented to you, which

5

ends up coming to uS I and in the case of multi-year l

6

if there's a change

7

change.

8
9

MS. HAYASHI:

l

but there's no note for us to be
So I'm just looking for ways that

that we're notified of that

I

Councilmember Kane

suggestion.

I

that's an excellent

As a matter of facti that is the -- one

10

of the reasons why we require that they provide to

11

us information on the aggregate funding

12

a schedule that we take out of there.

13

if you -- like you're suggesting

14

further so if there are multi-phased

15

yeahl

16

that way.

17

multi-phased projects that we -- we are -- based on

18

our monitoring requirements with HUD, we do -- we

19

pay particular attention to that.

20

multi-phased projects l

I

and this is

But I think

if we extend it

l

l

multi-year --

that we can track it

The other thing too is if there are

As an example

I

we funded Aloha House for

21

several years over the past ten years and HUD has

22

required that we do -- we do track them in terms of

23

the progress and how the funds are interrelated

24

because there are other complications related to

25

that with Davis-Bacon requirements and other things.
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1

So, you know, as an example we do pay particular

2

attention to multi-phased projects/ and we can do

3

that with the information that's currently required

4

in the application.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

My other question would be -- thank

6

you for that response -- is that is it somehow

7

incorporated into your -- your application rating

8

sheet?

9

comes under past performance responsiveness/ and I

And I don't see it.

And I would think it

10

may be wrong.

It maybe goes some place else/ but at

11

least somewhere in there that would document somehow

12

that if the multi-year -- you know/ the applicant

13

comes in for multiple years for funding/ and that if

14

there's a change from the original to something that

15

has been altered that may deal with more funds

16

coming from us/ that somehow that -- that is

17

incorporated into the -- the point scoring system.

18

And I would assume that's a negative.

19

of register as a negative.

It would kind

20

And that way/ you know, going back to

21

Mr. Chandler's letter of February 18th/ that way it

22

can -- before it comes to us/ which under this

23

current system that we're functioning under we can't

24

change anything/ so before it actually goes into

25

effect/ you can catch it on your side as part of
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1

your scoring system which may prevent them from

2

reaching the threshold of qualifying for funding.

3

You follow me what I'm trying to make as a point?

4

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Councilmember Kane.

We do

we

5

tried -- we attempted to factor that in in our

6

evaluation under -- you know, for short-term needs,

7

project viability, where we look at the total

8

project funding.

9

know, as a Federal program has imposed upon us in my

10

training, the training that I've gotten from them is

11

that they really encourage and support leveraging.

12

They -- they frown upon 100 percent funding out of

13

HUD, and so this was something that as a result we

14

try to -- we're trying to, you know, factor that

15

into our process.

16

One of the things that HUD, you

And so project viability we look at, you

17

know, on our -- in our rating sheet we look at the

18

feasibility of total project funding and budget and

19

sufficiency of resources to complete it.

20

where we look at other sources of funding.

21

secondly, in project long-term outlook, we're real

22

concerned about, you know, being charged with HUD/

23

the responsibility of administering these funds is

24

that we want to ensure -- and that a project that we

25

fund can sustain itself after the project is
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completed.

2

Because what HUD is looking for is a return

3

on their investment.

4

year they can't sustain their operations, that

5

reflects negatively on our performance and it will

6

show on our -- how we're -- how our risk is

7

assessed.

8

not sure if it was factored in in the past, but it's

9

now factored into our evaluation in terms of their

10

long-term fiscal support, their business operation

11

plan, the viability, the feasibility, the

12

reasonableness of their operation plan to maintain

13

their operations in the intent that they propose.

And so that is something else we -- I'm

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16
17

project?

If we fund them now and next

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Anyone else has a question on this specific
Mr. Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

The question

18

that I have is that, yeah, since this involved a

19

building construction, do we have a time line as far

20

as when they're going to start, when it's going to

21

be completed, something that we can track?

22

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Councilmember Pontanilla, also required

23

with the application is that they have to submit --

24

besides filling out the application, is they have to

25

submit a time line.

And the time line -- the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

188

1

schedule basically looks like this.

And we use this

2

because when it does get executed into a

3

subrecipient agreement, we finalize this time line

4

and this is how we measure their performance and

5

hold them accountable.

6

because one of the things that we're trying to --

7

you know, for the sake of our program in trying to

8

maintain our -- or lower our risk designation, is

9

that we will hold these projects and we are holding

And this is very important,

10

projects to their time line.

11

timeliness on them too, because, hey, if we're going

12

to get, you know, negatively impacted on timeliness,

13

they're going to feel it too because they're getting

14

Federal funds.

15

We will impose

So what this does is they have to tell us

16

when the monies will be spent down, what months, how

17

soon they can expend it, and when they expect to be

18

completed.

Okay, and this also incorporated in our

19

evaluation.

Because one of the evaluation factors

20

is project readiness and timely completion.

21

because we're at the point of our program where

22

we're measured on timeliness, we have to make sure

23

that the projects we select are consistent with what

24

we're trying to achieve, what our goals are.

25

again, if -- we're going to hold them accountable
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1

because we're held accountable.

2

schedule that assists us in selecting.

3

when we execute the subrecipient agreement, we

4

finalize it, and we monitor them against this

5

schedule.

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

So this is the
And later

Thank you, Chair.

Okay, anything else on Boys & Girls Club

8

request of $150,000?

9

move on to Item 2, I've got a request for a short

10

recess.

11

3: 55.

Okay, seeing none, before we

This Committee shall stand in recess till
(Gavel)

12

RECESS:

13

RECONVENE:

14

CHAI R HOKAMA:

3: 46 p.m.
3: 58 p.m.

(Gavel).

We shall reconvene the Budget and

15

Finance Committee meeting.

We are on Item 2,

16

Members.

17

Central Maui Senior Center, requested by the

18

Department of Housing and Human Concerns of the

19

County of Maui.

20

has any comments, and then she will be followed by

21

Director Lee.

The second project on the list is the

First let me ask Ms. Hayashi if she

Ms. Hayashi, any comments?

22

(Project #2 - Central Maui Senior Center)

23

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes r Chairman Hokama, this particular

24

project for $383,250 is for the construction of a

25

community center building for the Central Maui
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senior housing project, for a larger project.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Lee, any comments to

the Committee?
MS. LEE:

Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Committee Members.

5

This project is a project that has been in the

6

planning stages for a while.

7

you on several occasions, we will be coming back to

8

you for several approvals, one on a site acceptance,

9

one on funding, and one on the 201G process.

And as I mentioned to

So

10

there are going to be a number of approvals that we

11

will need from the Council in order to complete this

12

project.

13

center within the complex, like a community senior

14

center where the seniors will congregate for their

15

nutrition program and other types of programs that

16

we will provide them at this compound.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

But this funding will pay for the senior

Okay, thank you.

Wait, now.

Let me just

18

ask for one clarification to the Director, Members.

19

She mentioned -- you mentioned three things,

20

Ms. Lee, site selection, funding, and as well as the

21

201G process.

22

inferring to the Committee requests for General

23

Funds to supplement the construction?

24
25

MS. LEE:

On your second item, funding, are you

Mr. Chair, we're trying to avoid that at all

costs.

So what we're going to be asking you will be

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/10/04

191

1

to move some old Housing funds toward this project,

2

number one, funds that are earmarked for Housing,

3

and also we will probably need a bond float of 4 to

4

$5 million.

5

to $5 million is going to be paid for by the

6

revenues generated by this project.

7
8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Before you falloff your seats, the 4

Okay.

So we could consider a Revenue Bond

instead of a General Obligation Bond?
MS. LEE:

Hopefully not because the GO Bond is much

10

cheaper.

11

Bond may be 6 percent.

12

Revenue Bonds have dropped in interest rates, of

13

course, you know, that might be a more feasible way

14

to go.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It may be 4 percent, whereas a Revenue
However, if for some reason

Okay, thank you.

Members, questions for

16

either Mr. Hayashi or Director Lee regarding this

17

383,250 request?

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

We'll start with Mr. Kane.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And not for

19

Director Lee, but, again, just following up on kind

20

of the same line of the previous one.

21

is only a portion of the overall funding to have

22

this completed -- and I'm sorry, Ms. Lee, maybe I

23

need to clarify.

24

just talked about, including the bond as -- is that

25

going specifically toward this part of the project

The additional monies that you

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

Because this

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

192

1

or is it more -- or is that money going towards the

2

housing project itself?

3

of it, yeah, for the community center facility

4

component.

5

MS. LEE:

I know this is just a piece

Right, it's just a portion.

For just --

6

specifically for the community center.

7

project itself will be funded by the other sources I

8

just mentioned.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

The -- the

And I guess what I'm just

10

trying to clarify for -- for our CDBG Coordinator,

11

so we wouldn't list under funding source County

12

funding because that is actually a different

13

component of the overall project; is that correct?

14

MS. LEE:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

17
18

19
20

That's correct.
And again, that was just for clarity.

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Carroll, questions?

Mr. Mateo?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good

afternoon, Ms. Lee.

21

MS. LEE:

Good afternoon.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

One of the items you said you'd be

23

getting back to Council for would be the site

24

acceptance{ so at this particular point in time we

25

don't have the land?
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MS. LEE:

We're in the process of negotiating -- well t not

2

necessarily negotiating.

3

working out the details with A&B t who is going to

4

donate the land.

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

MS. LEE:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

MS. LEE:

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

OkaYt

thank you.

Mr. Molina?
No.

My question was related to the

site and the question was answered.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

Or at what point --

Very closet verYt very close.

10

16

And that -- that I guess donation

will -- are we almost there?

7

13

We are in the process of

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Ni shiki .
The donation of the land is in lieu

of anything?
MS. LEE:

Initially we were talking about them donating

18

land and participating in the development of our

19

project.

20

that they received a change in zoning for I believe

21

last year t but now that the airport development has

22

been delayed, it's uncertain where or if any credits

23

would be involved.

24
25

In relation to the airport development

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I'm not going to say any more,

because this is not something that makes me happy.
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1

I'm just -- when I'm not told everything and it's

2

all based upon maybe, you know, I mean, I was just

3

wondering if this Council would accept something

4

like this if it was done from somebody privately, if

5

you would accept these kind of answers and go ahead

6

with releasing this money.

7

all I got to say.

And that's

I'm not -- I'm done.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

10

That's all.

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you.

Alice, what is the

time line on this?

11

MS. LEE:

We hope to begin next year.

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

MS. LEE:

And complete the same year?

We're talking about 40 units, two-story building

14

for housing, another office building, plus the

15

senior community center.

16

could complete the entire construction in one year.

17

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21
22
23

I'm not certain that we

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
No questions.

Any further questions to the Director

regarding this?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane.
Mr. Chair, my question would be for

Ms. Hayashi.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, proceed.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So in the ratings, because we don't
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1

have secured land site, I mean, formally.

2

the Director's comments about, you know, we're just

3

working details.

4

forgive me for asking that question, because we

5

don't have -- again, it's not showing up on the

6

executive summary as far as the point scoring.

7

you know, I don't know how it got scored, so if you

8

can help me with that.

9

MS. HAYASHI:

How is that factored in?

I heard

And

So,

Councilmember Kane, as I -- you do not have

10

the scoring points in front of you.

11

available, and quite frankly, it was made available

12

to Council Services for your -- for your use.

13

guess specifically -- specifically it is -- in the

14

rating of a project it is evaluated under -- I'm

15

sorry, I'm looking at my notes.

16

project viability, which takes up 20 percent of the

17

scores.

18

obviously they did not get the maximum score, and

19

part of it was due to the impact that the rest of

20

the project has on it.

21

However, it is

I

It's valued under

And Central Maui Senior Center scored --

However, when we rate this project, the

22

representation, you know, was specifically on the

23

community center building.

24

building, the time line for that reflected

25

reflected a 12-month construction period.

And the community center
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1

what I'm trying to say is that this was all

2

considered in the evaluation.

3

consolidation of the scores, because they did not

4

score 100 percent of that, the maximum score, you

5

know, there was an impact on the score.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Obviously in the

So in the portion of project

7

viability, there's three components, project

8

completion, timetable within a year, 45 points

9

maximum, feasibility of total project funding, et

10

cetera, 35 points, and then additional action

11

needed, 20 points.

12

nothing or it -- there's -- I hate to use the word

13

subjectivity, but is -- how do you

14

MS. HAYASHI:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is your scoring an all or

Okay.
-- break down the point?

And

16

Mr. Chair, I apologize for going off on the broader

17

question, and I know my questions have been kind of

18

couched that way, but it is tying in specifically to

19

the project's specific components that are

20

generating these questions to understand the

21

overall.

22

of the line of questioning, since this is the first

23

time we're dealing with this type of scoring

24

methodology.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I appreciate your -- your liberal view

That's not a problem, Members.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

2

MS. HAYASHI:

Thank you, Chair.

Councilmember Kane, if I may direct you to

3

the proposal screening, evaluation, and selection

4

policies and procedures, 1111 try to be as succinct

5

as possible in my explanation.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

MS. HAYASHI:

8
9

10

Thank you.

But in the -- I guess in the third

section -- or the last section.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Hang on now.

Letls take a chance to

get there.

11

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

If you can repeat what you

13

just said as far as where it is in the -- is it the

14

actual rating sheet youlre talking about?

15

sorry.

16

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes.

11m

11m going to refer to the actual

17

rating sheet.

18

2004 application rating sheet, that is how we

19

consider site control or issues relating to site

20

control.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

MS. HAYASHI:

Page 9.

On page 9 of the priority -- or the

On page, again, 9?
This is the last section of the

23

proposal screening, evaluation, and selection

24

policies and procedures.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Policies and procedures.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

allowed

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

At the top, Members, you have points
t

points earned.
I have that, Mr. Chair.

Okay.
And it's underlined additional

actions.

7

MS. HAYASHI:

Right, correct.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So where on that page now are you?

9

MS. HAYASHI:

So I'm just trying to point out that

Okay.

10

this is how we consider issues relating to site

11

selection.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MS. HAYASHI:

Thank you.

And so to ensure that we have some -- and

14

these are -- all the other evaluation elements, by

15

the way, follow this methodology, but to ensure that

16

we have some structure or parameter to how we

17

interpret the -- how we interpret and apply the

18

rating, it's further defined and the points are

19

designated as such.

20

application -- and there's a specific page in the

21

application that deals with site control, and it's

22

in Section 7 of the application, but we look at all

23

that information, we review it as represented by the

24

applicant, and then we determine its impact, whether

25

there's further action needed, if there's

So if in reviewing the
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1

environmental review requirements.

And you can read

2

here if there's slight selection issues, that's how

3

we as independent raters will look at the

4

application, the information as presented by the

5

applicant, and rate that specific applicant on that

6

evaluation element.

Okay.

So I'm going to kind of take this discussion

7

8

further along.

And all of the elements, then, are

9

consolidated, and that's how we reach the composite

10

score.

11

factors, you know, not only site selection but as I

12

mentioned before, project feasibility, project

13

readiness, applicant attributes, et cetera, but in

14

specific -- to answer your question specifically,

15

that is how we consider site selection issues.

16

And this is how we address different

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Thank you for that.

And,

17

Mr. Chair, if I can ask that -- because the

18

Coordinator stated that OS -- OCS has received the

19

actual breakdown, we -- it seems like there's an

20

indication that we do not have any official

21

transmittal, because it's not available in our

22

binders, that we can have some sort of official

23

transmittal of the score sheets so that that can be

24

part of our record.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

The Chair will follow up on that
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1

request for the members and have that presented to

2

you as soon as possible.

3

regarding this?

4

Mr. Mateo?

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Any further questions

Let's see, moving down the line,

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Ms. Lee, just

6

to follow up on Mr. Pontanilla's question on the

7

time line for construction.

8

year, is that about

9
10

MS. LEE:

You say like within a

Well, 12 months after we get the money.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

money.

12

money?

Okay, 12 months after we get the

The money you're questioning is construction

13

MS. LEE:

Uh-huh.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Whereas do you have the other funds

15

to do an actual design or is the design part of it

16

pau?

17

MS. LEE:

We have all the preliminary design -- designs

18

for the project completed, and that's why we're very

19

close to coming to you with all -- with the whole

20

package.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay, thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Molina?

Thank you, Chairman.

Director Lee,

24

the community center, as far as the designs that you

25

mentioned, any special amenities will be part of
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1

this community center, being that you -- I guess

2

they're going to have activities in there for the

3

seniors.

4

expanded, say, dance floors or something to that

5

effect?

6

normal amenities that go with community centers, is

7

there anything being projected?

8
9

10

MS. LEE:

Like, I don't know, any proposals for

Anything, you know, outside of the I guess

No, if they want to dance, they have to go to

Kaunoa.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Okay.

Okay.

I had to bring that up,

11

sorry.

And as far as parking stalls,

12

anything at this point as a projection?

13

MS. LEE:

14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

17

We have a lot of parking available.
Okay, thank you.

Thank you, Boots Molina.

Mr. Nishiki,

questions?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

It's more of a -- of a

18

statement, and, you know, we don't have a site and,

19

you know, we've been told, well, it's coming.

20

don't even have secured ownership, and we've been

21

told it's coming.

22

negotiated and right now we don't really know if

23

it's going to be handled with the credit.

24

just want to make a statement.

25

know if you've heard the statement about the fox

We've even been told it's being
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1

guarding the hen house.

The fox guarding the hen

2

house.

3

you one time we've always been put in this awkward

4

situation of in the last minute after we've

5

committed all this funding we finally get the

6

information on -- well, this is where

7

where -- you know, I can't help it, but, you know,

8

at that time I wasn't able to tell you what it was,

9

you know, where the money's going to come or where

And all I'm saying is that, you know, I told

this is

10

the site's going to be.

11

this money out and then that's why, you know,

12

Charmaine's concern about, oh, should we be using

13

this money here for this project in the Boys & Girls

14

Club.

15

And then after we give all

Similar circumstance, but, you know, if you

16

as Council members constantly allow what I consider

17

to be something that is not ready, you've not

18

received really answers as far as where the property

19

is or even if we have ownership, if you allow this

20

constantly to occur, people will constantly come

21

back and do it in this manner.

22

hand -- handing in a proper application.

23

even lays questions about what we stated about who

24

sits on this Committee.

25

doing it.

Not what I call a
And it

Now it's the County of Maui

So therefore, I don't want to use the
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1

word sloppy, but I think that it is something that

2

you as Council members allow this kind of process.

3

And getting these kinds of answers and saying that

4

it's okay is a big problem.
And I -- and we've been put in this situation

5

6

before.

As I said, senior center, question mark

7

about, you know, clear title, question mark about,

8

you know, a place of selection.

9

know, you know.

I just -- I don't

I just am not happy with the

10

questions being asked and the answers being given.

11

I mean, I think we did just one time with -- and

12

it's a different process, but we did ask I think the

13

Food Bank you guys have your

14

they said, no, we don't, and we said, oh, well, you

15

know, we can't let this kind of process occur

16

without you finding a real site before we can fund.

17

Oh, all of sudden it's the County of Maui and then

18

it becomes okay?

19

it's like the fox guarding the hen house.

20

that's all I can say.

21
22

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

your site yet and

And that's what I mean, you know,

Okay, thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

You know,

Anyone else

has a question regarding the Project Number 2?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I know Dain was kind of moving in

24

that direction, but he didn't quite get that

25

firecracker lit to create the explosion.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

You're welcome.

Ms. Johnson?
I just had a question, and this is

5

of Agnes.

If for any reason -- let's say whether

6

it's this project or other projects where they don't

7

end up having site control or there's some kind of

8

reason that the project can't move forward because

9

they lost site control or something stands in the

10

way, what would be the procedure that we would

11

exercise?

12

particular one we would not

13

we couldn't move forward on it for fiscal reasons.

14

What would end up happening with regard to this

15

particular request or any other request that had

16

similar circumstances?

17

MS. HAYASHI:

Let's say, for example, that on this
for whatever reason

Councilmember Johnson, what happens is that

18

this really becomes part of our -- falls into our

19

monitoring procedures.

20

agreement is executed, we watch and monitor on a

21

quarterly

22

required by the subrecipient, to report progress.

23

After a period of time -- and also in the

24

subrecipient agreement are time lines that they have

25

to meet and they have to spend down.

After the subrecipient

minimum quarterly basis, that's what's

This is a
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1

this is an agreement that1s executed by both

2

parties, so we1re both held accountable to this

3

agreement.

4

timeliness issue and we have justification and

5

grounds, we will de-obligate.

6

Should the case be that it becomes a

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So in other words, you

7

just -- you come back, then, if this money wasnlt

8

put into that project and --

9

MS. HAYASHI:

We would -- yes, we would terminate on that

10

basis of non-performance.

11

de-obligation -- there1s a lot of reasons we can

12

justify, as long as we can justify de-obligation.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

See, we have basis for

And this goes, Mr. Chair, to the

14

fact that we do have in these cases, particularly

15

for -- if there1s a County of Maui project and for

16

whatever reason we just couldn1t go forward, it1s

17

going to stop so there is -- you know, at least from

18

my perspective there is some way of checks and

19

balances.

20

concern, and I think Mr. Nishiki, you know, even he

21

has expressed himself in a different way than I do,

22

I think that it is a valid concern.

23

whatever reason if, you know, what is it the tail

24

wagging the dog, you know, we1re put in a situation

25

where we feel obligated or others feel obligated

So, you know, I think that that is a

Because for
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1

because we've committed down a certain path

2

then for whatever reason it doesn't go forward.

3

think that that -- that at least we still have that

4

option.

5

MS. HAYASHI:

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

9

I

and
I

Yes.

Okay.

project?

OkaYI

thank you.

Anyone else on this specific

Mr. Pontanilla.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

What would happen, if we

10

terminated a contract, to your rating?

11

high risk

12

MS. HAYASHI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

MS. HAYASHI:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

MS. HAYASHI:

Oh

I

moderate risk, or low risk?

l

Oh

You know

I'm sorry.

l

Councilmember

If a contract is terminated.

if an executed subrecipient --

l

Yeah.

-- agreement is terminated?

ActuallYI we

17

would first have to justify that there was grounds

18

for de-obligation l

19

and used the resources effectively and it works in

20

our favor

21

bottom line is we have to meet a timeliness

22

requirement.

23

be favorable.

24

and terminating a contract to fund something that is

25

moving that works in favor towards our timeliness,

l

and really if we re-programmed it

then it would be favorable.

Because

And as long as we meet that

l

it would

So if this exercise, de-obligating
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then it's favorable to our rating.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Anything else on this project,

4

Members?

Okay, seeing none, since we do have the

5

Director here, I am going to jump and allow her to

6

answer questions.

7

which is also from the Department of Housing and

8

Human Concerns.

9

improvement project in the amount of $37,500.

I'm going to bring up Item No.9,

This is a Molokai Senior Center
So

10

I'm going to ask Ms. Hayashi if she has any comments

11

for the Committee regarding this specific project

12

request.

13

(Project #9 - Molokai Senior Center Improvements)

14

MS. HAYASHI:

This request is for $37,500 for the

15

procurement and construction installation of air

16

conditioning for the Home Pumehana Molokai Senior

17

Center.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19
20

Okay, Ms. Lee, any comments for the

members?
MS. LEE:

Mr. Chair and Committee Members, we received a

21

lot of complaints from the seniors and probably

22

Mr. Mateo received a lot of complaints from the

23

seniors regarding how warm it is in the center.

24

as a result, we're asking you for the $37,000 to buy

25

five air conditioners.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

We'll open it up.

Mr. Mateo.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And just to

3

substantiate that, the seniors had me at a meeting

4

in the center so I could understand how hot it was.

5

And this is just -- this is a natural -- a normal

6

request because of the constant -- the heavy use of

7

this particular facility by the good number of

8

seniors on our island.

9

being from this district, this is a no-brainer for

And obviously, you know,

10

me and this is an item I really think that we should

11

consider.

Thank you.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No.

Ms. Johnson, questions?

The only question I guess I

14

would have is in regard to once the insulation is

15

included in here, this is a County facility, so have

16

we included that in the budget, or is this not a

17

County facility?

18

MS. LEE:

I believe it's owned by Hale Mahaolu.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So they'll have to worry

20

about the upkeep and, you know, the monthly bills

21

coming in.

Okay, not a problem.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

23

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Mr. Kane?

Thank you.
Mr. Carroll?

I'd just like to say I've been in

24

that center with the seniors too and it's about time

25

for them to have this.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, thank you, if I can get on a

3

little soapbox for a second.

4

question, and I don't expect you to know the answer.

5

Does this center have radiant barriers in the

6

ceiling?

7

MS. LEE:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

I'm going to ask the

I have to get back to you.
I doubt if it does, because those

things are left out usually in all construction.

10

And I would ask the members to consider that in all

11

future County of Maui funded projects that we spend

12

the little extra money that it costs to do the

13

radiant barriers, even though it's not required now,

14

to help to alleviate the need for air conditioning.

15

Or if there is air conditioning, that it doesn't

16

have to run at such a high rate for a long period of

17

time.

18

using other things, as we discussed for those that

19

are in the EED Committee, I think that we need to

20

move in this direction.

21

we're paying not then, we're paying later.

22

either you pay now or you pay later.

23

the radiant barriers would be a whole lot cheaper

24

than the air conditioning that's going into this and

25

the operation and maintenance of that system.

Anything we can do to help cool the building

Because here's a case of

And I think
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you.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would you like that to be considered as a

3

referral to Mr. Molina's Committee or a

4

communication letter to either himself or Director

5

Agaran?

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chairman, through the EED

7

Committee I plan to generate something for

8

consideration of County-sponsored projects/ that

9

even if we don't adopt an energy code that contains

10

all of the items that have been suggested to us as

11

reducing temperature inside an envelope -- a

12

building envelope/ that we would try to adopt

13

something as a County policy.

14

our Committee and then transmit it to Mr. Molina's

15

Committee for consideration.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So we could do it in

I will support a provision in the

17

Committee report to state that it is a policy

18

consideration for this County to move in that

19

direction/ so we'll incorporate some language in the

20

Committee report to reflect that.

21

Mr. Pontanilla/ anything on this request?

22

Ms. Tavares.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, let's see,
Yes/

I forgot to -- maybe Alice has to

24

go back and re-look at the plans for the senior

25

center, the Kahului one, the Central one.
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1

that can be adapted in there now -- I mean now is

2

the time to adapt it in there and try to get it up

3

to a level r because we are dealing with older folks

4

who are more susceptible to temperature changes.

5

Thank you.

OkaYr thank you.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

Mr. Pontanilla?

None?

No.

OkaYr Mr. Nishiki's not here.

Mr. Molina?

Anything else r Mr. Mateo?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

NOr

thank your Chair.

OkaYr Members r unless there is a request by

12

a member of this Committee r I would like to thank

13

Ms. Lee for her patience and her presence this

14

afternoon r and unless there's a request r I would

15

like to have Ms. Lee be able to leave the chambers.

16

Any request for her presence required?

17

Ms. Tavares.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes r

Maybe Ms. Lee could share with us

19

some comments about the MEO project for the facility

20

that the young man testified about earlier, the --

21

for incarcerated -- or parolees and --

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

We're just going to move to that one, yeah?
Hale 0 Loli or something?

I think that would be the Hale 0 Loli,

correct.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

If she has any comments.

2

(Project #3 - Construct Hale 0 Lili in Wailuku)

3

MS. LEE:

Mr. Chair and Members, like you, I was very

4

moved by his testimony, and they couldn't have found

5

a better spokesperson to come and testify.

6

a project that a lot of us are very excited about,

7

and I couldn't begin to be as eloquent as Sandy and

8

Verdine to describe this Delancy project that they

9

are -- have a dream of, and which I hope all of you

This is

10

will support, and I'm sure you will.

11

because you have been supportive of drug court and

12

all the very important drug programs that we have

13

through the County.

14

very

15

It's something that I believe Maui is ready for, and

16

it certainly will benefit many, many, manY.people,

17

including Mr. Reed, and something I believe all of

18

us can be very proud of.

19

Because--

And this is going to be a

it's different.

It's unique.

It's special.

It's a project that requires a lot of

20

acreage.

And through a collaboration with

21

Mr. Stanford Carr will be receiving -- MEO will be

22

receiving nine acres of land.

23

will have a myriad of activities for the -- for

24

those who reside there, training, substance abuse

25

treatment, agricultural, you know, farming, business

And on this land they
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1

development, all kinds of activities, and I couldn't

2

even begin to be

3

justify but explain it as well as they can.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

8
9

10

you know, justify -- well, not

Okay.
Thank you.

Okay, thank you, Ms. Lee.

a question for Ms. Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Anyone else has

Mr. Kane.

On this one is it appropriate to ask,

on this particular item, since -CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would ask that you keep it specific,

11

knowing that this is an MEO request and not

12

Ms. Lee's request.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I'll try to, Mr. Chair, and it's real

14

simple, because this is a donation of land that was

15

mentioned.

Is it satisfying any compliancy --

16

MS. LEE:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

MS. LEE:

19
20
21

22

No.
-- for credits or anything like that?

No, it's a totally separate parcel that

Mr. Stanford Carr had.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

That

was all, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll, you had a

23

question?

Anyone has a question for Ms. Lee

24

regarding this?

25

Ms. Lee remain available?

Any requirement or request to have

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

214

1

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

MS. LEE:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

I got one question.

Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
Not that I want her to stay.

Thank you.
I don't mean it derogatorily either.

6

The Central Maui Senior Center, going backwards, did

7

I hear that eventually this is going to be run by

8

who?

9
10

11
12

MS. LEE:

Probably us.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Oh, okay.

This is not going to be

given to Laurie Katsuda and this -- that group?
MS. LEE:

We have to evaluate that mainly because we need

13

every cent generated from that project, so we may

14

have to do it ourselves.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And that's my -- I had hoped that

16

it's not Maui County in the guise doing it for

17

somebody else, Alice, is all I'm saying, you know.

18

And so here we're putting up taxpayers' money, of

19

course she's saying that it's going to all be

20

repaid, but, you know, if it's Katsuda and those

21

people, then that's who it should be, and that's

22

where the entanglements get --

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I hear your concern r Mr. Nishiki, and I

24

would say to you that the Members of this Committee

25

need to make a decision based on the application.
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1

The applicant is the County of Maui, Department of

2

Housing and Human Concerns, and the Chair would ask

3

that you make your decision based on the applicant

4

and its representative, Ms. Lee.

5

Ms. Lee?

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

MS. LEE:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

Anything else,

I say no more.

Thank you very much.
Thank you.

Seeing that no request for

Ms. Lee to remain, we thank you for your presence

10

this afternoon.

11

taking it in order of the resolution.

12

notice that it doesn't follow the line up in the

13

executive summary.

14

Opportunity's request for Hale 0 Loli, $292,029.

15

We'll ask Ms. Hayashi first give us any opening

16

comments.

17

MS. HAYASHI:

Next is Number 3, Members, and I'm
So you will

Number 3 is Maui Economic

Chairman Hokama, I believe Director Lee

18

covered quite a bit of that, so we do have MEO here,

19

Sandy Baz and Verdine Kong and staff and I will just

20

defer any questions to them.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I'm sorry, Ms. Hayashi.

Okay, let's see.

Thank

22

you.

Mr. Baz, I would ask that

23

you make yourself available or your resource people

24

by the podium to be able to respond to questions

25

from the Committee.

And before responding to any
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1

question, if you could please identify yourself so

2

that for the record we can have the accuracy

3

maintained.

4

MR. BAZ:

Sure.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members -- oh, wait.

First let me

6

ask, any additional comments besides what you

7

provided during testimony?

8
9

MR. BAZ:

We do have just a name change.

with calling it the BEST House.

We decided to go

BEST is our

10

re-integration program called Being Empowered

11

Being Empowered and Safe Together.

12

Hale 0 Loli -- we had some comments about the

13

connotations that that may bring up, so we wanted to

14

change the name to the BEST House.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So instead of

Is there a problem with changing the

16

project title in this phase because what we've

17

posted and -- is there a concern?

18

application, the posting, everything is based on a

19

specific project title.

20

project name is going to change.

21

problem?

22
23
24
25

MR. BAZ:

Because the

Now they telling us the
So is there a

If there is a problem, we could leave it the

same.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Do we need a recess?

Corporation Counsel,

do you have any comments?
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MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

I believe that we'd need to revise

2

the resolution, but I don't think that that would

3

affect the ability for the Committee to consider the

4

item today.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members, you've heard the verbal

6

opinion of Corporation Counsel, that it should not

7

affect your ability to review this and consider this

8

project, and that it would just be a revision of the

9

application and the resolution to adjust the name.

10

Think it through, now, Sandy.

11

this more than once.

12
13
14
15

16

MR. BAZ:

I know.

We're not going to do

Do you need an explanation of the

reasoning?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Sure, I think the Committee would be

interested.
MR. BAZ:

Okay.

The Hawaiian -- Hale 0 Loli, our original

17

translation of it and the meaning, loli means

18

change, so we wanted this to be the House of Change.

19

Well, loli is also the Hawaiian word for sea

20

cucumber, and I don't know if you've gone to the

21

reefs and seen sea cucumbers, but this being a

22

transitional housing originally just for males,

23

brought up the idea that --

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Well, it fits.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

It's adequate.

Well, it depends on the size of the
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loli

l

small house

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

3

MR. BAZ:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

So

I

l

middle house.

Big.

that

yeahl

Okay.

We will

we won't judge.

It is up

to you as the requestor to name your project.

6

MR. BAZ:

Thank you.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So the Chair has no problems.

Before I

8

open it up to the members

9

specific reason why for this point in time it is

10

11

thoughl is there a

I

just a male-oriented program?
MR. BAZ:

ActuallYI it's not going to be a male-oriented

12

program in its entirety.

13

planning l there will be female participants in this

14

as weIll but for the original request the need is

15

for male housing right now.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

When we do the master

Does your statistics or your data show that

17

the male component of our residents at MCCC have a

18

higher degree of risk versus the female population?

19

MR. BAZ:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

22

The
And that is why it's a male -- and for this

part it's strictly for men.
MR. BAZ:

The current population at MCCC is predominantly

23

male.

There are very few females.

And correlating

24

to that l being released from prison there are

25

predominantly male -- I don't know if

I
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1

Nona/ if you would have any more statistics/ but

2

basically it's based on the population of MCCC and

3

the immediate nGed that we see.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I have one question for the office,

5

and then I will open it up to the members.

6

Ms. Hayashi/ on your summary sheet to the members/

7

under the second block/ which is recommended funding

8

in its consultation with HUD, can you tell us what

9

made you decide to break it down that way?

10

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Council -- Chair Hokama.

In this

11

particular case this project was not funded in its

12

entirety because this was the project that when we

13

were -- when I was referring to that was -- that

14

this was the last project/ and so the only remaining

15

balance was x amount of dollars.

16

750/000 that they asked for.

17

It was not the

And so in deliberating whether this was

18

feasible to find, we -- or I consulted with Verdine

19

Kong to see/ you know/ there were -- you know/ the

20

issue was that this was a very large project/ it was

21

a complicated project/ and with this amount of

22

funding available/ would it be more appropriate to

23

really invest this in the planning and development

24

of that before proceeding with such a complicated

25

project.

And, Sandy, you may respond to that, but
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1

my -- it was in this discussion that this was

2

appropriate.

3

review of their project, this would fit their needs

4

better.

This in fact was in -- in further

Because please understand that this was --

5

6

you know, they submitted their application back in

7

October, November, and since then it was a

8

continuous development review of their -- their

9

project scope . . So it fit very well with what we

10

were looking for, what we could fund, and it fit

11

their needs to ensure a successful project.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13'

MR. BAZ:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

16

So, Mr. Baz.

Yes.
What is your organization's intention

regarding the $478,000 difference?
MR. BAZ:

The original project request application was for

17

actual -- included the actual facility, the building

18

of the facility.

19

from the large master plan because of the certain

20

restrictions that CDBG funds have on projects.

21

know that based on any portion of a certain phase of

22

a project being funded by CDBG there are major

23

restrictions to the whole phase of the project.

24

so what we wanted to do was to isolate that part of

25

the project based on the CDBG funds, but we have

But -- and we had separated it out
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1

because of the inability to fund the whole -- the

2

whole parcel, the whole project, we are going to be

3

looking at, you know, using Ms. Hayashi's

4

suggestions and HUD's suggestions and working

5

together with the other funding that we have that is

6

available for project design and implementation, as

7

well as the donation of the land to -- to master

8

plan the whole project.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So as other Committee members made a

10

concern, what part of the 478, if any, would you

11

consider the County to providing other financial

12

means?

13

MR. BAZ:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

None at all?

Possibly $15,000 worth.
Okay.

And I can share with you that I've

15

been aware through of course our participating in

16

NACo that we have sister municipalities that have

17

used CDBG funds to leverage accessing other Federal

18

funds, and so I say that to you because I think this

19

is a project that could more than likely leverage

20

the CDBG request to get other Federal program

21

funding to assist you in doing this type of project.

22

MR. BAZ:

Most definitely.

We have staff that's looking

23

into Home funds, you know, other HUD funds as well

24

as other Federal funds that are available.

25

BEST program is a Federal grant that we did get
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passed through the State.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know if TANF will have a wide

3

enough parameter that you might utilize, since, you

4

know, if you can make the tie in to the needy

5

families portion of those Federal funds, you might

6

be able to access that.

7

MR. BAZ:

We'd like to, yes.

And this also -- we see this

8

as fulfilling some need of affordable housing as

9

well.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Very good.

Thank you, Mr. Baz.

11

Mr. Carroll, questions for Mr. Baz or his resource

12

people?

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

Mr. Kane?

Ms. Johnson?

MR. BAZ:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

20

Mr. Mateo?

Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Mr. Baz,

the -- I guess the land is going to be donated.

17

19

No.

Ye s .
And where are you insofar as

reaching that agreement for the land?
MR. BAZ:

We have a verbal commitment from Mr. Carr.

He

21

is writing up -- his lawyers are writing up the

22

paperwork right now for the donation of the land.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

And other than the

24

construction, then your design of the facility's

25

already completed?
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MR. BAZ:

No, this money is going to be for planning and

design.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

4

MR. BAZ:

5

Thank you.

In our application it also is for site selection

too, so just take that into account.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

14

Mr. Molina?

No.

10

13

Thank you, Chair.

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

Sandy, where

is that location for this facility?
MR. BAZ:

There's an 8.77 acre parcel on Kahekili Highway

15

that is currently macadamia nut fields towards the

16

Waihee side of Stanford Carr's Piihana project.

17

is not in the Piihana Project District, though.

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

It

Just a comment,

19

last year I attended the Senate hearings that they

20

had throughout the State in regards to ice problem,

21

and two of the people that testified were released

22

from MCCC.

23

locating housing, a transitional housing that they

24

could be in.

25

transitional housing is better than going home is

And part of their problem was, you know,

And one of the reasons why they say a
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1

that at the transitional housing, you know, he

2

wouldn't be close to the things that -- you know,

3

that is so available for him to go back into the

4

same situation.

5

will really help people coming out of MCCC.

6

you, Chair.

So I think this ten -- ten units

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

11

Thank you.

Thank

Ms. Tavares?

No.

Anyone else that may have a question?

Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

The only thing I, you know, just

12

been reading through the text, it says it's going to

13

be located

14

it's going to be located right next to Maui

15 ,

Community Correctional Center, so that's not going

16

to be there anymore; is that correct?

17

MR. BAZ:

or originally when you submitted this

No, this donation came about -- we were

18

originally in negotiations to purchase land.

19

actually right before we closed negotiations we were

20

approached for this donation, so that did change

21

quite a bit.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And

Thank you.

Anyone else has questions on this project?
Mr. Chair.

I'm sorry

I

Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Just -- just for clarity.

The

2

original funding request for 750, I'm trying to just

3

get timing, Mr. Baz.

4

MR. BAZ:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

Yes.
So the 750,000 was including a site

selection negotiation?

7

MR. BAZ:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

That's all.

No, that was not.
So what we're looking at now -- or

that 750 included what's listed in over here as far

10

as the activity, the construction and project

11

consideration and management and so forth, but when

12

was the offer made to you folks by Stanford Carr to

13

provide a site?

14

any type of application to CDBG?

15

MR. BAZ:

And that -- did that impact at all

I think that he approached

we started talking

16

near the beginning of January, so it was after we

17

put in the application.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So how does that impact this as far

19

as monies that you folks are

20

recommended, the 292,029?

21

MR. BAZ:

what's being

Well, after discussions with him and other

22

planners, you know, architects and the such, that

23

amount of money is not quite what we would need for

24

the planning and design of the master plan that

25

we're -- you know, that we're dreaming, but it will

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 3/10/04

226

1

cover a majority of it, and MEO has committed to

2

cover the rest.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

And I understand -- that's

what we were talking about earlier.

5

MR . BAZ:

Ye s .

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I'm just trying to again tie in, the

7

application included site -- site selection and so

8

what you folks are getting has nothing to do with

9

the site selection process and acquiring land.

10

MR. BAZ:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12
13
14

Yeah, right.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Just my curiosity, Mr. Baz.

Ten units will not take up nine acres.
MR. BAZ :

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

Thank you, Chair, for the

clarity.

15

17

Thank you.

No .
So is there a reason for this wonderful

nine-acre donation, since you
MR. BAZ:

Well, the one -- the parcel is -- you know,

19

Stanford hasn't said that it's unusable for

20

development, you know, as far as a housing

21

subdivision.

22

highway, so my assumption is that it's not quite

23

usable for housing development.

24

units, you know, that's an initial, you know,

25

building on the facility.

It's a very linear strip along the

Our -- our ten

Our master build out is
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1

probably between 150 and 175 units.

2

is over the next, I don't know, many, many years.

3

We'll also be doing -- since it is agricultural land

4

and it is very good agricultural land, we will be

5

doing agriculture as part of that and some other

6

activities, too, that were described by Ms. Lee.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. BAZ:

9

You know, this

Okay.

I'd be happy to show you our -- Delancy Street.

She mentioned Delancy Street.

It's a foundation in

10

San Francisco that is working with the inmates that

11

are -- they actually get sentenced to Delancy

12

Street, but I can provide more information with that

13

later if you'd like.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Well, thank you, Mr. Baz.

And while

15

I think it's great you plan for 175 units, I hope

16

you -- we do not have a need for that many units,

17

because then obviously our programs are not working

18

as well as we would like it to be.

19

MR. BAZ:

Right.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

To house that many people in MCCC.

21

if not -- other questions?

22

Mr. Kane.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay,

We will -- yes,

Just one final one, Mr. Chair.

24

environmental review, specifically, is that an

25

environmental assessment?
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1

MR. BAZ:

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

Yes.

none.

5

MR. BAZ:

6

CHAIR HOK.AMA:

Thank you.

Anyone else?

Thank you, Chair.

One more last time.

Seeing

Thank you very much, Mr. Baz --

Thank you.
-- for your presence.

Okay, Members,

7

before we recess, I am -- again will use the Chair's

8

prerogative and do a jump.

9

project from Hana to allow our Hana people, who came

I would like to take the

10

all the way to spend the whole day with us, their

11

opportunity to give comment if questions are put

12

forth and that at a reasonable time at least allow

13

them to return to home in East Maui.
So we'll now take up project 5, the Hana

14
15

Nutrition Center, $146,862.

16

the office, Ms. Hayashi.

17

(Project #5)

18

MS. HAYASHI:

19
20

Opening comments from

We have none, but I will defer to Cheryl

Vasconcellos and Sam Kalalau.
MS. VASCONCELLOS:

Good afternoon.

Thank you.

I'd like

21

to express our appreciation for allowing us to get

22

this far in the process.

23

this morning.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We were slightly derailed

I need to have you identify yourself for

the record, please.
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MS. VASCONCELLOS:

Cheryl Vasconcellos t Executive Director

of Rana Community Health Center.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

OkaYt thank you.

4

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

Uh-huh.

We've been working on trying

5

to improve the health of the Hana community since

6

the privatization of the health center some not

7

quite seven years ago.

8

clear this morning t that privatization was not

9

without its bumps along the waYt but we've managed

And as I think was very

10

to move past that and are providing services to

11

almost 1 t 800 individuals in the Hana areat with a

12

focus -- primary focus turning towards prevention

13

and addressing the chronic disease issues that we're

14

facing with on a regular basis t especially among the

15

native Hawaiian population.

16

We have been providing a number of nutrition

17

and fitness programs over the last couple of years t

18

including nutrition programs for seniors that

19

involve congregate as well as home-delivered meals t

20

nutrition programs tied in with our finances and

21

exercise programs t nutrition programs tied in with

22

youth wellness programs that have been taking place

23

at the health center t and all of this has been

24

happening in a very tinYt 100 square foot kitchen

25

that used to be a bedroom that used to belong to a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS t INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

230

1

nurse that used to be on site years and years ago.

2

The facility's about 75 years old, and we're looking

3

to enhance the services that we're providing, as

4

well as expand services in this area, adding a new

5

revenue stream to the Hana Community Health Center,

6

and so this request is to build a new nutrition and

7

training center.

8

questions.

9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I'd be happy to answer any

Okay, thank you very much.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Mr. Carroll?

I have no questions for the

11

testifier, but after the other members, then I'd

12

like to speak.

13
14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Your request will be granted.

Mr. Kane?

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Ms. Johnson?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah.

Hi, good afternoon.

Hi .
One question on the design, what

24

type of -- you're planning on implementing native

25

Hawaiian architecture into the design of the
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building?

2

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

Right, yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

Do you have any details on that?

We've only gotten as far as the

5

conceptual design, but this project, the requests

6

that we have before you is for the actual

7

development of the schematic drawings and

8

construction drawings, blueprints.

9

all those issues as part of this process.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

So we'll address

Okay, thank you.

Uh-huh.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Mr. Carroll?
Thank you, Chair.

I'm very happy

20

to see this come forward to us today, and I think

21

this is a good reason why we have somebody from the

22

community and we have a residency requirement so we

23

known our own communities when something like this

24

comes forward.

25

we're really taking care of the health of our

Since the conception of the HCHC,
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1

people.

I won't give names.

If any of the members

2

want names afterwards, I'll give them.

3

to put it on the record, but before HCHC came in

4

existence, we actually had people pass away from

5

cancer and other illnesses because they didn't feel

6

comfortable going to the medical center when it was

7

run by the State, which is one of the reasons why we

8

got together and we formed the Hana Community Health

9

Center.

I don't want

This is another step toward keeping our

10

11

people healthy.

12

dialysis.

13

going down that same road.

14

saved many lives already with the health program

15

that we have over there that had severe diabetes

16

that

17

tell how now they have it under control.

18

population is mostly Hawaiian.

19

Hana Community Health Center is predominantly

20

Hawaiian, and we really, really need this facility

21

to continue on the path that we're on now in getting

22

our population back to be healthy and be able to

23

live happy and productive lives and not as second

24

class citizens.

25

Right now we have six people on

I think we're preventing more people from
I know that we have

if I could bring them over here, they would
Our

The board of the

Because if it's not for the health center and
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1

the programs we have and -- and we have other

2

programs too in Hana, but they don't duplicate the

3

health center's services.

4

programs, we would lose a lot more people and a lot

5

more people would pass on and their quality of life

6

would be much lower.

7

members can support this.

8

my heart that this is money that is well spent and

9

it will have a direct effect right at the grassroots

10

11

If it wasn't for these

I would hope the other Council
I truly believe with all

people that I see the County as serving.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll, have we in the

12

past supported East Maui's request?

13

helped provided funding for a certified kitchen in

14

the past.

15

I thought we

There is no certified kitchen?

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

No, that kitchen was for Kipahulu.

16

That was for the farmers in Kipahulu to be able to

17

market their crops.

18

road.

19
20
21

That's quite a ways down the

That was not for --

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that's

so that was a certified

kitchen request too?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Yes, it was.

Certified kitchen

22

request for Hana never came about, and, again, it

23

was land acquisition.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:
for this?

We did have a site and --

We were looking at Helene Hall at one time
No?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

We were looking at Helene Hall.

2

Helene Hall is currently -- there is a lease on it

3

for Tutu's, the kitchen over there.

4

is up, then we would like to consider if that should

5

be for the community, the community kitchen for the

6

community

7
8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I

When that lease

which it was before.

This has any restrictions,

Ms. Vasconcellos, on use by the Hana community?
MS. VASCONCELLOS:

The only restriction is we'll have to

10

work around our programs as well, but we're

11

designing it in such a way as we can have sort of a

12

separate components of the commercial kitchen so

13

that the outside would be able to have access to it

14

on a fairly regular basis, and we're looking at the

15

way we intend to install equipment and furnishings

16

would be to allow actually more than one or two

17

people at a time to use the facility, so to divide

18

it up.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The nutrition program for your -- for that

20

Hana's seniors or those that need assistance in

21

diet, is this a seven-day-a-week program?

22

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

It's four days a week.

We do three

23

congregate lunches and three home-delivered lunches

24

and four delivered evening meals

25

through Thursday right now.

l

so it's Monday
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is this in conjunction with assistance from

2

the County in its Meals on Wheels program and other

3

County services?

4

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

No.

The County provides lunch, which

5

basically they get from the school cafeteria two

6

days a week to the kupuna in Hana.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Anyone else has a

8

question for our resource people?

9

none.

10

Thank you very much for your presence this

afternoon.

11

MS. VASCONCELLOS:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

And thank you for coming from Hana.

13

you, Sam.

14

Harry our best.

15

you.

16

Okay, seeing

We appreciate your presence.

And give

I know Harry left already.

Members, it is 5:00 p.m.

Thank

Thank

I will not finish

17

in the next half hour, so my suggestion to you is,

18

one, we can take our evening break now and return.

19

I've asked you to clear your Wednesday calendar,

20

because I am hoping we can finish this today, which

21

means we return, because I prefer not to utilize

22

Friday if possible, not knowing how long Mr. Nishiki

23

and that Committee will need for its continued

24

deliberations starting tomorrow at 11:00 a.m.

25

believe as your Chairman we can complete the work
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1

today, this evening, tonight, and so I ask you

2

whether you want to continue going till 5:30.

3

some of you wish to visit the -- thank you, OED's

4

new center, that will be -- the Chair will be open

5

to allowing members to participate, but if not, I

6

can -- I'm always willing to work.

7
8

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

If

Chair, I have no problem with

continuing tonight.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, would you like to take the break

now or you want to continue?

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Continue.

Continue.
Take a break.

Okay, we shall continue slightly longer so

15

we can accomplish as much as possible.

16

continue to go forward.

17

Helping Women.

18

Ms. Hayashi, your comments, please.

We will

Members, we now have Women

Hale Lokomaikai expansion, $89,000.

19

(Project #4 - Hale Lokomaikai Shelter Expansion Project)

20

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Chairman Hokama.

We did have -- we did

21

have Stacey Moniz here representing Women Helping

22

Women.

23

have left.

24

project for the Women Helping Women facility for

25

$89,000.

I do not see her in the chambers, so she may
However, this -- this is an expansion
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

This is specifically paying for the

2

architectural, engineering, and environmental

3

assessment and permits requirements?

4

MS. HAYASHI:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is correct.
Members, if you will note, as shown on the

6

executive summary, Ms. Moniz has been successful.

7

You'll notice that she has a variety of funding

8

sources, including private funds, which shows that

9

she has been very successful in -- in stating that

10

this project is very worthy for consideration.

11

will also note that she has other HUD funding, as

12

well as USDA funds.

13

Helping Women, Hale Lokomaikai, $89,000.

14

Mr. Carroll, questions?

15

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Any questions regarding Women

Although this is a protected

16

residence and I understand that, you know, we

17

shouldn't be discussing the location r but the

18

assume that the location is all -- there are no

19

problems with itr land or anything else?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MS. HAYASHI:

OED?

You

I

I mean r excuse me, CDBG.

Yes, Councilmember Carroll r based on the

22

representations made in the application, we did not

23

see any issues with site

24

development or zoning or anything -- anything with

25

that r regarding that.

site control or
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2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Anything else, Mr. Carroll?

Thank you.

Mr. Kane.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Ms. Johnson?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I'd just like to comment what I

12

said this morning in regards to, you know, there are

13

several non-profit organizations in the same

14

location, and the last time they were here some of

15

the non-profits were doing site improvements.

16

what we need there is a master plan, because we own

17

the -- we own the property, the County does, and,

18

you know, have an overall I guess master plan so

19

that whenever we do improvements, you know, we can

20

do it in a more -- not logical, but something that

21

we can improve the whole site, rather than have one

22

organization do a part and then, you know -- so I

23

don't know how that can be handled.

24
25

MS. HAYASHI:

Okay.

Pontanilla.

And

Point well taken, Councilmember
Discussions with Corporation Counsel,
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1

we can check with the Finance Department, because

2

they are responsible for, you know, tracking our

3

leases and licenses of County property.

4

we can take a look at it that way.

5

this involves -- quite sure how this involves CDBG,

6

as we're focusing on project administration, but I

7

will pass this on to the Finance Department.

8

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And maybe

I'm not sure how

Thank you.

Okay, any other questions for this request

10

of $89,000, Women Helping Women?

Okay, seeing none.

11

Let us move forward.

12

amount is $350,000 for the Kahului residential

13

dining addition.

14

Ms.

Next is Hale Makua.

The

Office, comments please.

Hayashi.

15

(Project #6 - Kahului Residential Dining Addition - Hale Makua)

16

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Chairman Hokama.

This is the Hale

17

Makua project, Kahului residential dining addition.

18

Do I see -- oh, okay.

19

Hutchinson still here with Hale Makua.

20

this is -- it's my understanding this is a phase of

21

a project, current expansion, a major project that's

22

been occurring with Hale Makua.

23

with the funding of -- part funding of this larger

24

project, and that was the parking lot renovation

25

last year.

I do see some -- I see Diana
Basically

We have assisted

At this time if there's any questions, I
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1

would like to defer them to Diana Hutchinson of Hale

2

Makua.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you very much.

Diana, if you

4

would please corne down and join us, and if Mr. Abe

5

would like to -- I will allow either of you to give

6

some comment.

7

please state your name prior to giving your comment.

8
9

MS. HUTCHINSON:

But for the record, if you could

Good afternoon.

with Hale Makua.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

please.

12

MR. ABE:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I'm Diana Hutchinson

I'm the Executive Assistant.
Yeah, you can just pass that around,

Thank you.

I'm Glenn Abe.

I'm the CFO at Hale Makua.

Well, we got the right people here,

14

Committee.

15

Ms. Hutchinson regarding this request?

16

Mr. Pontanilla.

17
18
19

Members, questions for either Mr. Abe or

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

For the

planning and design, is $5,800 a realistic figure?
MR. ABE:

I believe so.

That's what we probably have

20

incurred already with our architect.

21

preliminary drawings and designs already.

22

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

We have

So the money that you're

23

asking for, I guess 342 for construction, 2,000 for

24

advertising, $5,800 for planning and design, if the

25

design is not completed, the architectural drawings
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1

is not completed, where are you going to get the

2

funding from?

3

MR. ABE:

We do have the funding.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

5

MR. ABE:

Oh, you do have?

Well, we already started with other phases of

6

our major expansion project.

Presently we're

7

building 16 additional beds at the facility, and we

8

do have the construction loan to help pay for that

9

portion.

This dining room project is a small aspect

10

of that major project.

11

monies to cover that kind of expenditure.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And we have some operational

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you,

Chair.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Nishiki, questions?

No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Ms. Johnson?
No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

Okay.

This portion -- and I

23

haven't seen your -- your conceptual handout.

24

this -- what phase of the total Hale Makua

25

renovation or master plan is this?

Is this phase 3
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1

or something?

2

parking lot improvements.

3

scheme of things for Hale Makua?

4

MS. HUTCHINSON:

I know we already know about the
So where is this in the

I'll go ahead and answer that.

5

Hutchinson.

6

phase.

7

expansion of our program at Kahului.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm Diana

It is actually the third and final

It completes the renovation and the

Okay.

Okay.

I like your numbers.

I wish

the County would use some of these guys for work.

10

Is there any future County financial request that we

11

may be having to deal with as regards to Hale

12

Makua's need to maintain this renovated facilities?

13

MR. ABE:

Not that we are immediately aware of.

Obviously

14

in the future there will be additional needs to

15

build more beds or different type of beds, and at

16

that time we may be coming back for some funding.

17

Funding from the County is very good because it

18

helps get funding elsewhere, matching funding from

19

else -- you know, other foundations.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would that future expansion, Mr. Abe, be on

21

site or would you need to look at another site

22

because of the expansion requirements?

23

MR. ABE:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

At the Kahului facility we're out of room.
So this is the max that Kahului can handle

for our current -- or your current and short-term
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projected requirements?

2

MR. ABE:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. ABE:

5

6
7

Yes, uh-huh.

We do have a facility in Wailuku.

Right.

And it's an older facility.

They may be in need

of some assistance, but for now
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is Wailuku built out within the land

limitations or do you know?

8

MR. ABE:

Yes, it is built out, so ...

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would ask that as you prepare to move

10

your organization forward, that you would keep in

11

touch with the

12

Chaired by Mr. Pontanilla.

13

changing demographics by age of this County and the

14

need for more services and facilities for our

15

growing elderly population.

16

financially better in the future

17

professionals would be helpful to our appropriate

18

Committee people.

19

information, I'm sure

20

down the road.

21

people?

22

here this afternoon.

23

MS. HUTCHINSON:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

$75,000.

our standing Committee, which is
We are aware of the

And to help us plan
I

what you know as

So if you would share those
w~

can make better decisions

Any other questions for our resource

Seeing none.

Thank you very much for being

Thank you, Chairman.
Next we have Malama Family Recovery Center,
It is the recovery center improvements and
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expansion.

2

(Project #7)

3

MS. HAYASHI:

Ms. Hayashi, comments, please.

Yes, Chairman Hokama.

We do have in the

4

audience Mr. Judd Cunningham.

5

on behalf of Malama Family Recovery Center, so I

6

would defer to him if there are any specific

7

questions about the project.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

please.

10

Okay, thank you.

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

I believe he's here

Judd, if you'd join us,

Chairman Hokama, Members of the

11

Committee, thank you for your patience.

12

last but not

13

here today rePFesenting Malama Na Makua A Keiki,

14

also known as Malama Family Recovery Center.

15

operate a facility located in Kahului at 388 Ano

16

Street.

17

programs that we operate there.

18

gender-specifi9 substance abuse drug rehab program

19

for women, and: we also serve their children.

20

very valuable service for our community, but I won't

21

go into the details on that unless you have specific

22

questions abou~ it.

23

l~ast,

I hope I'm

or getting there anyway.

It's a rather large lot.

I'm

We

We have several
It's a

It's

Our proposal -- we've learned, you know,

24

through technical assistance from architects and

25

general contractors that the zoning would permit us
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1

to expand the present facility.

We have a house and

2

two cottages.

3

additional capacity, b th for program space and for

4

residential space.

5

cost of the project to add about 1,400 square feet

6

of space.

7

foot.

8

we're asking CDBG for $75,000 of it.

9

come from private sources.

We could do an addition and get some

We hoped with the $175,000 total

That's at a cost of about $125 a square

We have some preliminary designs for that,
The rest would

10

We don't have those totally secured, but we

11

have a very strong -- we have some of them secured

12

already.

13

the bank in deferred re enue waiting for this

14

project to move forward, but we do have sponsorship

15

from one or two of the I rustees of a small family

16

foundation.

17

which they'll be consid ring within the next couple

18

of weeks for a similar

19

the indications are

they would like to support

20

that.

to the leveraging concept,

21

you know r we didn't

22

that we needed.

23

CDBG allowing that r

24

amounts from private

25

We have about 11,000 from foundations in

We have a

Again, going

equest into them currently,

mount, about $75,000, and

in asking for all the money

We

d for partial funding from
to leverage the additional
rces.

We would hope to add about six therapeutic
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1

living beds, which our current capacity is only

2

nine.

3

waiting list for services.

4

know, for what we do, and this would allow us to

5

address, you know, that community need.

6
7

So we would go to 15.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We have an ongoing
There's a big need, you

Thank you, Mr. Cunningham.

Mr. Cunningham, Members?

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Questions for

Ms. Johnson?

No.

Mr. Mateo?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

No.

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

Judd, with

15

this expansion -- first of all, does any of the

16

clients have vehicles that are parked in the

17

neighborhood over there?

18

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

No.

As a general rule that -- that could

19

be a pretty high impact on the -- and I'm not aware

20

of -- of any -- of the residents who have their

21

vehicles there.

22

from a situation where they don't have that, and one

23

of the goals to work with them over four months that

24

they're there in the therapeutic living program is

25

to seek and attain employment, work on their -- on

If they do, they're usually corning
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1

their recovery, get down payment for -- you know,

2

for housing, get into a more permanent clean and

3

sober housing situation.

4

affiliated now, I have, with Malama for about three

5

years and I'm not aware of any situation where we've

6

had a client with

7

there's just not the space for that.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

But I'm -- we've been

with a vehicle there, so

Okay.

So there's no complaints

in regards to the neighborhood.

10

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

Never received a single complaint.

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Carroll, questions?

Mr. Kane?

No questions.

Judd, this 75, it says for this year you're

15

going to use it for your environmental requirements.

16

Is that the specific need for this project right

17

now?

18

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

It's my hope that an environmental

19

assessment would not be required.

Maybe I could get

20

some help from -- from Agnes on that.

21

aware, you know, that the total project cost will be

22

175, and so I don't know that we're designating the

23

75,000 for specific costs.

24

together would include the construction.

25

environmental assessment was required, then we'd

All the costs, you know,
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have to do that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, I just bring that up because -- since

3

Mr. Pontanilla has stated a concern of this general

4

area, not only of you but potentially of other users

5

in close proximity, that if you have a legitimate

6

environmental concern that they want you to follow

7

through on your request, I'm just wondering, if any,

8

if it has impact on the adjacent areas that go also

9

affect another request that's before this Committee

10

also.

11

things that we need to know and possibly apply to

12

another project consideration.

13

So I just was wondering if you're aware of

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

It's quite possible that we would need to

14

do an environmental assessment.

15

aware?

16

MS. HAYASHI:

Agnes, are you

If I may interject here, the applicant, in

17

looking at the funding documentation or application,

18

had indicated that -- that an environmental

19

assessment would be done and did not specifically

20

request for CDBG funding of the environmental

21

assessment.

22

experiences what we've been encountering with our

23

projects is that sometimes -- you know, this is --

24

this is a requirement of all construction projects,

25

not necessarily an assessment.

And just in past -- just in past

Assessment is a
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1

level of environmental review, but because at the

2

point of applying for the funding it's just a best

3

guess by the applicant, we took -- we, the office,

4

took a conservative approach and included in the

5

funding that -- that -- I guess as -- to ensure that

6

environmental review requirements are addressed, we

7

included it as part of the scope.
Because it is the responsibility of the

8

9

applicant in securing

in securing the funding, it

10

is a requirement that all environmental review

11

requirements are satisfied.

12

assurance on our part of the program Administration

13

that in fact it will be satisfied and there is no

14

misunderstanding that it is required.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

So it's just an

Thank you, Ms. Hayashi.
I see in looking at the project budget

17

too, I apologize for that, that we have provided for

18

environmental assessment an estimated cost of $8,000

19

as part of the total project cost.

20
21

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you, Judd.

Yes,

Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I think I know where the

23

location of this building is, Judd.

The -- right

24

now there is a main house with two cottages, you

25

say.

What is the total build out for that one piece
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1

2

of property which is -- I think it's designated R-l?
MR. CUNNINGHAM:

I'm not sure if I have all the expertise

3

that I need to answer the questions for you.

4

say, we did secure the pro bono services of an

5

architect who checked with the County building

6

department.

7

came up with some preliminary addition plan of about

8

1,400 square feet, which would be an add on to the

9

main building.

That's R. Hartman Architects, and he

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

brand new building.

12

MR. CUNNINGHAM:

Oh, it is an add on, not a

Right, right.

And, you know, he -- his

13

preliminary assessment was that that would be

14

something that would be permittable.

15
16

17

Like I

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you,

Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other questions for Mr. Cunningham or

18

Ms. Hayashi regarding Malama Family Recovery

19

Center's expansion and improvements?

20

none.

21

the list is the County of Maui Department of Fire

22

and Public Safety, $400,000.

23

join us, please.

24

Committee regarding this request?

25

Thank you very much, Judd.

Okay, seeing

Last project on

Chief, if you would

Ms. Hayashi, any comments for the

(Project #8)
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1
2

3
4

5

MS. HAYASHI:

Chair Hokama r I will just defer to Chief

Kaupalolo.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Chief, comments for the

Committee, please.
MR. KAUPOLOLO:

Hi, thank you.

Good afternoon, Chair and

6

Council Members.

I appreciate you guys having the

7

patience to work through this whole process and

8

allowing us to have the time here.

9

I'd like to I guess inform you that we're applying

This afternoon

10

for the CDBG funding for Molokai fire engine

11

apparatus for the amount of 4,000 -- $400,000.

12

island of Molokai is, as you know, rural and remote,

13

and the engine that they presently have there is

14

currently in need of being replaced.

15

old and worn from all the years.

16

1989 Pierce Arrow truck, so it has some years on

17

there.

The

It's rather

It's actually a

18

The engine that we want to replace it with,

19

which is presently a structural urban type of fire

20

truck more conducive to a city kind of -- kind of

21

fire truck, excuse me, to replace it with a rural

22

urban wild land fire truck that's more conducive to

23

the kinds of fires that we have on Molokai, which

24

would serve both as for structural fire fighting and

25

the other role as a brush fire type of truck.
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1

that truck would allow us to have a dual role out

2

there for both a structural fire truck and a truck

3

with a four-wheel drive application.
I just want to add one more thing, that the

4

5

truck that we're looking for also would serve as

6

a -- in times of disaster as a potential vehicle to

7

carry water or provide potable water to certain

8

remote areas, especially on Molokai where they don't

9

have a good system of potable water supply.

So

10

these trucks could possibly also serve for those

11

needs during a disaster crisis.

12
13

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chief.

I thank you, Chair.

Questions, Members?

Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Chairman.

Chairman, thank you.

No question at this time.

No

15

question.

However, I

16

think it becomes evident that the number of fires we

17

have on Molokai is predominantly bush -- brush type,

18

and with that brush type fires we normally have to

19

call in helicopters from this island to help us put

20

these fires out.

21

that the fire equipment that we have there is

22

suitable to city needs, not our needs, and at times

23

when we have fires, the .fire truck has to park on

24

the main highway, can't even get to the fires.

25

something like this with dual capacities is really

Part of our problem, Chairman, is
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1

an advantage to our community in being able to fight

2

the kind of fires that we need to do.

3

Chairman.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you,

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

The

8

replacement of the truck is following the plan

9

that -- your fire prevention plan?

10
11

12

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

Yes, Councilman Pontanilla, that is

correct, we are following that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

And then the old truck, is

13

there any use for that current truck that's going to

14

be replaced?

15

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

Concurrently the truck will be left on

16

Molokai as a backup truck for this truck, because

17

frequently we do have breakdowns or we need repairs

18

and these trucks evidently do come back up as front

19

line trucks.

20

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22
23
24

25

Thank you.

Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Carroll, questions for the Chief?

Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No.

I just want to thank him for

being so patient.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes, we appreciate everyone's perseverance
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1

this afternoon, including the Chief.

2

would you say is the additional cost for this

3

apparatus compared to a regular urban city vehicle?

4

We're talking another, what ( $100,000, another 30

5

percent cost difference?

6

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

Thank you, Chair.

Chief, what

The regular city truck

7

costs less, much less, and that's because it's

8

basically just for the city type roadway used.

9

truck does cost more, and the reason for that is

This

10

because of the off-road capabilities that it has.

11

So it's built a little more -- I would say soundly

12

and it has that capability to -- to allow us to go

13

off road.

14

know, probably 30 percent more.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So my best educated guess is that, you

Okay.

Next question would be more than

16

likely for Ms. Hayashi.

17

being bought for the Department of Fire is meeting

18

certain criteria, and I would think it would meet

19

that rural and as well as economic limitations, this

20

truck could not be transferred to Kahului per se,

21

could it?

22

MS. HAYASHI:

Because this equipment

Chairman Hokama( no, it cannot because

23

this -- this specific apparatus to meet the

24

eligibility requirements must meet a specific target

25

clientele, and that was that it met the low-moderate
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1

income.

2

income criteria.

3

area in Molokai, but it is restricted to that --

4

that district, that area.

5
6

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And so Molokai qualified as a low-moderate
It can be transferred to another

If Lanai met that same criteria, it could

be transferred to Lanai?
MS. HAYASHI:

I believe so, but I would need to confirm.

8

As long as the -- that -- that district met the --

9

based on the 2000 census, met that target clientele

10

of low-moderate income area benefit.

11

Molokai qualifies on the low -- low-moderate area

12

benefit criteria and Lanai does also.

13

depending on the census, I do not believe it does.

14

I'd have to check.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because

Kahului,

And the only reason I'm asking this is

16

Council has supported CDBG funding for the

17

Department for specific Molokai equipment requests

18

almost every year I can recall, not necessarily

19

received it.

20

response is that if we bought five pieces of

21

equipment through the last five or ten years for

22

Molokai through CDBG, unless another district of

23

this County matches their -- the standards, none of

24

those equipments can be transferred off Molokai for

25

re-assignment to another station.

And so what I'm assuming from your
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1
2

3

MS. HAYASHI:

That is my understanding, but I will go back

and confirm this.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And I just need the Chief to be

4

aware of that too, that if we're buying under

5

specific justification, the equipment is assigned

6

for that specific district that qualified for the

7

funding and cannot be sent to another urban or city

8

station because that would be a violation and we'd

9

pay a fine?

10
11

MS. HAYASHI:

That would be a violation of HUD -- HUD

rules and -- well, it would place the County in

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MS. HAYASHI:

Non-compliance?
It would make the County liability, because

14

then it would mean that it's not

15

an appropriate use of CDBG funds.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

yeah, it's not

Okay, thank you.
Mr. Chair, if I may.
Yes, Chief.
Maybe just some, you know, FYI.

From time

20

to time these trucks do come over to Maui, and the

21

reason why they come over is because we don't have a

22

full-fledged mechanic shop there to take care of the

23

major needs.

24

truck that says it's from Molokai and it's here

25

because of the need to have it repaired, and I thank

So from time to time you will see a
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1

you for sharing.

2

also of the movement of these trucks through prior

3

Administration, that they mainly remain on Molokai,

4

but I'm quite interested now to hear that there's a

5

possibility that we could probably look into maybe

6

Lanai as probably being a recipient of these kinds

7

of trucks.

8

MS. HAYASHI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

On that note, that we are aware

Chairman Hokama, I do need to confirm that.
Yeah, we would appreciate that, because we

10

would not want our Departments to be in violation or

11

non-compliance, but I think it's important for the

12

Department to know that when it buys it under

13

certain qualifying Federal guidelines, we must honor

14

those standards and requirements.

15

else regarding this request, Members?

16

we thank you, Chief, very much, and we look forward

17

for those that can make the Molokai trip in time to

18

go and look at your brand new -- not on Molokai, the

19

new tanker.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

tanker.

23

MR. KAUPOLOLO:

It's on Molokai.

Okay, anything
Seeing none,

It's on Molokai.

Oh, it is on Molokai that -- that new

Chair, we'd like to just thank you again

24

for the opportunity to be here.

25

one note, and I do want to thank this young lady to

If I could just add

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

258

BF 3/10/04

1

my right, in fact both of them r for being so

2

diligent with the process that allowed us to move

3

forward with this.

4

and without her support and her help to move us

5

along, you know t we probably would have been t you

6

know, in dire straights.

7

everything else t when you start brand new like we

8

are, we're at 36 weeks on board r there is a learning

9

curve and there is a training kind of like a period

I've been working with Agnes,

But I think like

10

for uS t and t you know t sometimes we just need that

11

time to continue and to grow.

12

So I'd like to express my support for Agnes

13

and her staff fort you know r doing a great job and

14

just moving us through the process also.

15

agree with

16

I think I share that also t but I also wanted to

17

express that and I'd like to thank the Chair and the

18

Committee members for their time today.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

YOU t

And I

there is room for improvements, and

Thank you, Chief.

We appreciate what you

20

do for the County.

Members t before we take our

21

evening break t I would like to finish up the last

22

portion of the request, and that is the

23

administrative request for the program.

24

the last page of the resolution.

25

comments, please, if any additional.

Agnes t your
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1

(CDBG Program - Administration)

2

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Chairman Hokama, if I may, you have

3

before you the program administrative account

4

budget, and it -- as I believe I explained in some

5

correspondence previously or I might have discussed

6

with some members here, is that it reflects -- it

7

reflects the maximum that is allowed by HUD, which

8

is the 20 percent administrative cost.

9

primary reason we did that I think is very well

And the

10

explained in a correspondence that was distributed

11

earlier today dated March 9th, 2004 to Mayor Arakawa

12

from the HUD CPD Director Mark Chandler.

13

It was under the guidance and direction we

14

turn -- as I mentioned, you know, we turned

15

a new staff we turned to the Council and we turned

16

to HUD, and in the

17

faced with being a new staff and, you know, as

18

identified in the Council audit with the operational

19

concerns I mentioned previously with the backlog and

20

being at high risk and dealing with those issues, we

21

really -- you know we -- our focus the past six

22

months had been to stabilizing the program.

23

Ifm proposing here at the 20 percent increase is an

24

investment within.

25

being

in the challenges that we

What

As -- as the HUD Director had explained,

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

260

BF 3/10/04

1

their recommendation of a 20 percent maximum is

2

based on the significant staff turnover and the need

3

to restore the CDBG program so that we can

4

successfully continue on this momentum that has --

5

that has been initiated.

6

letter also explains, these are normal costs that

7

would be anticipated for a grantee attempting to

8

start up, and that is exactly where we're at.

9

trying to start up.

And it's -- as the HUD

And this is -- this is an

10

investment now.

1.1

continued level of this funding, but it's an

12

investment now.

13

We're

I don't anticipate in the future a

And I'm sure with your familiarity with the

14

program you've seen the funding levels in the past,

15

and it is different, but it's a combination of that

16

investment in the program so that we can continue

17

to -- to meet the expectations of the Council, to

18

meet the needs of the community, and as well as

19

address that other additional item that I spoke

20

about, which was the -- also aligned with that is

21

being responsive to the needs of the project so they

22

can be successful, and that is in terms of the

23

reprogramming.

24

explanation of why we are -- we're looking at that.

25

And that's the primary component or

We are a new staff.

We are -- we are open to
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change.

2

program.

3

are ambitious.

4

of the change, to secure and stabilize the program.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MS. HAYASHI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

MS. HAYASHI:

Welre in the changes and improvement to the
We are not -- so we are aggressive.

We

And this is the -- this is the basis

Done?
Thank you.
Thank you.
Oh, may I add one thing?
Yes.
Just explaining.

I guess the other thing

11

thatls key in this, identified in this account

12

admin, is we have identified on the budget in triple

13

asterisk that 175,500, $175,500, and if I may point

14

out, in comparison to prior year, if you take those

15

funds and you add it to the funding level that we

16

have that is directly going to the grantees, which

17

is the 1,923,641, if you add it to that, that in

18

fact brings it to the level of prior year.

19

just wanted to identify that for you, that, you

20

know, if you -- we are -- we are trying to maintain

21

the consistent level.

22

be able to support our projects.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

And so I

This is just another way to
Thank you.

I would say to you, the members

24

of this Committee, lIve heard the Coordinatorls

25

comments and I can verify that the backlog is of
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1

should be of a concern to all of you.

2

therefore, I thought that would justify your

3

position count.

4

other costs, even for reprogramming, addresses

5

backlog.

6

he wants to administer it, let him administer it.

7

As long as we administer it and we are responsible,

8

we will do what I believe that you believe is the

9

right way and the right thing to do regardless of

10
11

And

I don't see how giving 175 under

And I really don't care what HUD says.

If

HUD's comments.
They want to take away the money, let them

12

take it away.

They want to administer it, let them

13

administer it.

14

position that the County of Maui knows what it is

15

doing and will do it the best way we can within the

16

parameter of Federal law and Federal guidelines that

17

assures us of the funding.

18

Civil Service is justified, you should do it, we

19

should do it.

20

promote maybe some continuity and consistency, look

21

at the Council.

22

maintain standards to get quality, qualified people

23

to do the job, and upon their performance, you have

24

noticed, we have maintained staff for long periods

25

of time.

But I think you should maintain your

So if you believe that

If you believe that another way to

We use exempt positions, but we

And that in itself shows the integrity of
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the selection process.

2

So I would say you can look at Civil Service

3

as one way, we could look at exempt with standards,

4

but I think what Mr. Nishiki brought earlier was

5

more true.

6

applied was definitely a concern.

7

what was before Ms. Hayashi and the turnover showed

8

that we had the wrong people in the wrong place at

9

the wrong time.

10
11

The process wasn't broken.

How it was

Because obviously

And that's why we're here at this

point today.
I myself, Members, have problems with

12

re-programming the Council doesn't have a say in.

I

13

think you should have the opportunity to told why

14

re-programming is a good idea, why there are

15

deficiencies from the original request, and that

16

way, I don't know if it's part of the post review

17

and monitoring, but if a subrecipient cannot do the

18

job, then why should we consider another request

19

from that sub -- subrecipient next year?

20

should be part of the overall evaluation.

21

again, as Ms. Tavares said, this is a competitive

22

pot of money.

23

the funding, and if you don't, you don't get funded.

24

I think it should be it's very clear, and I don't

25

have a problem of applying those standards to

I think it
And,

Either you meet the standards and get
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everyone.

2

So, Members, if you have questions, again, I

3

have stated my concerns that I have a hard time

4

understanding how $175,000 will clean up backlog.

5

Ms. Hayashi, you have a comment to that?

6

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes, Chairman Hokama, if I may.

Backlog is

7

an issue, and definitely the way to resolve an issue

8

like this is resources.

9

looking at our -- in looking at our staffing, what

10

came to my mind what was critical was that we need

11

to resolve this backlog and we need to resolve it

12

immediately so we can focus forward.

13

our strategy here was to look at -- and if you

14

will -- if you may

15

have some money in professional services.

16

were looking at is hiring resources there of people

17

that are experienced or have had experience in CDBG

18

to assist us with that backlog.

19

In viewing the

in

And so I guess

if I may point out that we

And so it was a

What we

that way we would -- we

20

would -- once we resolved the backlog, and that was

21

our attempt to how we would resolve the backlog,

22

through professional services, then I think I would

23

have a better -- or we would have a better feel to

24

determine the true need of additional employees or

25

an expansion.

I saw it as -- or I view it as a
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1

phased approach.

2

staff.

3

procedures we're putting in.

4

consolidated plan requirement that is new to uS r

5

which because of the nature of that plan and what it

6

does to drive

7

to invest and we will invest with whatever resources

8

we have to do

9

consolidated plan.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I certainly would appreciate more

We do have a backlog.

We do have additional
We do have the

it's our strategic plan.

I do want

to do a quality job in producing a
And so --

So saying that r Ms. Hayashir tell the

11

members this evening if we maintain the total admin

12

20 percent as proposed but we shift the monies

13

around r do we start allover again?

14

changing the dollar amount.

15

that we don't agree -- let's say this Committee says

16

that 175 r that's unacceptable.

17

shift at least 75 r OOO to professional services and

18

allow you the ability to do and hire out for the

19

short term professional help to take care of the

20

backlogr okay.

21

done internally but doesn't change your external

22

$480,000 number.

23

rejection and you start allover again with RFP and

24

the whole process?

25

MS. HAYASHI:

We're not

We're just telling you

We might want to

So that's changing how the money is

So would HUD say that's still a

Chairman Hokama r I believe not r because it
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does not change the funding level

2

funding level does not change.

3

OkaYt Members

CHAIR HOKAMA:

t

t

as long as the

you heard the response from

4

the office.

5

internally the admin amount.

6

Members

7

to say that there is a salary adjustment to the

8

three positions.

9

our people getting paid the right level of

t

If you wish

t

you can consider adjusting
I will note for you,

that it would be negligent on my part not

And I have no problem supporting

10

compensation to do a good job.

11

that I have -- we have provided for you are in

12

comparison equivalent or I would say pretty close to

13

what your counterparts are receiving?

14

MS. HAYASHI:

Yes

t

Chairman Hokama t

And these figures

it does compare -- it

15

is comparable to -- or I should say the ratings.

16

guess they go

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

MS. HAYASHI:

The SR range.
Yes

t

the SR range are comparable to Kauai
And if I maYt I'd like to clarify

19

and Big Island.

20

that salary adjustment.

21

that figure came out of the Budget Office as an

22

anticipated adjustment as a result of the

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MS. HAYASHI:

25

That was something that

Collective bargaining increases.

Oh t yes t thank

that's what it is.

YOU t

Chairman Hokama.

So it's a reflection of that.
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1

And, you know, depending on how that -- how that

2

it becomes final or how that deliberations go,

3

that's what that is.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much for that.

5

Members, questions regarding the administrative

6

budget at this time?

7

you take the dinner break to think about how you

8

want to approach the proposal.

9

sufficient concerns and reservations, again, the

If not, I would recommend that

If you have

10

Chair is open to all options that are available to

11

you, including the denial of this resolution and to

12

start the process over again.

13

think about it, that you have choices.

14

adjustments, again, within the administrative

15

account, as long as we do not change the total

16

percentage or program admin number 480,877, and upon

17

the return from the dinner break I will ask that we

18

move into deliberations to be concluded this evening

19

with a decision.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So I will ask you to
You can make

Mr. Kane.

Mr. Chair, thank you for providing us

21

those options.

And because one of the options that

22

you're offering us to consider is to reject, then

23

I'd like to have -- ask what the potential

24

consequence to a rejection would be with respects to

25

the dollar amount for this year for this proposed
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1

fiscal -- this request.

2

looking at it from the context of the February 18th

3

letter to the Mayor from the OCP -- or, excuse me/

4

the CPD Director/ and it's specifically to his

5

comments in the fourth paragraph that talks about

6

the timeliness that's extremely important to

7

Congress and HUD.

8

response to that question from whoever is --

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I'm -- and I guess I'm

And/ Mr. Chair/ if I can get a

Ms. Hayashi --

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. HAYASHI:

-- qualified to give it.

-- can you respond to Mr. Kane's/ question?
Yes/ Chairman Hokama/ Councilmember Kane/ I

13

guess in essence should any changes be made/ whether

14

it was by the Mayor or this

15

constitute a rejection of this new process.

16

what that means is that -- that basically I -- the

17

process would start allover again.

18

that you would reject the proposal in its entirety/

19

we would start the process allover again/ which is

20

the -- opening the application period.

21

start from day 1.

22

this body/ it would
And

It would mean

It would

In the short term or in the immediate short

23

term what this means is that the -- our office

24

realistically and practically speaking will not be

25

able to meet the May 15th deadline, which is the
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filing, the required filing by HUD.

Secondly, what

2

it would do is basically it would undo the work --

3

or the progress that we've made, and I think I would

4

speak very frankly with you, it would place us back

5

at high risk, and -- in the long term.

6

speaking the long term.

7

being placed on high risk ultimately could mean that

8

the County could lose control of the program, where

9

HUD would take over the actual day-to-day

I'm now

And -- and the effects of

10

administration of the program, whereby our

11

County office would not -- would have to run

12

everything by HUD in terms of the approval or draw

13

down of any expenses for any project.

our

14

It could also imply -- or, yeah, it could

15

also imply that the funding be taken away and it

16

could be to other counties.

17

but we would definitely -- we would be -- I can't

18

say definitely, but we would be setting -- we would

19

be setting our -- our office up for -- for failure.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That is the long term,

Thank you for that response.

21

Mr. Chair, I guess this is the

22

the proactive approach towards restoring the public

23

trust in the HUD program by removing the politics

24

out of the CDBG concept, and this is what's being

25

placed on us by the Director of CPD.

and I'll quote,

And I'll just
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stop there.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Does the County have the ability to already

3

inform HUD that there will be a need for an

4

extension because we will go through -- have

5

extensions been granted by HUD in the past?

6

MS. HAYASHI:

In the - - Chairman Hokama t in regards to

7

filing of an application t I will - - I will look into

8

that.

9

turnover situation t I did ask for and was granted an

We have asked last year because of the

10

extension for the Consolidated Annual Performance

11

and Evaluation Report t which is the CAPER.

12

a report on our performance.

13

obviouslYt because this is the actual filing of the

14

monies t but I will look into that definitely.

15

think -- and I will get back to you.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

That is

This is different t

So the members are very clear

I

t

let

17

us inform them of the timetable that -- that the

18

County is working under.

19

that is being faced by the County?

20

MS. HAYASHI:

What is the first deadline
April 2nd?

In factoring in -- in creating the schedule t

21

it was April 2nd t because there is a 30-day public

22

comment period that's imposed by a citizen

23

participation plant and that would bring us to I

24

guess the early -- early MaYt and that would allow

25

the office about a week to finalize t incorporate t
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1

and respond to comments and send the -- submit the

2

report to HUD.

3

Chairman r may I add something?

I'm not sure

4

if I was clear about the timeliness.

5

it's not the intent of the office to diminish or

6

minimize or take any kind of oversight or

7

responsibilities of this body.

8

it is the desire of the Council and the best

9

interest of the County and the community to defer

10

this process r we can definitely accommodate that.

11

By all means r

In this process, if

What I just wanted to point out, though, is

12

in the immediate

13

term, in regards to this schedule, should we get

14

approval from HUD in the

15

what it will do, of course, is it will just delay

16

the -- and if found

17

will delay the release of funds which will then

18

delay the CountYr this office executing the

19

subrecipient agreement which will then delay the

20

subrecipients from starting their project which will

21

cause like a crunch on the office in terms of trying

22

to move the projects along.

23

also in the immediate short

in delaying the filingr

and if approved by HUD, it

And, again, what it comes down to is trying

24

to meet the timeliness criteria.

Because in a

25

certain period of time annually -- and in fact we're
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1

coming up to that, which is May 3rd, 2004, is we

2

will be assessed by HUD how effectively did we spend

3

our funds.

4

the -- for us as the grantee and for the

5

subrecipients to

6

greater hardship.

And so it just shortens the period for

to meet that.

It just imposes a

But this is something that/ you know/ if this

7

8

is the desire of the Council/ we've gone through

9

this year like this.

We have a -- we have a very

10

dedicated staff, and we will continue to do our

11

best, put our best efforts forward to meet the

12

expectations of the Council and the Administration

13

and the community.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Yes/ Mr. Carroll.

Thank you, Chair.

I will be

16

brief/ as always.

17

changing the miscellaneous 75/000 to professional

18

services?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

First of all/ you are suggesting

That was my -- that was my example I used

20

that I'm thinking about by just giving you an

21

example that if you believe that under the

22

administrative portion some revision is proper, then

23

I have no problem in making or supporting those

24

adjustments.

25

is of a major priority that needs to be remedied and

And again, if you believe the backlog
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addressed t then shouldn't we be considering putting

2

the appropriate resources to deal with it?
And I only say that t Mr. Carroll t because

3
4

here you have now a measurement of sort that they

5

are providing to uS t and that measurement is deal

6

with this backlog.

7

backlog t the 40 cases t then as us as legislators we

8

do the part to provide the appropriate resources.

9

If you do not put the appropriate resources t then I

Wellt now that we know of the

10

can say you cannot move to step three and expect the

11

office to properly manage the program.

12

cannot manage the program

13

back to step one.

14

then?

15

we've been told of some of the measurements t

16

priorities that needs to be remedied

17

the appropriate resources provided within the

18

administrative budget?

t

And if you

then we go back -- right

What is the right measurement t

And so it is a cycle that if you believe what

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

t

then why isn't

Chair.

Mr. Carroll.
ActuallYt I think we should leave

22

the $175 t OOO where it is.

And I've said -- excuse

23

me.

24

during all these proceedings.

25

before this.

Having said that t I haven't said too much
I did meet with her

I believe she met with most of the
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Council members and we went over this, and from what

2

I've heard today, I'm just going to say that I think

3

this is a better direction than we were going before

4

in the last two CDBG processes that I went through.

5

I think it's tighter.

6

Mr. Kane read that about taking out of the political

7

arena, I didn't feel good.

8

that this Council made, which I approved, but I

9

still don't feel good about it, some of the monies

I think it's cleaner.

When

Several of the decisions

10

we moved around.

I think this is a more appropriate

11

method of approving it, and I would like to pass

12

this resolution out.
However, I realize the concerns of the

13
14

members, and at the same time I would hope that all

15

the concerns that were brought up today could be

16

heard in the proper Committee, a Budget Committee

17

after we go through the budget hearings as a budget

18

item.

19

better.

20

said they thought that was a learning process and

21

this is something new, and it is.

22

proposal before us, the resolution before us today,

23

I strongly believe that we need to show some good

24

faith sometime too.

25

due diligence.

And I th,ink we can make the process even
I think we can improve on it.

Somebody

But as for the

I think they have done their

They've been very conscientious in
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1

putting together this proposal, and I have no

2

problem passing out this resolution.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Yes, Ms. Johnson.

I would concur with Councilmember

5

Carroll.

I think that Agnes and her staff inherited

6

something that was certainly not of their own

7

choosing, and I think that we have to, in my

8

opinion, just show our support for at least the

9

efforts that she has put forth.

We can be angry

10

with Mr. Chandler and we can be angry with the

11

Federal government and chastise them all that we

12

want, but ultimately whatever action we take has to

13

support I think our staff, and it also has to

14

support the recipients of these grant monies.
And the only people welre going to end up

15
16

hurting by delaying this or dragging our feet, and

17

welre going to -- some of these monies are already,

18

in my opinion, tied to the progress of different

19

programs.

20

They have grant deadlines that theylll also have to

21

meet.

22

are there, itls going to create just a ripple

23

effect, which we can make all the points we want in

24

the world and we can be as angry and as offended and

25

as disgusted, but ultimately it comes down to the

Theylre tied to plans that people have.

If they canlt be assured that these monies
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people who are affected by it.
And I'm just going to support the people,

2
3

because I believe that Agnes has given everything

4

that she can.

5

requested the audit.

6

audit said or the direction that the audit was --

7

you know, having us go, then is that really a good

8

use of funds too?

She's responded.

We're the ones that

If we don't like what the

So I think that there is the flexibility, the

9

10

way that I read this, the caveat in the 175,500.

11

says it provides for supplemental adjustments for

12

other additional eligible activities.

13

if that's activities within their department or not,

14

but I mean if you want to move that over to

15

administrative to be more responsive, fine, but I

16

really think we should move this -- I think it's

17

something that it's going to, as Mr. Carroll said,

18

take maybe more hashing out in another forum, but I

19

really believe we should move it forward.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It

I don't know

Thank you.
Thank you.

Gentlemen, not to cut short, but can you

23

check with the offices of Tavares and Molina, that

24

if these members here are ready to make a decision,

25

I don't feel to wait either.

And again/ I'm not
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1

saying you are ready, I'm just saying if you feel

2

you're ready, unless there's a request by the absent

3

members to be able to vote.

4

because I would like -- if there's any members that

5

has a comment they want to give now, please do it.

6

Because after that if the members not present want

7

to vote, then we're going to take our break.

8

member wants to give additional comment at this

9

time?

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

WeIll can you go,

Any

Chairman.

Mr. Mateo.
Chairman, thank you.

Thank you,

13

Chairman.

I'm ready to move forward.

I think

14

think the

15

generated by us provided directions, and, you know,

16

as I stated earlier, change is good.

17

it's hard to accept change, but the CDBG office at

18

this point has a plan in place.

19

plan in place addresses some of the deficiencies

20

that they had to deal with for a number of years.

21

would really want to give them

22

accountable.

23

at this particular point.

24

initiatives put in place and hold them accountable

25

and just give it the time to work.

I think the audit provide

I

that was

And sometimes

And I think the

because you're not

You know, it's your feet to the fire
And I'd like to see the

I think there's
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opportunity for a win-win situation here.

I still

2

have some questions.

3

process.

4

willing to give the office the opportunity to put

5

their initiatives in place and let it work, and

6

you'll be back or you'll hear from us when, you

7

know, we hear anything else.

8

gave us the direction that we wanted, and I believe

9

this

You know, I question your

I question some of the projects.

But I think the audit

I believe this is it, Chairman.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

But I'm

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Chair.

Like my

12

fember -- fellow member, Danny, you know -- sorry.

13

You know, we had an audit made, and like anything

14

else, you know, they came up with recommendations,

15

and with that particular audit Agnes and her staff

16

had gone and created some action plans to resolve a

17

lot of issues in the CDBG office.

18

backlog, you know, I think we need to get

19

that backlog done and, you know, resolved.

20

As far as the
get

And I can support the -- her action plans as

21

far as, you know, hiring a professional person to

22

handle part of this backlog.

23

something that we can go forward with as far as

24

having her office be accountable for the

25

expenditures that she's going to be doing in the

You know, it's
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upcoming year.

We all talk about performance

2

measurements, and this is a good measurements that,

3

you know, she can start off with.
I like the idea as far as having those

4

5

non-profit organizations that are very accountable

6

in the things that they do, you know, have high

7

priorities on the list.

8

fantastic job.

9

Agnes the opportunity to -- to go ahead with her

You know, they do a

But all in all I'd like to give

10

action plans as far as trying to get the CDBG office

11

up and going again, and hopefully by next year, you

12

know, we become a low risk rating for Maui County.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Anyone else would like to

14

give comment at this time?

15

are trying to contact both Mr. Molina and

16

Ms. Tavares just to -- I just feel to at least make

17

them aware that if they would like to participate in

18

a vote, that we will be moving toward that portion,

19

and so I'm trying to give them their opportunity to

20

participate, so please bear with the Chair.

21

second, please t Mr. Carroll.

22

Mr. Kane, if you want to give comments now, that's

23

fine, and if you prefer to waitt that's fine too,

24

not a problem.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I can tell you that we

SOt Mr. Nishiki,

I can give comment now.
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1

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Go ahead.

I'll follow Dain.

Mr. Kane.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, just

4

for clarification, if the implication of -- of my

5

comments that I'm disturbed by the communications

6

that were given by Mark Chandler, I don't want them

7

misconstrued as anger, frustration, and all the

8

other things that were characterized in one of the

9

speaker's comments.

There is no anger.

It is not a

10

personal feeling.

11

through observations, and I'm trying to digest what

12

process we are now being put under.

13

It is simply making comments

Simple as that.

I'm not making my comments based on the

14

individual applicants in this case.

15

with the process that we're functioning under or

16

we've been placed under and the ultimatum that has

17

been placed on us as a body based on, again, the

18

comments by Mr. Chandler, who is the Director of

19

community planning and development for HUD.

20

My issues are

I don't -- I don't have a problem with the

21

individual applicants or the subrecipients.

I think

22

they're all worthy causes.

23

can be -- and I will assure you, Chair, and to the

24

body that I intend to follow through with an

25

initiative to make a recommendation to this body via

I think that the process
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1

ordinance an approach that can be better than what

2

we have in front of us today.

3

that, Chair.

4

quite frankly,

5

throats via ultimatum by comments made by this

6

gentleman.

7

view, sometimes the results over the process.

8

it's not about recognition of somebody's work.

9

not about the subrecipients and their

Because what we have before us today,
I think is being crammed down our

Once again we're being faced with, in my

10

passing the muster.

11

part.

12

I will assure you of

And
It's

and their

It's coming down to the process

You know, if it's -- if this is called to a

13

vote, Mr. Chair, quite frankly I don't know where I

14

would go.

15

support it with some severe reservations, and the

16

reservations are for the comments that I already

17

mentioned.

18

is that if I vote no, that it's going to be

19

characterized as the hold up for approximately $2.4

20

million of monies that are intended to help our

21

community, especially the people that need the money

22

the most.

23

way this process has been implemented and imposed

24

upon us, you know, it makes it very difficult.

25

makes it very difficult.

Either I would oppose it or I would

And that's one of the hard parts I have

That's what CDBG is all about.
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And it almost feels as if I'll be

1

2

compromising principles that I believe in for the

3

sake of helping the people/ the $2.4 million worth

4

of monies that is going to help all these people

5

through the subrecipients{ and I might add my vote

6

is not going to be for the acknowledgment of the

7

hard work done by the office of CDBG.

8

the issue here.

9

effort.

That's not

We're not here to vote on their

It's not personal.

Okay.

We're talking

10

about a decision on what's before us in the

11

resolution.
So/ Mr. Chair/ thank you for allowing to just

12
13

share some of my comments.

I would hope that we

14

don't vote right now/ that we do go take a dinner

15

break.

16

with BF-37 anyway.

17

know/ to recess that to another day.

18

problem -- absolutely no problem with waiting and

19

taking a vote after eating dinner and being able to

20

reflect on the comments of my colleagues/ Members

21

Carroll/ Johnson, Mateo/ and Pontanilla/ and waiting

22

for the comments of Member Nishiki.

23

like to see that the other two members, Molina and

24

Tavares/ have their opportunity too.

25

not, that's okay too.

Because we still got to come back and deal
Unless you decide to -- you
I have no

And I'd also

And if they're

Because this is a Committee
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1

thing.

2

leave, then that's fine, so ...

3
4

This is on the table.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

If they chose to

Before -- oh , I'm sorry, are you

done?

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

Before I recognize Mr. Nishiki,

7

if he chooses to give comments, I can tell you that

8

we have made contact with both Ms. Tavares and

9

Mr. Molina.

They're

they're adjusting to return

10

to chambers to be -- to participate in discussion

11

and voting on this matter.

12

you, that our other two members would like to

13

participate.

14

decision-making consideration at this time.

15

respect those members' request to participate, as I

16

would any other member's request.

17

Mr. Nishiki, if you wish to defer comments to

18

another -- till later on in this evening, that's

19

fine, and if you wish to give them now, please do

20

so.

21
22

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So I share that with

So I will not entertain any
I will

And so,

What time do you anticipate making a

decision?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I -- they say they can be back within 15 to

24

30 minutes, so I'm looking at a minimum of 45

25

minutes, reconvening at 7:00.

I believe the final
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request on the agenda today, Members, which I

2

believe comes from the Community Clinic of Maui has

3

some time considerations as it regards also to their

4

ability to leverage and receive Federal funds, is my

5

understanding.

6

finish the agenda this evening as best as we can.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

And so I would like us to be able to

I'll save my comments.

Okay.

Members, I know that some of you

need a break, so 7:00 or 7:15, take your choice.

10

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

I got an engagement at 7:30.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

20

Yeah,and I'm not sure if I'll be

able to come back.

14

19

7:00.

7:00 o'clock?
I apologize.
7:00 o'clock.

No, no.
If you made it 7:00 o'clock, I

probably could stay.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Before I do take the recess, again, if you

21

have questions that -- if you cannot stay, Members,

22

I understand -- that you want asked regarding Item

23

37, the Community Clinic of Maui's CDBG

24

consideration, then you can forward it to Staff and

25

the Chair will be more than happy to ask those
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1

questions on your behalf.

2

Mr. Nishiki.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Other than that, yes,

Chair, this takes, what, one pass?

It's a resolution.
Only one vote?

Therefore, it is one reading, sir.

Okay,

7

so any other comments by the members?

8

will stand in recess till 7:00 p.m., and, Members,

9

we will reconvene at 7:00 p.m.

10

RECESS:

11

RECONVENE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If not, we

(Gavel).

6: 21 p.m.
7: 02 p.m.

(Gavel).

We shall reconvene the Committee

13

on Budget and Finance for the 10th of March, 2004.

14

For Members Tavares and Molina, we have concluded

15

reviewing all of the proposed projects as submitted

16

on the March 2nd communication with the attached

17

resolution.

18

Committee that under the program administrative

19

account there is no problem for you -- for us to

20

consider some internal changes as long as we do not

21

make a change to the total program administration

22

amount of $480,877.

23

We have also -- have also informed the

So at this time I will ask the Committee, are

24

there any proposed changes to the nine projects as

25

presented in the resolution?

Mr. Carroll, any
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revisions, amendments, deletions?

2

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

None.
Mr. Kane?

And, Mr. Chair, just for claritYI I

5

only have a question of clarification on the

6

administrative part, so I have no comments for the

7

first one.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Ms. Johnson?

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Mateo?

No.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina?

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Mr. Nishiki?
No.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Okay, now we come under Item No. 10, the

19

administrative consideration.

20

proposals, revisions, deletions[ amendments?

21

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Carroll, any

No.

Okay, Mr. Kane.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Under CDBG

24

Program Administration -- and although there's an

25

attachment to the resolution, the resolution itself
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1

doesn't recognize, I guess, that attached sheet.

2

And that I guess because we're under a program

3

budget -- and I'm just saying this thinking out

4

loud/ the 480/877 technically would not have to

5

follow what's attached/ is that correct/ and that

6

we're only looking at the dollar amount with the

7

identification of it as program administration?

8
9

10
11

12
13
14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would ask the office to respond to that

question/ Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And I think your Staff may have

comment to/ Mr. Chair/ if -CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, we'll ask the CDBG office first for

their comments.
MS. HAYASHI:

I'm sorry, Chair Hokama and Councilmember

15

Kane/ first of all, I apologize for being a few

16

minutes late.

17

question.

18

administrative account budget is included -- or is

19

submitted as part of the County budget ordinance.

20

For purposes of this resolution/ I'm providing this

21

for your information to identify the breakdown of

22

our program admin -- program administration.

23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm not sure if I understand the

Our budget, the breakdown of our

Okay/ Mr. Kane/ would you like to restate

your question.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you for the opportunity,
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Mr. Chair.

My question to be Coordinator --

2

actually it's to Corp. Counsel, I guess, Mr. Chair.

3

That although we have an attachment that gives us

4

the breakdown of the budget, because we as a County

5

function under the premise of program budgeting,

6

that what we're looking at in the end is the dollar

7

amount, and that the administration, in this case

8

the CDBG office, being consistent with how we look

9

at every other department, and if I'm wrong, please,

10

I just look for correction, that they have the

11

flexibility to utilize that $480,877 beyond or with

12

flexibility that is not limiting them to the scope

13

of just that attachment.

14

within the confines of the rules of CDBG, you know,

15

through HUD, that they can utilize that money

16

basically anyway they want within those confines.

17

It doesn't necessarily have to follow this.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

20

that's correct.

As long as they stay

You have a response, Corporation Counsel?

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.

Yes,

Okay.
Under the program budgeting they

23

would be able -- they would have the flexibility

24

within their program to utilize the funds.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So -- and just for
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1

clarification r if we do consider any type of -- and

2

I'll just coin it how the Chair termed it, as far as

3

internal adjustments to the program administrative

4

account budget, that we would have to reflect that

5

specifically in language within the resolution, not

6

part of the attachment which is not part of the

7

resolution; is that correct?

8

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

9

provisos.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That's right.

Thank you.

You could add a

Thank you t Chair.

That

was all my questions on that part.

12

MS. KOLLER:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. KOLLER:

Mr. Chair.
Tamara.
I just want to -- thank you

t

Mr. Chair.

I

15

just want to point out that the document we've been

16

looking at is the one with the letter attached to

17

the March 2nd letter.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

MS. KOLLER:

Yes.

And -- but there was also a revised reso that

20

was submitted on March 9th t and that resolution took

21

out the term "male" in the MEO program.

22

want to make sure that when we do look at the

23

resolution, we look at that particular one.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MS. KOLLER:

Which resolution is that

t

So I just

please, Tamara?

It was in a letter attached -- dated March
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9th from Ms. Hayashi addressed to you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That's the one with Managing Director

3

Kulp's signature on the approved transmittal

4

portion.

5

MS. KOLLER:

And one other comment just in relation to --

6

if you wanted to make an adjustment in the pudget, I

7

think -- and maybe Corporation Counsel can correct

8

me, but I believe you have another way that if you

9

wanted to put a provision is that -- I'm not certain

10

that the resolution would be the right place,

11

because I think the resolution is what will get

12

submitted along with the application to HUD.

13

the fiscal year budget, in the section -- Appendix

14

A, when we list the grants and revenues there, you

15

will have -- whatever comes out of this Committee

16

will be in recommendations in there for the

17

projects.

18

could put a proviso in that section if you wanted

19

funds designated for a certain area.

20

grants have -- you know, we do have some provisions

21

and restrictions on that.

But in

And under the program administration you

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because other

Thank you, Chair.

Okay, thank you.

24

on one second, please.

25

Corporation Counsel?

I -- Ms. Tavares.

You had a comment,
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MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Yeah, I just wanted to clarify that

2

it should be in both, because we -- that's where I

3

would take the information from the reso to put into

4

the proposed FY 'OS Budget.

5

to add a proviso, I would recommend that they put it

6

in the reso and I would also automatically make that

7

same change or whatever changes in the proposed FY

8

'OS Budget Ordinance.

9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So if Council did want

Ms. Tavares.

Yeah, I just wanted to ask

11

Ms. Hayashi, how much flexibility do you have with

12

HUD as far as how you use that administrative

13

section?

14

as attached to HUD and that -- you know, are you

15

allowed to be flexible or do you need their

16

approvals any time you want to change one of the

17

areas?

18

MS. HAYASHI:

Do you submit that budget breakdown like

Councilmember Tavares, it is my

19

understanding that we are monitored based on the

20

cap.

21

20 percent of the fund and it is used for the

22

purpose of

23

program administration, that if there's changes, we

24

do -- we do not have to go back to HUD or go to HUD

25

for approval.

As long as we do not expend the cap, which is

it falls within the definition of
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Johnson/ any

revisions/ deletions, amendments?

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Okay/ thank you.

No.

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Nishiki?

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

You know/ I want to address

11

this March 9th letter from Mr. Chandler in which the

12

20 percent -- HUD fiscal year allocation for

13

regulatory authorizing/ planning/ and administrative

14

costs.

15

come about?

16

telling him about some of your problems that you

17

were having so therefore perhaps there could be this

18

type of money set -- set aside or how --

19

MS. HAYASHI:

Agnes/ I guess the question is how did this
Were you communicating with him and

Councilmember Nishiki/ there was a lot of

20

I -- our office had a lot of discussion with HUD/

21

primarily because/ as I mentioned before/ we looked

22

at -- you know/ we looked towards HUD for technical

23

assistance and direction.

24

designation and wanting to lower it/ I wanted to

25

make sure that whatever steps we took with our

Faced with the high risk
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1

limited resources would directly benefit lowering

2

our risk level.

3

we were using our resources effectively in that

4

manner to achieve those -- that result of a lower

5

risk factor.

And so I wanted to make sure that

So in looking at trying to improve the

6
7

program/ I consulted with HUD because it was

8

important, I felt/ that -- I mean/ if they were

9

rating us and evaluating our performance/ I wanted

10

to make sure that in order to meet those

11

expectations, what we were doing would be consistent

12

with their expectations.

13

them.

14

problems because of the audit.

15

course -- it was my understanding in the course of

16

the audit, the auditors did contact HUD, so they

17

were aware of the situation on Maui.

18

of the annual performance evaluation report and our

19

timeliness performance, you know, we -- we're

20

required to annually report to HUD/ it is my

21

understanding that they were quite familiar with our

22

issues before I came on board.

23

So I did consult with

They were also made aware of our operational
So they -- in the

Also because

In developing this 2004 budget, I think -- I

24

would -- I would say that they were familiar with

25

our issues because/ like I said, I turned to them

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

294

BF 3/10/04

1

for direction, how to resolve it, what would be the

2

best way.

3

site -- technical site visit that the HUD

4

representative came over two days, looked at our

5

operation, see how -- you know, how we could

6

improve.

7

discussions came about.

8

our problems, trying to help us resolve our problems

9

that they were familiar with our issues.

They came to Maui on -- there was a

That -- and so I think that's how the
It was over time knowing

Okay, thank you.

I'm done.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

office.

17

would have said.

18

main headquarters how they have viewed the district

19

office and whether some of the things that has been

20

recommended to you today is because they were

21

directed by the headquarters to shape up their own

22

program.

23

receive from the secretary himself, which I wouldn't

24

mind sending a letter to, Staff, asking if they have

25

any concerns of the regional office.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Too bad we couldn't audit that regional
I would be happy to see what our audit
And maybe we should ask the HUD

So that would be an interesting comment to
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Members, I still believe -- if lIve heard

1

2

Ms. Hayashi correctly, I'm not comfortable with this

3

$175,000 slush fund.

4

consider that if we are to support -- before I give

5

you my recommendation, is there a list of the 40

6

projects that are -- what's the word?

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10
11

I would hope you would

Backlogged.

Backlog.

-- backlogged?

Do you have it with you

now?
MS. HAYASHI:

I do have a list.

It's -- they are listed.

12

All the open projects are listed in the CAPER, but

13

the CAPER was reported as of October 31st.

14

only a few projects have closed since then, so that

15

would be a list to start.

16

fact I just reviewed it and updated it a month ago

17

in tracking timeliness, but it is in the CAPER and

18

I

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20
21

I think

But I do have a list.

--

Can you tell us where in the CAPER?

We

have the CAPER?
MS. HAYASHI:

Oh, sure.

It's in Appendix A, B, and C, and

22

it's a requirement out of HUD that we list the

23

status of open projects.

24

C reflect by year.

25

In

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And so Appendix A, B, and

Okay, Members, you have the executive
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1

summary of the CAPER, so you may not have it in your

2

file, or do we, Ms. Hayashi?

3

4

MS. HAYASHI:

Oh, the executive summary

if you look

at -- well, if you look at page 4.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

Of the CAPER?
Let me see.

I'm sorry, Chairman Hokama, you

7

just have the executive summary of the CAPER; is

8

that correct?

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That I have.

10

Okay, thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

MS. HAYASHI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MS. HAYASHI:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

Ten pages, yeah?

The document itself is -We got ten pages.

Thank you.

Thank you, yeah.

She did

transmit, Members, and we kept it on file --

16

18

Do we have the breakdown?

But
So tell me the page that lists the 40 and

then I can have it.
MS. HAYASHI:

Okay.

I'll start, Chairman Hokama, by

20

directing you to page 4 of the executive -- let me

21

see if that's

22

says program -- it starts program administration

23

progress.

24

talks about by year -- by program year from 2002 to

25

the last year of open projects, which is 1998.

of the executive summary.

That

That highlights the open projects.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

It

So

BF 3/10/04

297

1

that just -- just identifies the number and what

2

kind of problems -- why they're open.

3

detail of that, as referenced in the body of that

4

summary, refers to the different appendices relating

5

to the program year.

And then the

And in the appendices itself it will go

6
7

project by project, what the status is, and how much

8

it was funded and what we anticipate when it will

9

close or what open items will need to take place to

10

close it.

11

so come September -- September 30th

12

that this was submitted -- this was in December.

13

That was because we asked for -- due to the staff

14

turnover, we asked for an extension.

15

submitted to HUD in December, but on a normal

16

calendar year, which is normal -- normal submission

17

year would be September, so this year it's due in

18

September for the period ending June 30th, 2004.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And this is an annual requirement of HUD,
I mentioned

So this was

So under appendix A, where you list from

20

renovations of Aloha House, Boys & Girls Club,

21

Lahaina Clinic, ADA wheelchair ramps, Kaunakakai

22

fire support apparatus, MPD's incident response

23

vehicles, these are all backlogged items?

24
25

MS. HAYASHI:

They are all open projects.

And by nature

of -- you know, our objective here to meet the
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1

timeliness criteria is in essence we try to -- we

2

should be managing the projects so that they're only

3

open 12 to 15 months during the program year.

4

my definition I'm just -- by -- because they are

5

2002 and prior, to me, they're considered backlog.

6

They're old projects which affects our timeliness.

7
8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So by

It's interesting to see how many County

department projects are in this backlog.
MS. HAYASHI:

Chairman, I'd like to just add to that in

10

the clean up our focus has been the County projects,

11

and so you do see -- yes, you will see the Fire

12

Department and some other departments, but -- and

13

this is where I stress -- I'd like to bring in the

14

point of management capacity.

15

identified and then we can go to these departments,

16

they are responsive because we have to

17

it's -- we can hold them accountable much more

18

easier because they're part of the County and they

19

have the management capacity to quickly respond to

20

that.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because once it's

we can

Well, I would say it's an interesting

22

comment that the agencies which the greatest

23

resources, which is the County, appears so often in

24

the backlog, compared to the non-profit agencies,

25

and that is not acceptable to the Chairman.
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1

embarrassment r our own departments.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair.

Yes r ma'am.
Can I ask a question?

You refer

5

to closing a project like within 12 to 15 months.

6

What does closing a project mean?

7

contract encumbering the funds or you have the

8

project finished?

9

MS. HAYASHI:

You have a

That's actually the spend down.

The

10

actual -- the funds have been incurred and they have

11

been spent and the invoice has been submitted to us

12

and we've drawn down on the funds.

13

invoice.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

We've paid the

So what consideration does HUD

15

have on our procurement process?

Because by the

16

time

17

for example.

18

the bid r the specifications.

19

advertise that bid.

20

according to the specifications r whoever gets the

21

contract.

22

in 15 months.

23

I mean even our own

24

projects r I mean we have 18 months r I thinkr yeahr

25

18 months r and it's only to encumber the funds r not

okaYr let's take the fire -- a fire truck r

They have to go through the writing of
Then they have to

Then it has to be built

I would be shocked if that was finished
Because that's

it entails a lot.

and the State's own CIP
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1

to spend them down.

Because if you've got a project

2

that's construction, if the construction itself

3

takes ten months, you're not going to expend all the

4

funds until you have a certificate of occupancy.

5

So I don't understand I guess how the Federal

6

government can dictate to us about when a project is

7

officially closed and that you get penalized because

8

you don't finish it -- or not penalized, but it's

9

not considered timely if you don't finish something

10

completely expended in 12 to 15 months.

11

seems unreasonable to me.

12

three years to do a CIP project or to encumber --

13

again, it's to encumber funds, not to necessarily

14

complete the project.

15

That just

I think the State is

So I'm just wondering is any discussion going

16

on about that kind of -- the timeliness issue?

17

Because I think that puts us at a disadvantage.

18

our -- you know, if timeliness is an issue, then we

19

should be looking at projects that are already bid

20

out and they're just waiting for the money, and then

21

hopefully it can get finished in 12 to 15 months.

22

mean, you know what I'm getting to on this?

23

MS. HAYASHI:

And

I

Maybe the -- Councilmember Tavares, the

24

requirement that HUD places on the program is

25

specifically that at a point in time annually, which
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1

is May, May 1st, our fund balance has to be 1.5

2

times the fund balance, okay.

3

measurement that we have to be at.

4

achieve -- you can achieve this a different number

5

of ways.

6

the situation we're faced with, we have to be even

7

more aggressive.

Now, to

Now, what I'm trying to say is that with

Because when you factor in the backlog that

8
9

That is the specifiE

is holding up these funds, as a result the mix of

10

our projects have to -- have to be such that we can

11

satisfy that.

12

that -- like an outright purchase versus a

13

construction.

14

project of X duration, but we have to select

15

we're tasked with the responsibility as a County to

16

select projects so that it's aligned with our --

17

aligned with us meeting those requirements.

18

that -- do you see what I'm saying?

19

requirement itself is that we have to be at 1.5

20

times our fund balance, and

So it's going to be a mix of projects

HUD doesn't say no you cannot fund a

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MS. HAYASHI:

Does

It's the

So that's 1.5 percent?

Yeah, 1.5 times -- so if it's 2 million, if

23

we got 2 million last year, then we have to -- we

24

cannot exceed, what is that, 3 million.

25

correct?

Yeah, 3 million.

3 million.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

MS. HAYASHI:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MS. HAYASHI:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

3 million in uncompleted projects?

3 million in unexpended funds.
3 million in unexpended funds.

Unexpended funds r correct.

Oh r okay.

Okay.

OkaYr so -- so to ensure success of that to

7

meet that r most -- most of the counties will place

8

that requirement of 12 months r because that's how

9

they can ensure success in meeting that.

But it's a

10

mix.

It's really important that you balance the

11

selection.

12

need r but if you want to ensure the continued

13

funding and perform -- and therefore perform so you

14

can get that continued funding r you have to be

15

careful with that -- you have to make sure that you

16

can meet that requirement.

Not only does it have to be community

17

And that's why in our selection process we

18

have as a factor as an evaluation element project

19

readiness.

20

a project sitting there months after it's been

21

awarded and it -- it's not drawing down because of

22

one thing or another.

23

sitting there.

24

unexpended balance.

25

the money is expended and used timely and that the

Because what you want to avoid is the

Because the money's just

Because it will just add to your
What HUD wants to see is that
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2

results are produced timely.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So if the budget, say, is $2

3

million, then -- okay, you said 3 million is what

4

you're allowed -- or the 1.5 ends up being 3

5

million.

6

in a year, program year, you need to expend 1

7

million of that in order to -- in order to stay

8

ahead of the -- ahead of the threshold.

9
10

MS. HAYASHI:

So theoretically, if you have $2 million

That's right.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And so everything you have

11

backlogged adds to that threshold, because it's a

12

balance coming forward from all years.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

Absolutely.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MS. HAYASHI:

That's correct.

That's a tough one.

So what -- because of the situation we're

16

faced with now, that's why the timeliness becomes

17

even -- is even a greater issue.

18

selection of the projects is even a greater issue.

19

Because going forward, we need to minimize -- well,

20

first of all, we need to address our backlog, but we

21

need to minimize the projects that will add to our

22

backlog.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I got it.

And that's why the

Thank you.

Okay.
I don't envy her job.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

No, and that's why, Members, I've stated my

2

support to -- of the SR ranges for the employees.

3

think we need to compensate them fairly for the

4

tough job that they do in this office.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I

Mr. Kane.

Not to belabor this, but I'm just

6

trying to get clarity.

If we're trying to reduce

7

the amount of backlog items and based on the 40

8

technically backlogged items, wouldn't, as an

9

example, the fire truck be something that would be

10

considered a backlog item potential?

11

process that it goes through just to get it bid out,

12

just to get it built, all those things, wouldn't it

13

put it in a time frame that would be beyond the time

14

frame that you had been faced with?

15

MS. HAYASHI:

Because of the

Councilmember Kane, I can only

well, I'll

16

answer that question based on the -- just the one

17

experience I had with the 2003 project, which was

18

the Kaunakakai fire truck, and maybe we were very

19

fortunate, however, we closed that project.

20

was funded -- that was funned in May 2003 and

21

despite the delayed funding because of the

22

transition, the staff turn over, and we didn't get

23

the funding till October or November 2003.

24

actually procured and closed it this month or last

25

month?

Well, we just recently closed it.
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4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

to understand.
MS. HAYASHI:

So just to understand -- just

The truck is in operation already?

Well t this is the one that's being -- I

think there's that blessing in --

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. HAYASHI:

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah t

March 22nd
that's the one.
Okay, so I'm just trying to get

8

clarity on that.

So that's something that we did

9

last May and the truck was completed and we have it

10

ready to go eight months later.

11

the similar situation with almost every other fire

12

truck that we've dealt with.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Because that's not

I don't know the specifics of that, but -And again, to be fair to the Coordinator,

15

Members, yeah, that tanker that is being -- going to

16

be dedicated --

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Inaudible) .

-- I think we would ask the coordinator to

19

re-verify which year.

20

you this

21

Support Apparatus

22

Hana Brush/Mini Pumper Fire Apparatus, 02-7,

23

backlog.

24

backlog.

25

MS. HAYASHI:

t

Because of the 40 I can tell

here we go, Project 02-6, Kaunakakai Fire
t

that's one of the back logs.

02-9, MPD Emergency Responder Vehicle,

Excuse me, Chairman Hokama.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Pukoo Fire Apparatus -- yes.

Is this your

407

MS. HAYASHI:

That was the 40 as of December -- I'm sorry/

4

that was submitted October.

It was filed with HUD

5

in December.

6

last few months our focus/ as I mentioned/ has been

7

with the County departments.

8

successfully closed or will close by Mayall of

9

their four open projects.

However/ over the time -- over the

,

So the Fire

So the two -- the one

10

2001 project/ the two 2002 projects/ and the one

11

2003 project will be closed by May.

12

open right now is the --

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. HAYASHI:

The only one

Police.
Police will be closing -- they are -- they

15

were -- yeah/ we had to -- yeah/ that's expected to

16

close in a few months.

17

counting on it before May/ because we're going to

18

include it as part of our -- to meet the timeliness

19

criteria, but our focus has been these County

20

departments.

21

need to make sure we manage and set the example, and

22

so we're working with the County departments.

23

most of those that you bring up/ yes, they were

24

backlogged last year and a majority of them have

25

been worked

Before we're -- we're

Because you're right/ as a County we

on~and

are closing.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MS. HAYASHI:

How's Public Works and Parks and Rec?
Public Works, the ADA, the 2002 project has

3

been closed -- or will be -- when I say closed,

4

actually I should say has been expended and the

5

closure is a formality in the IDAS system, in our

6

financial system.

7

the Public works ADA of 617,000, that's a real biggy

8

for us and that will close probably this month, or

9

that will be fully expended this month.

So it's been fully expended and

So we've

10

been really aggressively pushing these departments.

11

Parks is on also a work-out plan for -- to -- to

12

work on their 2002 projects.

13

they have another project for 2003, yeah,2003 for

14

200,000.

15

transition -- they have a transition plan that

16

they're working on -- working off of.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, the 2002.

But we're working on the 2002, their

Other questions by the members?

Agnes, any

18

other comments you wish to give the Committee

19

regarding this consideration?

20

MS. HAYASHI:

And

Chairman Hokama, I just would like to

21

express -- or request the Council's support in

22

our -- in our request for a program administrative

23

budget.

24

critical point and it needs to be addressed.

25

part of our effort to become -- to stabilize the

As I mentioned previously, we are at a
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1

program to be -- to meet the timeliness criteria,

2

and we just ask for your support in trying

3

know, working through this transition with us and

4

trying these -- these new approaches.

5
6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

MS. TANAKA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Thank you.

Does Ms. Tanaka have any comments she would

like to share?

7

9

you

No comments.

Thank you.

You work very hard, Tessa.

I think if you

have something to say, you should share it with us.
MS. HAYASHI:

I do want to add, Chairman Hokama, that

11

there's been a lot of references to me, and I really

12

appreciate the vote of confidence, but Tessa has

13

been there probably more than I have throughout

14

this.

15

really think that a lot of this is very much a part

16

of her efforts.

17

efforts.

18

And she's been very dedicated, and I just

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we really appreciate her

I would say I would highly endorse that

19

comment about Ms. Tanaka.

Members, Mr. Nishiki is

20

excused.

21

in a few minutes.

22

he was not able to share his comments with you this

23

evening.

24

Members, you've heard the comments.

25

need for clarification by the resource people on the

He has a television show to participate in
And so whether it be good or bad,

I'm sure he'll make it up at Council.
Any further
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resolution that is before you?

One, of course,

2

there is a -- a minor revision to the resolution

3

that's on page 1, the first result clause, under the

4

capitalization.

5

four thousand five hundred eighteen one and no

6

dollars."

7

"one."

8

Staff -- appropriate Staff to make the technical,

9

non-substantive changes, if there's no objections.

It is not "two million four hundred

You will notice that we do not need the

So we'll make those -- allow the Chair and

10

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No objections.

Okay.

Now, final question -- questions for

12

resource before I make my recommendation.

13

the administrative account budget, Ms. Hayashi, as

14

long as we don't go over that 488,077 magic

15

threshold, your office could actually add another

16

position without our agreement, approval, or review,

17

is that correct, because it's still within the

18

$480,OOO?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So under

That is true, Chairman Hokama.
And you still need us to approve this reso.

21

Okay.

I would still say, though, to you, the

22

Members, and to the office, I still believe -- oh, I

23

think Ms. Hayashi needs to tell you, the Chair has

24

stated earlier that I believe that HUD needs to take

25

into account our consideration that Council be --
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still should have some limited discretion on the

2

adjusting, provided things happen, between the

3

filing and submittal of this and the actual decision

4

by the Council.

5

will say, well, they have the authority to reprogram

6

of what has been done.

You know, I mean, I'm sure that HUD

But let's take this County or an agency,

7

8

between the submittal and to us they come back and

9

tell us today, tonight, you know what, the site

10

selection is not going to happen.

11

There will be no site.

12

this $100[000 that was recommended for us, we won't

13

need it because we don't have a site.

14

have a site, we won't come back and reapply.

15

what does that mean?

16

change that $100/000?

17

$100/000 for an organization that says it doesn't

18

need it?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

It fell through.

We won't have a site.

So

And until we
So

We have no discretion to

What happens?

We still go with that

What happens/ Ms. Hayashi?

And that -- in that kind of situation,

20

Chairman Hokama/ then it becomes

you know/ with a

21

formal understanding -- formalized understanding

22

with the subrecipient, that then becomes -- formal

23

and documented, that then becomes available for

24

reprogramming.

25

that subrecip -- out of that subrecipient account or

So we would move those funds out of
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out of that project to available funds, which when

2

is justified -- or brought to our attention by a

3

subrecipient and is an eligible expense and it does

4

not change -- does not change the project scope

5

meaning an expansion to the -- an approved project

6

scope and is still within meeting the national

7

objective and the eligible activitYI we would then

8

be allowed to reprogram it.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

l

We wouldn't be able to take project number

because now we have enough money to take into

10

10

11

consideration the project that didn't make the line

12

because there was not enough money.

13

moneYI and so why wouldn't we saYI weIll we're

14

following the process.

15

the next now viable l eligible project.

16

enough funds to -- to take care of this 100 percent

17

request.

18

now should be considered?

19

1

MS. HAYASHI:

But now there's

It's the ranking.

This is

There's

We wouldn't be able to say this project

Chairman Hokama

l

it would be my

20

understanding in your example that it would not be

21

eligible to go to project number 10 1 the last ranked

22

project l because reprogrammed funds can only be

23

reprogrammed to approved projects.

24

project l that project number 10 1 was not approved --

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And because this

Yeah l but we're not in reprogramming yet.
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MS. HAYASHI:

I'm sorry, I don't think I understand -- can

you please clarify?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You understand what I'm saying, Members?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair.

Mr. Kane.
It just seems that according to the

7

February 18th letter from Mr. Chandler that the

8

answer to your question would be no.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And isn't that unfortunate?

A deserving

10

that made -- it has its ranking and that one would

11

qualify, because something happened to one that is

12

by no fault of their own cannot accept the funds J

13

now doesn't get an opportunity to be funded.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And if I can just real brief just

15

read that specific part.

16

County applies the criteria and determines the

17

results, it may not arbitrarily change the

18

selections, and it includes any action that may be

19

taken by both the Mayor's Office and the County

20

Council during review of the county budget and it

21

will constitute rejection.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I know.

HUD cautions that once the

So they -- ultimatum.

And againJ I bring this up

23

because J again, you know, we always saYJ that never

24

happens.

25

happen to us.

And you know what, next year it's going to
Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I have a suggestion.

Maybe,

2

Ms. Hayashi, you can talk with Mr. Chandler or look

3

through the regulations again and find out if we can

4

approve a project with zero so that it's part of the

5

program, and that if funds become available, that we

6

could then consider it.

7

number II, say these projects meet the criteria,

8

whatever, but the allotment is zero.

9

MS. HAYASHI:

Maybe we take number 10,

Councilmember Tavares, I -- at first

I

10

pass of your suggestion I believe that would be

11

appropriate, but I will confirm with HUD.

12

you would not be altering --

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MS. HAYASHI:

15

16
17
18

Because

The selection, right.

the selection and it would be an approved

project.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I think that's what Mr. Hokama is

getting at.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's what I'm saying.

We still are

19

following the selection process that is set up,

20

okay, because a few years ago -- because I recall,

21

and Tamara recalled, remember, Members, when

22

Yuki Lei Sugimura came in and said, I don't need the

23

CDBG funds.

24

that funds came available for consideration for

25

another project.

I have another funding source.

And so I bring up this situation
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now under this process, and I'm saying why wouldn't

2

we give it -- consider project number 10, because

3

that's the ranking it got from the selection

4

process.

5

the next eligible project if there was additional

6

funds available.

7

but we cannot take care of this project.

8

Ms. Johnson.

9

It has all its points and would have been

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So now there is additional funds,

See, the selection is what

10

Mr. Chandler I believe if -- you know, if I heard

11

what Mr. Kane was reading correctly, the selection

12

is what he's basically saying.

13

any dollar amount was, you know, redistributed

14

within that selection.

15

example, if you had zero for one, if there were

16

somebody

17

that came forward -- like let's say part of the

18

request was for land, like one of our recipients or

19

subrecipients said todaYI well, we don't need to do

20

the site search and we don't need to do this, so

21

actually the proposal, that they originally made was

22

already altered from when it was originally

23

submitted.

24
25

He doesn't say if

So even using Ms. Tavares'

let's say even one of the recipients

So I think that if Ms. Hayashi would just go
back to Mr. Chandler, give him these examples that
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1

we have spoken ofr then perhaps what he can do is

2

further clarify that that kind of movement of monies

3

under those circumstances would not be

4

considering -- or would not be considered a

5

rejection or an alteration of the selection process.

6

Because it would just be viewed as being further

7

information r and that

8

is to just get that clarification.

9

know r it's just a thought.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

that's my only suggestion r
SOr I don't

Mr. Kane?

I will read:

"This prohibition on

12

changes include any action that may be taken by both

13

Mayor and Council.

14

actions of either partYr it will constitute r " so any

15

meaning dollar amount and altercation meaning

16

changing a zero to another number r according to what

17

this saysr is going to constitute a rejection of the

18

process.

19

that's my comments r Mr. Chair.

If the selections are altered by

And that's what the letter says.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And

Mr. Chair.

Ms. Tavares.
Yeah, another twist on this whole

23

thing too is if you have a project that's approved

24

at x amount of dollars r they go out to bid and they

25

find out it's $5 morer how can you -- you can
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1

reprogram if you've got some extra money somewhere

2

to that without getting approvals or you still have

3

to get approvals?

4

5

MS. HAYASHI:

We can reprogram.

That's

assuming that's

an approved project, right?

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MS. HAYASHI:

Right.

We can reprogram if there's funds available.

8

And the process involves public comment, a public

9

comment period if it is substantial in nature,

10

meaning it will change the target, clientele, but we

11

do -- we do do a public notice.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, maybe, you know, as we

13

talked about, Ms. Hayashi can get some further

14

clarification from Mr. Chandler on some of the

15

scenarios that we raised tonight about adding

16

projects with zero in case there are other projects

17

that fall through and things like that.

18

know, just referring to that letter, like what

19

Mr. Kane is saying, you know, what does that -- does

20

that really mean any, all, and anything and what

21

guidelines are there for flex -- you know, you can't

22

be so inflexible that you can't carry out your

23

program.

24

into a program like this.

25

a contingency, you know, at least 10 percent.

And, you

There's got to be some flexibility built
I mean every project has
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they don't need that contingency, then that percent/

2

whatever those monies are/ becomes reprogrammable, I

3

guess.
But/ you know/ that -- I think that's kind of

4

5

an interesting question/ because you could have

6

projects/ like you said before, that just -- oh/ we

7

don't need it because we're not ready/ we didn't get

8

the land/ deal fell through/ or/ you know/ the

9

people went away.

Whatever the reasons are/ but

10

there are instances in our own experience/ as you

11

pointed out/ where there has been that type of

12

situation come up with an approved project.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

If I may add to that/ your comments/

14

Councilmember Tavares/ in the case -- okay.

15

confused/ so I didn't quite understand when you

16

first posed the question/ but in this situation

17

where if you had approved these projects and as we

18

were going through the subrecipient agreement say a

19

project that was funded for 400/000 found out that

20

Fire Department didn't need that truck for some

21

reason/ okay/ and then 400/000 became available/

22

well/ what we would do is we would -- continuing to

23

follow the procurement standard rules/ guidelines/

24

we would go and do an open application period and

25

accept projects for that.

Because it would go
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1

through that same competitive process{ go through

2

the same evaluation.

3

HUD, and that would be the process.

4

wouldn't be -- it wouldn't necessarily be

5

reprogrammed because we haven't executed -- that's

6

if we haven't executed the subrecipient agreement {

7

okay.

8
9

10
11

I have discussed this with
Yeah{ so it

I think that's what you were --

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So how does that affect your spend down

schedule{ since now that -- because of this 400,000
is going to be utilized a much later starting point?
MS. HAYASHI:

12

have to

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MS. HAYASHI:

It will definitely impact the -- we would

Still meet the original date guidelines?
Okay.

I'm making certain assumptions here

15

when I was answering your question.

If this

16

happened before April -- before May 15th, it would

17

impact the filing, definitely.

18

we weren't aware of this before May 15th{ the filing

19

would go through.

20

file the application with HUD, we would -- we would

21

get -- HUD would review our application{ approve itt

22

and six to eight weeks later get the Congressional

23

release.

24

be an impact.

25

May 15th, if that came about { then, yes{ it would

If it didn't -- if

We would apply for -- we would

So in that particular case there wouldn't
But from -- if from between now and
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1

impact and we would have to go through the RFP

2

process or the open procurement process.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Any other questions,

4

comments?

Well, we are going through growing pains,

5

aren't weI Members, but nonetheless, if you believe

6

we are moving in the right direction, then we shall

7

be, as the old people say, be gaman about it.

8

shall bear -- grin and bear and move forward.

You

I would recommend -- although I have my own

9

10

reservations and concerns, I think the submittal

11

itself is enough merits for your consideration to

12

move forward.

13

Staff will accurately state the seriousness of the

14

topics of discussion regarding this request, and of

15

course I still believe that the County has

16

opportunities in the future to continue to modify

17

this process to continue to take into account

18

unforeseen circumstances and improve the process so

19

that we may reach our objectives for Maui within the

20

HUD guidelines of the national standards.

I believe in the Committee report

So hearing that, Members, that is my comments

21
22

to you.

I will -- I will tell you, though, I will

23

have my talk with the Mayor, that if the backlog is

24

a priority to him, that I would ask him to consider

25

utilizing his -- some portion of his administrative

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

320

BF 3/10/04

1

budget to assist the office in accomplishing that

2

task.

3

response to the Committee next year.

And hopefully they will be -- have a positive

And again, I bring that up only because of

4
5

what I've learned.

And I share this with you, that

6

if we cannot measure this improvement, then how can

7

they ask for a certain dollar amount to fund it?

8

Because I have no way in hell can understand, then,

9

how Ms. Hayashi's going to manage it.

And so we go

10

back to, again, are we measuring the right thing?

11

And if what she has shared, I think she has shared

12

for me enough evidence that there are measurements

13

that can be utilized to justify how to expend an

14

administrative budget to accomplish those goals.

15

And so I'm hoping they will utilize this $480,000 to

16

achieve it and show us the performance at next

17

year's review.
So, Members, you have heard my

18
19

recommendation, including the filing of all

20

appropriate communications and attachments.

21

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

So moved.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Second.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I have a motion from Mr. Carroll, seconded

24

by Ms. Tavares to move the resolution forward.

25

that come with an attachment, the resolution?
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1

Because that's what we have to our resolution, the

2

attachment of the administrative --

3

MS. KOLLER:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

MS. KOLLER:

Mr. Chair.
Tamara.
Mr. Chair, the letter that had the budget

6

attached to it referenced the details for the

7

program.

8

resolution.

9

received on March 9th does not have an attachment.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's not actually an attachment to the
Because the revised resolution that we

Okay.

Thank you.

So, Members, you know

11

the Chair, with your approval, will be working with

12

Staff to appropriately revise the resolution for

13

accuracy.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

understood.

15

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

No objection.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Discussion?

Mr. Carroll, comments?

Thank you, Chair.

Like you said,

18

I think we're moving in the right direction.

19

forward during the coming year to going over all the

20

comments and all the suggestions and all the

21

possibilities that are before us to improve the

22

process, but I think we are on the right track and I

23

think we are doing the right thing by sending this

24

resolution out to the Council.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane, any comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'll be

2

supporting the motion on the floor and ask that

3

Committee report, although not specific to my name,

4

unless you feel it's necessary, that it will be with

5

reservation, my support for this.

6

I believe that indeed we need to continue the

7

dialogue with Mr. Chandler, who is the CPD Director.

8

And we need to -- we need to make a determination

9

over time on although this may seem to be the right

10

direction, I think it's a direction that has been

11

severely limited in our ability to -- to do a good

12

job of -- of helping our community.

13

language that -- I think the restrictions that have

14

been imposed upon us are -- are rigid to a point of

15

not allowing us to do what -- what we should be able

16

to do in responding to the needs of this -- of this

17

community.

18

I think the

If you read the language in the letters, the

19

two letters that are there, very strong language.

20

And I will repeat, this prohibition on changes

21

include any action.

22

by actions of either

23

will constitute a rejection.

24

language, to me, should be -- should be questioned

25

in such a way that we should be sending proposals

If the selections are altered
it will constitute -- it
And this kind of
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for consideration for them to look at supporting us

2

and working close -- more closely with our

3

community.
As an example -- and I don't know if Member

4

5

Tavares was here.

She might have left for her other

6

engagement, but I think while she was gone that was

7

when I made a commitment to this body that I will

8

make an initiative to propose legislation via -- by

9

ordinance suggesting something similar that she made

10

a comment to, and that is perhaps we need to

11

consider the thresholds that were set by the

12

department -- by the Coordinator and their efforts

13

in the department, that any -- any subrecipient or

14

applicant who exceeds the threshold of approval

15

should then be given to this body for final

16

consideration and that's where the discretion should

17

lie.

18

determines the priorities of this County and where

19

the money goes and how it should be spent.

20

Because it is this body that ultimately

And that's the flexibility that we should be

21

able to have consideration by -- by HUD.

That's not

22

apparent now, according to the language.

We can't

23

do that.

24

language has been drawn up in such a -- with such

25

rigidity and finality that it makes it difficult to

And again, it's quite disturbing that this
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wholeheartedly support this resolution without

2

reservation.

3

Mr. Chair, and I will reserve any future comments to

4

when we get to the floor of the Council.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So it will be with reservation,

Okay, thank you.

6

comments?

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson, any

I just look forward to Agnes

8

being able to get the clarification from

9

Mr. Chandler as to whether or not our interpretation

10

is indeed correct, and perhaps if there is some

11

flexibility that he has that he would be able to

12

address those concerns.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

I think

17

we're taking the right direction.

18

considered, compared to what's happened in the past,

19

I think we're making some strides here, but there's

20

always growing pains, as you stated earlier, a few

21

bugs that need to be addressed.

22

And all things

I was concerned today with one proposal, a

23

large proposal that was -- you know, was recommended

24

that had really no

25

of uncertainties.

not much specifics and a lot
So I don't know what we can do
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about that in the future, about addressing -- it

2

just seems like pulling the cart before the horse.

3

You know, herels this recommendation given to a

4

proposal that, you know, therels no plans or

5

documents given to the Committee, yet -- you know,

6

it just seems -- seems strange to -- for this

7

Committee to consider that large request without any

8

specific facts and details.

9

about that, but I would hope we find a way to get

10

our applicants to get all their -- their ducks in

11

line and so this Committee can, you know, more

12

thoroughly review it.

13

go ahead and support your recommendation for this

14

measure.

So I had some concerns

But otherwise, Chairman, 1111

Thank you.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
No.

Well, Members, Mr. Nishiki is excused, as I

20

have stated earlier.

If you have additional

21

comments, the Chair is open and you can check with

22

me.

23

to be included in the Committee report, provided it

24

stays within the parameter of what has been

25

discussed at this meeting regarding the specific

And if appropriate, I will allow consideration
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1

Item No.2.

Saying that, all in favor of the

2

motion, say lIaye.

1I

3

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

VOTE: AYES:

Opposed say

6
7
8

9

10

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

II

no.

II

Councilmembers Carroll, Johnson, Kane,
Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla, Tavares,
and Chair Hokama.
None.
None.
None.
Vice-Chair Nishiki.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of revised
resolution and FILING of communication.

11
12
13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Motion is carried eight, zero, and one.
Because we have this basically just once a

14

year, the Chair is open -- and if any member wishes

15

to have the CDBG subject brought up before Budget

16

and Finance regarding the process or other areas of

17

concern, then I ask that you notify the Chair and

18

we'll see how we can best fit it into the schedule

19

for the remaining portion of the term after budget.

20

It is still the Chair's intent to give the real

21

property tax system an additional look before the

22

end of the term.

23

Okay, saying that, Members, we have one last

24

item that we can I believe take care of with the

25

appropriate personnel here.
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1

ITEM NO. 37:

2

PROPOSED RESOLUTION AMENDING RESOLUTION NO.
03-40 TO CLARIFY THE COMMUNITY CLINIC OF
MAUl PROJECT FOR THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
BLOCK RANT (CDBG) PROGRAM (C.C. No. 04-59)

3

4
5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It is Item 37.

for testimony on that

l

Did we have any requests
Camille?

6

MS. SAKAMOTO:

No .

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, we have no testimony for 37.

37,

8

Members, is a -- Communication No. 04-34 sent by the

9

CDBG coordinator as it regards to the Community

10

Clinic of Maui.

11

Ms. Hayashi, to give her comments regarding this

12

item.

13

MS. HAYASHI:

And so I would ask the Coordinator

I

Chairman Hokama, this item is before you

14

because it came to our attention actually back in

15

July, August.

16

subrecipient in attempting to execute the

17

subrecipient agreement for this application -- for

18

this applicant that really resulting from

19

miscommunication that certain -- certain items had

20

been included in their project scope which really,

21

upon the filing of the application with HUD, was not

22

eligible.

23

In follow-up discussions with the

And because the subrecipient had identified

24

or prepared a budget for the project counting on the

25

eligibility of those expenses and finding that they
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1

were not eligible, we worked with this subrecipient

2

so that other items that were eligible could be --

3

that these -- the funds that she was -- that they

4

were approved for could be used towards these items,

5

and this was specifically environmental,

6

environmental assessment, and the construction

7

administration.

8

that we are here -- we are now here before you

9

because this constituted a change in the project

And it was through this process

10

scope, which you approved last year.

11

here to introduce this change in the project scope,

12

and therefore the new resolution.

13

allow us, then, to amend the subrecipient agreement

14

so that this project may move forward.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And so we're

And this will

So for the first -- first thing you

16

can explain to the Committee is since things were

17

found ineligible by HUD, what makes this not need to

18

go through a complete new process?

19

MS. HAYASHI:

Chairman Hokama, that is because that fell

20

under -- my understanding, fell under the process of

21

last year.

22

program year 2004 funds.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We are instituting this change for

So anything prior to this year we still

24

operate under the old rules, which is what they

25

don't want us to do?
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1

MS. HAYASHI:

That process --

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I'm just trying to -- I'm just trying to

3

have understanding.

4

you know, the rules affect the item we just

5

approved r and this is from last year r it gets

6

reviewed in a different manner.

7

MS. HAYASHI:

And since you're saying that,

Chairman Hokama, I will need to clarify

8

that.

My understanding of this particular case r

9

this evolved prior to us really getting into the

10

implementation of the new process this year.

11

were trying to

12

this project, we were working with the subrecipient

13

to -- to allow and accommodate that -- that --

14

that -- I guess that inclusion of those ineligible

15

expenses last year.

16

you.

17
18
19

We

in our effort of trying to salvage

So I will have to get back to

I do not have an answer at this point.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would this also have to have a 30-day

comment period if this goes forward?
MS. HAYASHI:

No, Chairman Hokama, it would not have a

20

30-day comment period because it is not changing the

21

target clientele and it is not changing the

any

22

eligibility requirements.

you

23

know, the -- the result r what they're trying to

24

deliver, which is the construction of the clinic r

25

that end result is the samer and the clientele that

The scope of the
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1

they represented that they would be helping, which

2

is low and moderate, also does not change.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

change.

5

MS. HAYASHI:

But what we approved it for is going to

The activity itself, the project scope

6

itself, the activity itself is changing, yes.

7

amount is not changing.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares, questions?
Did HUD have to be conferred with

10

in order to do this change?

11

so that becomes actually a wash?

12

MS. HAYASHI:

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14
15

The

To change -- you know,

I'm sorry?
Does HUD have to approve this

change or have they approved it already?
MS. HAYASHI:

I have been in consultation with them on

16

this from the very start when this became -- when

17

this was brought to my attention.

18

of this, and -- and actually helped us -- helped us

19

guide us through this process.

20

aware of the change in the activity.

21

add, it's unfortunate the -- the community clinic

22

was here

23

information here, but Corporation Counsel just

24

brought to my attention that this is -- I think what

25

their issue was that this was a clarification.

l

So they are aware

And so they are
And if I may

but I apologize for the -- the vague
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Apparently -- and I mentioned

1

2

misunderstanding in the past.

3

intended or they had thought that construction

4

administration was part of their scope/ but it

5

hadn't been identified in the prior resolution.

6

so this is their means of clarification.

7

make sure that our subrecipient agreement/ you know/

8

was very concise/ we supported that.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Apparently they had

And

And to

The reason I ask that is because I

10

don't see this -- a copy of this resolution going to

11

HUD.

12

MS. HAYASHI:

Yeah/ it's not -- it's not required by HUD.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MS. HAYASHI:

Yeah.

It's not required.

The only reason why we're coming

15

before you as a resolution because -- I have to

16

defer to Corp. Counsel.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Corporation Counsel.

18

MS. FUJITA-VILLAROSA:

Mr. Chair.

When our office took a

19

look at the situation, I think what it was was the

20

subrecipient wasn't clear in identifying in their

21

application I guess everything that they were

22

planning to do.

23

prior resolutions that Council had past/ these items

24

were always identified/ environmental review/

25

construction management.

And when we took a look at the

And so I guess when

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS/ INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 3/10/04

332

1

when they were -- when they were in their

2

discussions with CDBG, it became apparent that they

3

had intended to do these things all along, but for

4

some reason I guess they just didn't identify it

5

specifically in their application; therefore, it was

6

never specifically identified in the resolution.
So the recommendation was

7

to clarify, it

8

was to amend the resolution so that it would

9

identify those activities like all the other CDBG

10

projects.

That's -- that's basically what had

11

happened.

So the amendment -- the resolution

12

amendment is for Council -- for Maui County's

13

purposes to be consistent with the other projects

14

that were approved.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares, any other questions?

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Well, not really, because it

17

doesn't make sense to me.

If you look at the

18

original resolution, Community Clinic of Maui is

19

Number 5, and it says architectural and engineering

20

planning design of a clinical facility project in

21

Wailuku.

22

would have been the details of each project, is that

23

what it is?

24

sent to HUD is the resolution?

25

that goes along with it?

So -- and attached to this resolution

No?

This is the only thing that gets
There's nothing else
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MS. HAYASHI:

When we file for the resolution -- when we

2

file an application with HUD r actually what goes

3

along with it with the resolution is our annual

4

action plan that identifies the specific scope of

5

the projectr and that is where the discussion

6

actually started, was the application was filed r the

7

annual action plan r and that's what I'm referring to

8

as the application r that annual action plan with

9

this resolution in it is filed with HUD.

At the

10

time that I came into

11

had received it and were providing comments back to

12

us.

13

into the department, HUD

Concurrently at that timer which is normal in

14

the process r is we start -- you know r once we get

15

some kind of inkling from HUD that they are

16

acceptable to our projects r and by then we have a

17

good feel for itr we start our subrecipient

18

agreements.

19

discussion that the application had been filed with

20

HUD that I started this discussion with Community

21

Clinic of Maui.

22

discussion it came up that -- and in that process

23

part of the subrecipient agreement r if I may add,

24

requires that they provide us with an updated time

25

liner since they filed -- since the application is

So it was at that point in the

And in the course of that
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1

filed so early, an updated time line and a detailed

2

budget.

3

they submitted the detailed budget, there were items

4

in there, like construction administration, that was

5

not in this resolution and was not identified in the

6

filing.

7

So that was the process we were at.

When

And that's when I began to question them.

8

You know, because to me this resolution and what was

9

filed to HUD -- the resolution initiated our

10

representation of what the project was going to do.

11

And so when I saw that discrepancy, then we started

12

this discussion with Community Clinic of Maui and

13

they apprised me that there was -- what Corporation

14

Counsel is saying is that there was some -- I guess

15

some confusion, missed information, whatever you'd

16

like to call it, but there was -- there was some

17

disconnect there that they had thought that it was

18

understood that construction administration was

19

acceptable.

20

But also in that detailed budget were other

21

expenses.

I mentioned ineligible expenses.

22

were other items provided in that detailed budget

23

like interior design.

24

of my head, but things like that which is not

25

eligible period.

I can't remember off the top

We do not deal with the interior
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We deal with

if it's a

1

items of a building.

2

public facility as an improvement, we deal with the

3

construction.

4

is not eligible.

5

also normal to the process

6

cement and identify -- because now we're going

7

through the subrecipient agreement.

8

make sure that that contract is tight, it's

9

understood, and there's -- there's, you know, a

That is identified as interior.

That

So at that point -- and that is
l

is we begin to really

So we want to

10

clear understanding of what -- what they can submit

11

invoices for, what we can pay, and what the

12

deliverable will be.

13

And so that's kind of the situation that

14

happened.

15

trying to

16

collaboratively with the sUbrecipient that we

17

recognized that although certain expenses were

18

ineligible, other items which was related to

19

their -- what they were trying to do, architectural

20

engineering, was eligible.

21

process, you know, their assumption was construction

22

administration, according to their architect, is

23

is a standard and a norm -- a normal expense of

24

architectural engineering.

25

And so identifying that, it was a -- in
again, as I was saying, trying to work

And so -- but in this

NOw, our position is how would we know that?
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1

And HUD didn't know that either.

So, you know, we

2

felt that the appropriate thing to do, so that

3

there's no misunderstanding, is clean

4

it, and make sure all our documentation is clear.

5

And so this is what the -- this is a result of it.

6

And then we're adding in here also we identified

7

through this -- through the subrecipient agreement

8

process that the project would require environmental

9

assessment.

it up, clarify

And so to make up that -- that

10

difference of, you know, what were ineligible

11

expenses, we were given guidance and concurrence

12

from HUD that we could fund that.

13

basically how everything transpired.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So that's

Thank you.

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Ms. Johnson?
No.

Mr. Kane?
No.

Mr. Carroll?

This understanding that
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1

Community Clinic had, who gave them this

2

understanding?

3

HUD?

4

to verify, we have minutes, and so you can check

5

what happened exactly verbatim last year's Committee

6

meeting and what they presented by the verbatim

7

minutes.

8
9

Was it Corporation Counsel?

Was it the CDBG office?

MS. HAYASHI:

Was it

Because if you need

So who gave them the understanding?
Chairman Hokama, it is -- it is Community

Clinic's representation that -- that the guidance

10

came from the CDBG office, the prior CDBG

11

Coordinator prior to me assuming the CDBG

12

Coordinator position.

13

documentation confirming this in the files, so from

14

the CDBG records I cannot confirm this.

15

sure if it's even in the records of -- I'm not sure

16

if that discussion took place on the floor, but I

17

know Community Clinic, that was their -- that was

18

their representation to me.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We do not have any

And I'm not

And just in comparison, our new revised

20

process will not allow this type of considerations

21

to occur in the future because their application

22

will be taken as presented.

23

this re-visiting and re-clarification.

24

right?

25

MS. HAYASHI:

There wouldn't be all
Is that

Chairman Hokama, I would believe that
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1

statement to be true.

2

HUD, but this process would lend itself to that, I

3

would think.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I will also confirm that with

Mr. Chairman.

Yes, ma'am.
I think from this and from other

7

cases that came up before on eligible and ineligible

8

expenses for items within CDBG applications, this

9

isn't the only one.

We had a big discussion about

10

some other projects too.

11

Ms. Hayashi that if they're going to look at

12

expanding their staff, that they need someone who is

13

familiar with project management.

14

folks like Community Clinic of Maui and a number of

15

other non-profits whose goal in life is to provide a

16

service.

17

buildings.

18

focused on that part.

19

I would suggest to

Because you have

Their goal in life is not to build
It's to provide the service.

So they're

So while the construction people and those

20

that deal with capital improvement projects all the

21

time use terminology that they understand and then

22

we think we understand, but when we get to clearly

23

defining those things it's different, or there are

24

other things to be considered.

25

so many CDBG projects that involve construction, it

And because we have
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1

would, I think, enhance the office to have someone

2

who is versed in the area of either construction

3

management or project management to assist in

4

helping the projects define what their application

5

is going to be or what their request is going to be.
It just puts a lot of people at a

6
7

disadvantage when we don't speak the same language.

8

And I think that's maybe what this all came out to

9

be.

When you say, you know/ plans and design, you

10

know, what the heck is that?

11

certain people in certain fields and it might mean

12

something else to somebody else.

13

plans and design, you know, to me you design a

14

building, of course you got an interior, got to do

15

something with that, but/ you know --

16

It means things to

So, you know,

So it would just help I think all the way

17

around, because I am hearing of other projects that

18

have felt that -- they don't necessarily feel that

19

they have the right kind of people on their own

20

staff to help develop the scope of their projects in

21

construction terms or that kind of thing, and that

22

would -- and that's very frustrating for -- and

23

these non-profits that are coming forward for these

24

requests are -- like I said, their goal is to

25

provide a service and not necessarily to build a
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1

building.

2

county -- or the CDBG office can assist these

3

recipients with -- with all of this definition kind

4

of things and clear -- clarifying scopes at the

5

beginning so we don't run into these kind of

6

problems too later on.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So that's -- that's why I think as a

Thank you.

Any other questions or comments as it

8

regards to Item 37?

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla?
No.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Molina, one last time?

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Mateo?

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Kane?

12

Mr. Carroll?

I would then recommend moving forward

13

to Council a resolution as attached to County

14

Communication 04-34 as it regards to Community

15

Clinic of Maui's project for Community Block Grant

16

program funding, program year 2003, filing of all

17

attached communications and attachments to this

18

request.

19

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

So moved.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Second.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

I have a motion from Mr. Carroll, seconded

by Ms. Tavares.

23

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

Discussion?

Mr. Carroll?

No discussion.

Any other member wishes to provide

discussion?

If not, all in favor, say "aye."
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1

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

VOTE: AYES:

Opposed say

6

7
8

no.

II

Councilmembers Carroll, Johnson, Kane,
Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla, Tavares, and
Chair Hokama.
None.
None.
None.
Vice-Chair Nishiki.

4
5

II

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :
MOTION . CARRIED •

Recommending ADOPTION of resolution and
FILING of communication.

ACTION:

9

10
11

Mr. Nishiki.
Any last announcements before I adjourn the

12
13
14
15

We have eight, zero, and one excused,

CHAIR HOKAMA:

meeting, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

That is correct.
At Kihei Community Center?

That is correct, for the Planning and Land

Use Committee meeting.
Okay, Ms. Hayashi, any last comments before

20
21

I just wanted to make sure, we

reconvene tomorrow at 11:00?

16

19

Yes, Ms. Johnson.

we adjourn?
MS. HAYASHI:

Thank you, Chairman.

And thank you, Council

23

Members.

We really appreciate your support.

24

some very good comments, and we are open -- you

25

know, we will -- we'll do our very best with this
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1

charge.

We appreciate your direction.

We

2

appreciate your guidance, and any input, any

3

comments on a going forward basis we would

4

would really welcome.

5

of this program is at stake and we all have -- we're

6

all stakeholders to this.

7

to be as transparent as possible so we can achieve

8

the results we all -- I think -- I hear we all want

9

to achieve.

we

As I mentioned, the integrity

And so it is our intent

So I thank you very much for your

10

guidance, your direction, and look forward to

11

further input.

12
13
14
15

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you very much.

Thank you, Ms. Hayashi.

Anything from

Ms. Tanaka?
MS. TANAKA:

No.

I just want to ditto everything that

Agnes said, and thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We thank you, ladies, and your

also your

17

other staff person in the office for a job well

18

done.
Thank you, Members.

19

I didn't think we were

20

going to do it, but we did it in one day.

21

you very much for your hard work.

22

adjourned.

23

ADJOURN:

This meeting is

(Gavel) .

8 : 28 p. m.

24
25
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAII

3
4

SS.
CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

6

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.

13

I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16

17

DATED this 8th day of April, 2004, in Honolulu,
Hawaii.

18
19
20
. 404
21
22
23
24
25

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
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